Some Problems in the Representation Theory of Hyperoctahedral Groups and Related Algebras

Benjamin Charles Brown Queen Mary, University of London

Thesis submitted to the University of London for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

June 2003

Abstract

We begin by using a version of Green correspondence due to Grabmeier to count the number of components of two permutation modules $V^{\otimes r}$ and $Y^{\otimes r}$ for the hyperoctahedral group. We quantize these actions to make $V^{\otimes r}$ and $Y^{\otimes r}$ into modules for the type *B* Hecke algebra $\mathcal{H}(r)$ and then show that, as $\mathcal{H}(r)$ -modules, $Y^{\otimes r}$ is isomorphic to a direct sum of permutation modules M^{λ} as given by Du and Scott. This enables us to use our earlier results to show that in the group case, over odd characteristic, the *q*-Schur² algebra and the hyperoctahedral Schur algebra are Morita equivalent, as these algebras are respectively the centralizing algebras of the actions of the hyperoctahedral group on $Y^{\otimes r}$ and $V^{\otimes r}$.

We then attempt to construct a bialgebra, the dual of whose r^{th} homogeneous part is isomorphic to the q-Schur² algebra. We show that this is not possible by the usual methods unless q = 1, and give a full description in the group case.

Results of earlier chapters lead us to introduce the notion of a balanced Mackey system for a finite group G, and exhibit balanced Mackey systems for wreath products of H and the symmetric group, where H is any finite group, and a new balanced Mackey system for the symmetric group itself. We then use this as a basis for counting the number of simple modules for the partition algebra, and also derive a formula for the dimensions of these simple modules.

In the final chapter we conjecture how some of our results may extend to complex reflection groups and Ariki-Koike algebras.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank my supervisor. Stephen Donkin. for his patient supervision and advice, and for his numerous helpful suggestions regarding earlier versions of this thesis.

I also wish to thank all my family, friends, and office mates for their love and support.

I would also like to thank EPSRC, and my Mum and Dad, for their financial support.

And last, but not least, thankyou to Jen. I couldn't have done it without you.

Contents

Introduction	6
Chapter 1. Preliminaries	11
1.1. Groups, Hecke algebras and representations	11
1.2. Endomorphism algebras	18
1.3. Some useful theorems	24
1.4. Coalgebras and Schur algebras	29
Chapter 2. Mackey systems for $Hyp(r)$	33
2.1 . Schisms and Mackey systems	37
2. 2. The Count for \mathcal{Y}	44
2.3 . Counting trivial source modules for \mathcal{V}	54
Chapter 3. $\bigoplus M^{\lambda}$ in Disguise	59
Chapter 4. Morita Equivalences and More	67
Chapter 5. Coalgebras	70
5. 1. The group case	77
5.2. The non-commuting case	84
5. 3. Associated Linear groups	86
Chapter 6. Wreath products and Mackey Systems	89
6.1. Wreath products and representations	90
6.2. A Mackey system	93
6.3 . The Count	96

CONTENTS	5
Chapter 7. Mackey Systems and Partition Algebras	101
7.1. \mathcal{P} in action	104
7. 2. Irreducible modules of Partition Algebras	107
Chapter 8. Conjectures	113
1. A tensor space for $G(m, 1, r)$	115
Q.2. The Mackey system of Young subgroups for $G(m, a, r)$	121
Bibliography	123

Introduction

Dipper and James first introduced the q-Schur algebra in [4], and it has been extensively studied since then. They defined for each composition $\lambda \in \Lambda(n, r)$ a cyclic submodule M^{λ} of Hec(r), the Hecke algebra of type A. The q-Schur algebra, $S_q(n, r)$, is the centralizing algebra of the action of Hec(r) on the direct sum $\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda(n,r)} M^{\lambda}$. If we put q = 1 then Hec(r) becomes $k \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, the group algebra of the symmetric group, and the q-Schur algebra is the classical Schur algebra, S(n, r), which was first considered in [31]. Now the **term** Schur algebra was coined by Green in [18], where he defined S(n, r) as the dual of a certain coalgebra A(n, r). In [3] Dipper and Donkin quantized A(n, r), giving us the bialgebra $A_q(n, r)$. They then showed that if E denotes the natural module for GL₁ then the centralizing algebra of a certain action of Hec(r) on $E^{\otimes r}$ is isomorphic to the dual of $A_q(n, r)$, generalizing [18, 2.6]. Since they also show that $E^{\otimes r}$ is isomorphic to $\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda(n,r)} M^{\lambda}$, this gives us two ways of constructing the q-Schur algebra.

Central to this thesis is the idea of a *p*-Mackey system of a finite group G. A Mackey system is traditionally a set of subgroups, \mathcal{M} , of a given finite group, which is closed under both conjugation and intersection. (See [13, exercise 2.2] for example.) Let p be prime. If also the identity subgroup is a member of \mathcal{M} , and every Sylow *p*-subgroup of G is contained in a member of \mathcal{M} , we call \mathcal{M} a *p*-Mackey system of G. In his doctoral thesis [14], Grabmeier proves a version of Green correspondence where all the vertices come from a given *p*-Mackey system. Using this he derives a method of counting the number of isomorphism types of indecomposable trivial source modules with vertices in a given

p-Mackey system, working over a field of characteristic *p*. He applies this count to the *p*-Mackey system of Young subgroups of the symmetric group, which enables him to count the number of components of the permutation module $E^{\otimes r}$ above and hence to derive results about the representation theory of the Schur algebras.

The main part of this thesis involves generalizations of all of the above to the type B situation, where we use $\mathcal{H}(r)$ to denote the type B Hecke algebra. Now many Schur algebras associated to $\mathcal{H}(r)$ have been introduced, and in this thesis we consider the following examples. In [19], Richard Green introduces the hyperoctahedral q-Schur algebra, $S_q^{\text{Hyp}}(n,r)$, as the centralizing algebra of the action of $\mathcal{H}(r)$ on a certain tensor power $V^{\otimes r}$. Independently of each other, Du and Scott [11] and Dipper, James and Mathas [5] introduced two Morita equivalent Schur algebras, called the q-Schur² algebra (pronounced q-Schur-two) and the (Q,q)-Schur algebra respectively. They are both centralizing algebras of the action of $\mathcal{H}(r)$ on direct sums of $\mathcal{H}(r)$ -modules M^{λ} , which are defined for each pair of compositions $\lambda = (\mu; \nu)$, the direct sum in the former being over all such pairs of compositions, and in the later over a certain subset of these. In chapters 2, 3 and 4 we derive results to help us compare these algebras in certain cases.

We begin chapter 2 by introducing two systems of subgroups of the hyperoctahedral group, $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. These are \mathcal{V} , the set of Young subgroups of the hyperoctahedral group, and \mathcal{Y} , which we call the set of infant subgroups. Each Young subgroup is also an infant subgroup. We also introduce a $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -module Y and its r^{th} tensor power $Y^{\otimes r}$. We show that the set of point stabilizers of the action of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ on $Y^{\otimes r}$ is precisely the set of infant subgroups \mathcal{Y} , and analogously the set of point stabilizers of the action of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ on $V^{\otimes r}$ is precisely the set of

Young subgroups \mathcal{V} . We prove then that for all primes p both \mathcal{Y} and \mathcal{V} are p-Mackey systems of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$, except in one particular case (\mathcal{V} when p = 2) which we adapt to suit our methods. We apply Grabmeier's count to count the number of isomorphism types of indecomposable trivial source modules over both \mathcal{Y} and \mathcal{V} , which we denote by $\operatorname{TSM}(\mathcal{Y})$ and $\operatorname{TSM}(\mathcal{V})$ respectively. We show when p is odd that $\operatorname{TSM}(\mathcal{Y}) = \operatorname{TSM}(\mathcal{V})$, but that this is not true when p = 2.

In chapter 3 we begin by quantizing our $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -action on $Y^{\otimes r}$ to make $Y^{\otimes r}$ into a module for the type *B* Hecke algebra $\mathcal{H}(r)$. Now $Y^{\otimes r}$ has a basis labelled by the set $I_B(n,r)$ and we define the content of an element of $I_B(n,r)$. This gives rise to the subspaces $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r}$, and we show that $Y^{\otimes r}$ decomposes as a certain direct sum of these subspaces. Then, by considering annihilators of certain elements, we show for each pair of compositions λ that both $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r}$ and M^{λ} are isomorphic to the same $\mathcal{H}(r)$ -module, and hence are themselves isomorphic. This gives us that Du and Scott's direct sum $\bigoplus_{\lambda} M^{\lambda}$ and our $Y^{\otimes r}$ are isomorphic to $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}(r)}(Y^{\otimes r})$.

Chapter 4 mainly collects results implied by the previous two chapters. We first look at how Grabmeier's methods enable us to count the number of components of a permutation module. Then using this and some Morita theory we can show that in the group case (at q = Q = 1) the Schur² algebra and the hyperoctahedral Schur algebra are Morita equivalent over a field of odd characteristic, but that this is not true over characteristic 2. We then also apply Fitting's theorem to count the number of irreducible representations of each of the type *B* Schur algebras we consider, again when q = Q = 1.

In chapter 5 we mimic [3] to build ourselves a coalgebra from $Y^{\otimes r}$. We start with the free bialgebra, $F_B(3n)$, for which $Y^{\otimes r}$ is naturally a comodule and derive the relations needed in it to ensure that multiplication by any element of $\mathcal{H}(r)$ is a comodule map. We show that the ideal I generated by these relations is a biideal of $F_B(3n)$ so that $F(3n)_B/I$ is also a bialgebra, which we denote by $C_{q,Q}(3n)$. The fact that multiplication by any element of $\mathcal{H}(r)$ is a comodule map induces a homomorphism between $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)^*$, the dual of the r^{th} homogeneous part of $C_{q,Q}(3n)$, and the q-Schur² algebra $\mathcal{S}_q^2(n,r)$. When q = Q = 1we show this is an isomorphism, so that we have a coalgebra construction of the Schur² algebra, analogously to [18, 2.6] and [3, 3.1.5]. Hence we can write down the dimension of $\mathcal{S}_q^2(n,r)$ for all values of q, Q, n and r, and can also exhibit a spanning set of $C_{q,Q}(3n, r)$ of this desired dimension. We show that when $q \neq 1$ this spanning set is linearly dependent, so that the dimension of $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)^*$ is strictly less that that of $\mathcal{S}_q^2(n,r)$ so that the two cannot be isomorphic in this case, and hence in particular we cannot follow the above methods to associate a quantum group to this set-up when $q \neq 1$.

In chapter 6 we return to Mackey systems and define the idea of a balanced p-Mackey system. This is an analogue of what happens in the characteristic zero case (or when $p \nmid |G|$). We then consider the so called complete monomial groups $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, where G is any finite group, and look at how to view these as permutation groups. We show that the Young subgroups inside these groups form a p-Mackey system, providing that $p \nmid |G|$, and use Grabmeier's methods to show that this Mackey system is balanced.

In chapter 7 we continue to look at Mackey systems. We define a system of subgroups of Sym(n) which we call \mathcal{P} , and we show that

 \mathcal{P} is a *p*-Mackey system for all primes *p*. We use Grabmeier's count in the usual way, and show that \mathcal{P} is balanced if and only if n > p/2. We then use this to count the number of components of a certain $k \operatorname{Sym}(n)$ -module when char $k = p \nmid n$, and $n \leq r+1$. As the partition algebra $P_r(n)$ (see [26] for example) is isomorphic to the centralizing algebra of this module when $n \ge 2r$ this suggests a method by which we may derive results about the representation theory of $P_r(n)$. We end the chapter by using a lemma of Donkin [7, remark after 3.6] and Fitting's theorem to count the number of irreducible modules $U(\lambda)$ for the partition algebra when $n \ge 2r$ and $p \nmid n$, and also to calculate in these cases the dimension of each $U(\lambda)$ in terms of dimensions of weight spaces of simple GL_n -modules.

In the final chapter we define a k-space X_m , and show that its r^{th} tensor power $X_m^{\otimes r}$ is a module for the group algebra of the complex reflection group G(m, 1, r). We conjecture that this is isomorphic to a certain direct sum of modules as in [10]. We also make a conjecture about a p-Mackey of the complex reflection groups G(m, a, r).

CHAPTER 1

Preliminaries

In this first chapter we introduce the structures we will be using throughout the thesis, and also review some of the results relating to them which will be useful later on.

1.1. Groups, Hecke algebras and representations

Let Ω be a set. Then the symmetric group on Ω , denoted Sym (Ω) , is the set of all permutations of Ω , and Sym (Ω) is a group with the operation of composition. If $\Omega = \{1, 2, ..., r\}$, which we denote by \underline{r} , then we write Sym(r) for the symmetric group on Ω . For $1 \leq i \leq r-1$ let $s_i = (i \quad i+1)$, the element of Sym(r) which swaps i and i+1. Then Sym(r) is generated by the set $\{s_i | 1 \leq i \leq r-1\}$, with relations

$$s_i^2 = 1$$

$$s_i s_j = s_j s_i, \text{ for } |i - j| > 1$$

$$s_i s_{i+1} s_i = s_{i+1} s_i s_{i+1}$$

where $1 \leq i, j \leq r - 1$, giving Sym(r) a Coxeter type presentation. (Sym(r) is the Coxeter group of type A.) Given any finite set Ω we could define a similar set which generates $Sym(\Omega)$.

We now introduce the star of the show. Let X be a set with a regular involution $\bar{}$, called bar, so that X necessarily has 2r elements for some non negative integer r. Then the hyperoctahedral group, Hyp(X), is the subgroup of Sym(X) given by

$$\mathrm{Hyp}(X) = \{ \sigma \in \mathrm{Sym}(X) \, | \, \sigma(\overline{i}) = \overline{\sigma(i)} \, \forall i \in X \}.$$

Of course, we have in mind that $\overline{\overline{i}} = i$.

If $X = \{1, 2, ..., r, \overline{1}, \overline{2}, ..., \overline{r}\}$ then we write $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ for the hyperoctahedral group on X. It is well known that $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ is isomorphic to the wreath product $\frac{\mathbb{Z}}{2\mathbb{Z}} \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, and also to the automorphism group of an r-dimensional cube.

We can also present Hyp(r) as a Coxeter group. This time we define element $s_i \in Hyp(r)$ via

$$s_i = \begin{cases} (1 \quad \overline{1}) & \text{if } i = 0\\ (i \quad i+1)(\overline{i} \quad \overline{i+1}) & \text{if } 1 \leq i \leq r-1 \end{cases}$$

Then Hyp(r) has generators $s_0, s_1, \ldots, s_{r-1}$ and relations

$$s_i^2 = 1$$

 $s_i s_j = s_j s_i$, for $|i - j| > 1$, and if $j = 0$ and
 $s_i s_{i+1} s_i = s_{i+1} s_i s_{i+1}$
 $s_0 s_1 s_0 s_1 = s_1 s_0 s_1 s_0$

where $1 \leq i, j \leq r - 1$. Hyp(r) a Coxeter group of Type *B*. The concepts of a reduced expression for an element of a Coxeter group and for the Coxeter length of an element are defined in the usual way. For an element w of either Sym(r) or Hyp(r), we let l(w) denote the Coxeter length of w. If $w \in \text{Hyp}(r)$, then the number of times s_0 occurs in a reduced expression for w is constant, and we denote this by $n_0(w)$.

Note that if, for $i \in \underline{r}$, we put $t_i = s_{i-1}s_{i-2} \dots s_0 s_1 \dots s_{i-1} = (i \quad \overline{i})$, then t_1, t_2, \dots, t_r generate a subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ isomorphic to $(\frac{\mathbf{Z}}{2\mathbf{Z}})^r$. Also the elements s_1, s_2, \dots, s_{r-1} generate a subgroup isomorphic to $\operatorname{Sym}(r)$. We now present another way of looking at that.

Again let X be a set with a regular involution $\bar{}$. For any subset $X' = \{x_1, \ldots, x_m\}$ of X we write $\overline{X'}$ for the set $\{\overline{x}_1, \ldots, \overline{x}_m\}$. Now let

Z be a subset of X such that $Z \sqcup \overline{Z} = X$ i.e. with $Z \cup \overline{Z} = X$ and $Z \cap \overline{Z} = \emptyset$. Then we call Z a schism of X, and we can identify Sym(Z) with a subgroup of Hyp(X) via the following map. Let

 $\phi: \operatorname{Sym}(Z) \to \operatorname{Sym}(X)$ via $\phi(\sigma)(z) = \sigma z$ and $\phi(\sigma)(\overline{z}) = \overline{\sigma z}$, for $\sigma \in \operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ and $z \in Z$. Now, for each $\sigma \in \operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ and $z \in Z$, we have that $\overline{\phi(\sigma)(z)} = \overline{\sigma z} = \phi(\sigma)(\overline{z})$ so that each $\phi(\sigma)$ is in fact a member of $\operatorname{Hyp}(X) \subset \operatorname{Sym}(X)$. We denote the image of $\operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ under ϕ by S(Z), so that S(Z) is a subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(X)$ which is isomorphic to $\operatorname{Sym}(Z)$. Then S(Z) and $\operatorname{Sym}(X)$ are reserved with this meaning, so that $\operatorname{Sym}(X)$ always denotes the full symmetric group on X, and S(Z)is always the image of $\operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ inside $\operatorname{Hyp}(X)$. (Also, in chapter 5, we will use S(Z) to denote the image of $\operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ inside a larger wreath product $H \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, where H is any finite group.) Note that of course S(Z) and $S(\overline{Z})$ are the same subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(X)$.

Let $r, n \ge 1$, and unless otherwise stated we assume that $n \ge r$. Let $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n)$ be a sequence of non negative integers λ_i , not all equal to zero. If $\lambda_1 + \cdots + \lambda_n = r$ then we call λ a composition of r, into at most n parts, and denote the set of these by $\Lambda(n, r)$. If in addition to this we have that $\lambda_1 \ge \lambda_2 \ge \ldots \ge \lambda_n$ then we call λ a partition of r, and denote the set of these by $\Lambda^+(n, r)$. If λ is a composition in $\Lambda(n, r)$ then we denote by $\overline{\lambda}$ the unique partition created from λ by reordering the parts in descending order. Note that a partition λ may end in a sequence of zeros, and we usually omit these. We also often use superscripts to denote a sequence of more than one λ_i . In this case the commas may be omitted, so that $(4, 4, 3, 3, 2, 0, \ldots, 0) =$ $(4, 4, 3, 3, 2) = 4^2 3^2 2$.

We can represent a partition $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n,r)$ by its Young diagram of crosses in the plane. For example, the Young diagram d^{λ} of $\lambda =$

13

14

(6, 4, 4, 2) is given by

We can flip a diagram over its main diagonal, and the corresponding partition is called the partition conjugate to λ , and is denoted by λ' . For example, flipping the Young diagram d^{λ} in the previous example gives



so that $\lambda' = (4, 4, 3, 3, 1, 1)$, is the partition conjugate to (6, 4, 4, 2).

Now let p be a prime. If $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n,r)$ is such that $\lambda_i - \lambda_{i+1} < p$ for all $1 \leq i \leq n-1$ and $\lambda_n < p$ then we say that λ is a column p-regular partition of r, and we denote the set of these by $\Lambda^+(n,r)_{col}$. If for all $0 \leq i \leq n-p$ a partition $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n,r)$ contains no sequence $\lambda_{i+1} = \lambda_{i+2} = \cdots = \lambda_{i+p} > 0$ then we call λ a row p-regular partition, and denote the set of these by $\Lambda^+(n,r)_{row}$. Note that if $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n,r)_{col}$ then $\lambda' \in \Lambda^+(n,r)_{row}$, and vice versa. (It may be that $\lambda = \lambda'$.) From this it is easy to see that $|\Lambda^+(n,r)_{col}| = |\Lambda^+(n,r)_{row}|$. It is also very useful for us to know that if p is prime then $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n,r)$ can be uniquely written as

$$\lambda = \sum_{i \ge 0} p^i \lambda(i),$$

15

with each $\lambda(i)$ a column *p*-regular partition. We call this the unique *p*-adic expansion of λ .

We associate to each partition a subgroup of the symmetric group. Let $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n, r)$, with $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \dots, \lambda_n)$. Then the standard Young subgroup of Sym(r) associated to λ is given by

$$\operatorname{Sym}(\lambda) = \operatorname{Sym}\{1, 2, \dots, \lambda_1\} \times \operatorname{Sym}\{\lambda_1 + 1, \lambda_1 + 2, \dots, \lambda_1 + \lambda_2\} \times \cdots$$
$$\cdots \times \operatorname{Sym}\{r - \lambda_n, \dots, r\}.$$

We can similarly associate a group $Sym(\lambda)$ to any composition of r. A Young subgroup of Sym(r) is any subgroup Sym(r)-conjugate to a standard Young subgroup.

It is not only single partitions and compositions that will be useful in this thesis. The set of pairs of compositions (or bicompositions) of r, denoted by $\Lambda_2(n, r)$, is given by

 $\Lambda_2(n,r) = \{\lambda = (\mu; \nu) \mid \mu \in \Lambda(n,a), \nu \in \Lambda(n,r-a), 0 \leq a \leq r\}.$ Note that each partition in the pair has at most n parts. If μ and ν are both partitions then we call $\lambda = (\mu; \nu)$ a pair of partitions (or a bipartition) of r, and denote the set of these by $\Lambda_2^+(n,r)$.

We can also extend these ideas to construct the set of *m*-compositions of *r*, denoted $\Lambda_m^+(n, r)$, which consists of *m*-tuples $\lambda = (\lambda(1); \ldots; \lambda(m))$ such that $\lambda(i) \in \Lambda(n, r_i)$, $0 \leq r_i \leq r$ and $\sum_{i \in \underline{m}} r_i = r$. Note again that each $\lambda(i)$ has at most *n* parts, and if each $\lambda(i)$ is a partition the we call $\lambda = (\lambda(1); \ldots; \lambda(m))$ an *m*-partition, the set of all such being denoted by $\Lambda_m^+(n, r)$.

We also consider Young subgroups inside the hyperoctahedral group, and other wreath products of the form $H \wr \text{Sym}(r)$, for H a finite group. If $\mu \in \Lambda^+(n, r)$ then we write $S(\mu)$ for the image of the standard Young

16

subgroup $\operatorname{Sym}(\mu)$ under the map ϕ as given earlier in this chapter. Now, if $\lambda = (\mu; \nu) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$, and g is the transposition in $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ given by $g = (1, a + 1)(\overline{1, a + 1})(2, a + 2)(\overline{2, a + 2})\cdots(r - a, r)(\overline{r - a}, \overline{r})$, where $a = |\mu|$, then we write $S(\lambda)$ for $S(\mu) \times S(\nu)^g \leq \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. These are then the standard Young subgroups of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ and in general a Young subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ is one which is $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -conjugate to a standard Young subgroup. Of course in this way we have a Young subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ associated to each composition of r. Note also that given $\lambda \in \Lambda_m^+(n, r)$ we can make a similar definition for Young subgroups of the wreath product $H \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$.

Let k be a field, which for the rest of the thesis we will assume is algebraically closed, and since all our k-algebras are finite dimensional k will in particular be a splitting field for these algebras. We now turn to irreducible kG-modules, or representations, in the cases G = Sym(r)and G = Hyp(r). In [22], James constructs for each $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n, r)$ a k Sym(r)-module S^{λ} , called a Specht module, and in turn a certain factor module denoted by D^{λ} . When $k = \mathbb{Q}$, the field of rational numbers, it is part of the folklore of representation theory that the set $\{S^{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in \Lambda^+(n, r)\}$ is a full set of irreducible $\mathbb{Q}\text{Sym}(r)$ -modules, see for example [22]. James also shows that over a field k of characteristic p, the set $\{D^{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in \Lambda^+(n, r)_{row}\}$ is a full set of k Sym(r)-modules. This means that Sym(r) has $|\Lambda^+(n, r)|$ isomorphism types of ordinary irreducible representations, and as $|\Lambda^+(n, r)_{row}| = |\Lambda^+(n, r)_{col}|$, we also have that Sym(r) has $|\Lambda^+(n, r)_{col}|$ isomorphism types of p-modular representations.

As we have already seen, the hyperoctahedral group $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ is the wreath product $\frac{Z}{2Z} \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, and therefore moreover it is a semi-direct product $(\frac{Z}{2Z})^r \rtimes \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. Then since $(\frac{Z}{2Z})^r$ is an abelian group, we could

1.1. GROUPS, HECKE ALGEBRAS AND REPRESENTATIONS

use the method of the "little groups of Wigner", as detailed in [32, 8.2] to construct and label the irreducibles for the hyperoctahedral group over the field \mathbb{C} . However, in [1], Morris et al. construct irreducible $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -modules over fields of any characteristic. They define modules Y^{λ} and J^{λ} for each pair of partitions $\lambda = (\mu; \nu) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$. Then over a field k of characteristic 0 the set $\{Y^{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)\}$ is a full set of $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -modules, so that $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ has $|\Lambda_2^+(n, r)|$ isomorphism types of ordinary irreducible representations.

Before we look at the modules J^{λ} and the *p*-modular case, we need to define *p*-regular pairs of partitions. If $p \neq 2$ then $\lambda = (\mu; \nu)$ is row (resp. column) *p*-regular if both μ and ν are row (resp. column) *p*-regular. If p = 2 then λ is row (resp. column) *p*-regular if $\mu = \emptyset$ and ν is row (resp. column) *p*-regular. This gives us the sets $\Lambda_2^+(n, r)_{row}$ and $\Lambda_2^+(n, r)_{col}$, for any prime *p*. Then over a field *k* of prime characteristic the set $\{J^{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)_{row}\}$ is a full set of $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -modules, so that $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ has $|\Lambda_2^+(n, r)_{row}| = |\Lambda_2^+(n, r)_{col}|$ isomorphism types of *p*-modular irreducible representations. Note that when p = 2 we have that $|\Lambda_2^+(n, r)_{col}| = |\Lambda^+(n, r)_{col}|$, so we have that $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ has $|\Lambda^+(n, r)_{col}|$ isomorphism types of 2-modular irreducible representations.

We will also consider Hecke algebras. These can be regarded as q-deformations of the group algebras $k \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ and $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ of the symmetric and hyperoctahedral groups. We now make this more precise. If $0 \neq q, Q \in k$, then the Hecke algebra of type A, which we denote by $\operatorname{Hec}(r)$, is the free k-module with generators $T_{s_1}, T_{s_2}, \ldots, T_{s_{r-1}}$ and relations

$$(T_{s_i} - q)(T_{s_i} + 1) = 0$$

 $T_{s_i}T_{s_j} = T_{s_j}T_{s_i}, ext{ for } |i - j| > 1$

17

1.2. ENDOMORPHISM ALGEBRAS

$$T_{s_i}T_{s_{i+1}}T_{s_i} = T_{s_{i+1}}T_{s_i}T_{s_{i+1}}$$

where $1 \leq i, j \leq r-1$. Note that by putting q = 1 we retrieve $k \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. In a similar way the Hecke algebra of type B, denoted $\mathcal{H}(r)$ or just \mathcal{H} , is the free k-module with generators $T_{s_0}, T_{s_1}, \ldots, T_{s_{r-1}}$ and relations

$$\begin{split} (T_{s_i} - q)(T_{s_i} + 1) &= 0, \text{ for } 1 \leqslant i \leqslant r - 1 \\ (T_{s_0} - Q)(T_{s_0} + 1) &= 0 \\ T_{s_i}T_{s_j} &= T_{s_j}T_{s_i}, \text{ for } |i - j| > 1 \text{ , and if } j = 0 \text{ and } \\ T_{s_i}T_{s_{i+1}}T_{s_i} &= T_{s_{i+1}}T_{s_i}T_{s_{i+1}} \\ T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} &= T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} \end{split}$$

where again $1 \leq i, j \leq r-1$, and this time if we put q = Q = 1 we retrieve the group algebra $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Note that the subalgebra of $\mathcal{H}(r)$ generated by $T_{s_1}, T_{s_2}, \ldots, T_{s_{r-1}}$ is isomorphic to $\operatorname{Hec}(r)$.

Now if $w = s_{a(1)} \cdots s_{a(m)}$ is a reduced expression for $w \in \text{Hyp}(r)$ (resp. $w \in \text{Sym}(r)$) then we write T_w for $T_{s_{a(1)}} \cdots T_{s_{a(m)}}$. Then as k-modules Hec(r) has k-basis $\{T_w \mid w \in \text{Sym}(r)\}$ and $\mathcal{H}(r)$ has k-basis $\{T_w \mid w \in \text{Hyp}(r)\}$.

The representations of Hec(r) and $\mathcal{H}(r)$ are labelled by partitions and pairs of partitions of r in an analogous way to the earlier group representations, but we do not consider them in this thesis so a description of them is not given here.

1.2. Endomorphism algebras

As stated in the introduction one of our aims is to compare the various Schur algebras in type B. We also intend to look at the partition algebras, and in the cases we consider these are isomorphic to certain endomorphism algebras. Therefore we now introduce all these structures and look at some useful theorems we will use to prove other theorems about them.

We begin with Schur algebras. The name Schur algebras was originally used by Green in his mono**graph** [18]. He defined the Schur algebra, S(n, r), as the dual of a certain coalgebra A(n, r), and we will consider this approach later on in both this chapter and the thesis itself. Green shows [18, 2.6] that S(n, r) is isomorphic to the centralizing algebra of a certain permutation module for the symmetric group. Here we look at that approach and see how it leads to the definition of other Schur algebras, these being related to the the definition of other Hecke algebras of both types A and B. (Of course, there are others, but we only introduce the ones which play a role in this thesis.) Here we go.

Let E be an *n*-dimensional vector space over a field k with basis $\{e_1, e_2, \ldots, e_n\}$, and let $E^{\otimes r}$ denote its r^{th} tensor power $E \otimes E \otimes \cdots \otimes E$ (r times). If I(n, r) denotes the set of r-tuples with entries from \underline{n} , and if $\mathbf{i} = (i_1, i_2, \ldots, i_r) \in I(n, r)$ then every basis element in $E^{\otimes r}$ can be written uniquely as

$$e_{\mathbf{i}} = e_{i_1} \otimes e_{i_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{i_r}$$

The symmetric group Sym(r) acts on the right of I(n, r) via place permutation i.e. if $\mathbf{i} \in I(n, r)$ and $\pi \in Sym(r)$ then

$$\mathbf{i}.\pi = (i_1, \ldots, i_r).\pi = (i_{(1)\pi}, \ldots, i_{(r)\pi}).$$

We can now transport this action to $E^{\otimes r}$ so that if e_i is a basis element in $E^{\otimes r}$, and $\pi \in \text{Sym}(r)$ then

$$e_{\mathbf{i}}.\pi = (e_{i_1} \otimes e_{i_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{i_r}).\pi = e_{i_{(1)\pi}} \otimes e_{i_{(2)\pi}} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{i_{(r)\pi}} = e_{\mathbf{i}.\pi}$$

Extending this action linearly makes $E^{\otimes r}$ into a $k \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ -module. Then the centralizing algebra of this action is the Schur algebra S(n,r)as above i.e. we have that $S(n,r) = \operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Sym}(r)}(E^{\otimes r})$. Note that the point stabilizers of basis elements of $E^{\otimes r}$ under this action are the Young subgroups, $\operatorname{Sym}(\lambda)$. We can now quantize the above action, as in [3, 3.1.4] to give an action of the type A Hecke algebra, Hec(r), on $E^{\otimes r}$. Again we describe the action by specifying how each generator T_{s_i} of Hec(r) acts on $E^{\otimes r}$.

Let $q \in k$, and let $\mathbf{i} \in I(n, r)$, so that $e_{\mathbf{i}}$ is a basis element of $E^{\otimes r}$. Then T_{s_i} acts on $e_{\mathbf{i}}$ as follows:

$$e_{\mathbf{i}}T_{s_j} = \begin{cases} qe_{\mathbf{i}s_j} & \text{if } i_j \leq i_{j+1} \\ e_{\mathbf{i}s_j} + (q-1)e_{\mathbf{i}} & \text{if } i_j > i_{j+1} \end{cases}$$

Then $\operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Hec}(r)}(E^{\otimes r})$ is called the *q*-Schur algebra, and is denoted by $S_q(n,r)$. Note again that putting q = 1 we are back in the group case. The *q*-Schur algebras were introduced by Dipper and James in [4]. They defined for each composition $\lambda \in \Lambda(n,r)$ a certain $\operatorname{Hec}(r)$ -"permutation" module M^{λ} , and defined the *q*-Schur algebra to be $\operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Hec}(r)}(\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda(n,r)} M^{\lambda})$. Since $E^{\otimes r} \cong \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda(n,r)} M^{\lambda}$, by [3, 3.1.5] we can use either incarnation of this "permutation" module.

We now look at Schur algebras in type *B*. In [19], Richard Green takes the tensor power approach to constructing permutation modules. Let L(n) denote the set $\{1, 2, \ldots, n, \overline{n}, \ldots, \overline{1}\}$ with elements in L(n)being ordered via $1 < \cdots < n < \overline{n} < \cdots < \overline{1}$. Let *V* denote the 2ndimensional vector space over *k* with basis $\{v_i \mid i \in L(n)\}$, and let $V^{\otimes r}$ denote the r^{th} tensor power of *V*. Then let $I_V = I_V(2n, r)$ denote the set of *r*-tuples $\mathbf{i} = (i_1, i_2, ..., i_r)$ with entries from $\{1, \ldots, n, \overline{n}, \ldots, \overline{1}\}$. Similarly to above, $V^{\otimes r}$ has a *k*-basis consisting of elements v_i , where $\mathbf{i} \in I_V$. Now Hyp(*r*) acts on the right of I_V via

$$\mathbf{i}.s_j = (i_1, .., i_r).s_j = \begin{cases} (i_1, ..., i_{j-1}, i_{j+1}, i_j, i_{j+2}, ..., i_r) & \text{if } j \neq 0\\ (\overline{i_1}, i_2, ..., i_r) & \text{if } j = 0 \end{cases}$$

and thus $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ acts on the right of $V^{\otimes r}$ via $v_{\mathbf{i}}.\pi = v_{\mathbf{i}.\pi}$ for every $\pi \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ and $\mathbf{i} \in I_V$. Again we extend this action linearly to make $V^{\otimes r}$ into a right $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -module. The hyperoctahedral Schur algebra, which we denote by $\mathcal{S}^{\operatorname{Hyp}}(n,r)$, is then the centralizing algebra of this action i.e. we have $\mathcal{S}^{\operatorname{Hyp}}(n,r) = \operatorname{End}_{k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)}(V^{\otimes r})$.

Again this action can be quantized. Let $q, Q \in k$, and let $\mathbf{i} \in I_V(2n, r)$ so that $v_{\mathbf{i}}$ is a basis element of $V^{\otimes r}$. Then the generators $T_{s_0}, \ldots, T_{s_{r-1}}$ act on $V^{\otimes r}$ as follows, by [19, 3.1.2].

$$v_i T_{s_j} = \begin{cases} q v_{\mathbf{i} s_j} & \text{if } i_j \leq i_{j+1} \\ v_{\mathbf{i} s_j} + (q-1) v_{\mathbf{i}} & \text{if } i_j > i_{j+1} \\ Q v_{\mathbf{i} s_j} & \text{if } j = 0 \text{ and } i_1 \in \{1, \dots, n\} \\ v_{\mathbf{i} s_j} + (Q-1) v_{\mathbf{i}} & \text{if } j = 0 \text{ and } i_1 \in \{\overline{n}, \dots, \overline{1}\} \end{cases}$$

Then the hyperoctahedral q-Schur algebra, denoted by $S_q^{\text{Hyp}}(n,r)$, is defined by $S_q^{\text{Hyp}}(n,r) = \text{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(V^{\otimes r})$. It is no surprise to find that by putting q = Q = 1 we are back in the group case.

We now need something to compare this to. In [11] and [5] two type B Schur algebras were unveiled, Du and Scott's being the q-Schur² algebra, and Dipper et al. introducing the (Q, q)-Schur algebra. We will concentrate mainly on the former.

Let $\lambda = (\mu; \nu) \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$. We now define some elements of \mathcal{H} related to λ . Let $|\mu| = a$. Then we let

$$\pi_{\lambda} = \prod_{i=1}^{a} (q^{i-1} + T_{t_i}).$$

Also, let $x_{\lambda} = \sum_{w \in S(\lambda)} T_w$. Then we put $m_{\lambda} = x_{\lambda} \pi_{\lambda}$ and define M^{λ} to be the cyclic right $\mathcal{H}(r)$ -module given by $M^{\lambda} = m_{\lambda} \mathcal{H}(r)$. Du and Scott then define the q-Schur²-algebra, denoted $S_q^2(n, r)$, to be

$$\mathcal{S}_q^2(n,r) = \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r)} M^{\lambda})$$

If q = Q = 1, so that we are back in the group case, we write $S^2(n, r)$ for the Schur² algebra.

Dipper, James and Mathas's definition of the (Q, q)-Schur algebra is similar. Let $\Lambda_2^{\leq}(n, r)$ be the subset of $\Lambda_2(n, r)$ consisting of pairs of compositions $\lambda = (\mu; \nu)$ where between them μ and ν have at most nparts. Then the (Q, q)-Schur algebra, denoted $S_{Q,q}(n, r)$, is defined to be

$$\mathcal{S}_{Q,q}(n,r) = \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_2^{\leq}(n,r)} M^{\lambda}).$$

 $S_{Q,q}(n,r)$ is a subalgebra of $S_q^2(n,r)$, and again back in the group case (q = Q = 1) we denote the corresponding Schur algebra by $S_{1,1}(n,r)$. We will see a connection between $S_{Q,q}(n,r)$ and $S_q^2(n,r)$ later on in this chapter.

We now have one more endomorphism algebra to meet, called the partition algebra. We now consider graphs on two rows of r vertices, with each edge joining precisely 2 vertices, and with at most 1 edge between any two vertices. The connected components of each graph partition the vertices into m subsets, for some $1 \leq m \leq 2r$. We then define an equivalence relation \sim on the set of all such graphs (with 2r vertices) by saying that two graphs are equivalent if they determine the same partition of the 2r vertices. So for example



Then we use the term r-partition diagram, or just diagram, to mean the equivalence class under \sim of the given graph.

Let d_1 and d_2 be diagrams. If we let $n \in k$ we can multiply them, and the recipe for producing the product d_2d_1 is,

- Place d₁ above d₂ so that the bottom row of d₁ coincides with the top row of d₂. This gives us a diagram with a top, middle, and bottom row.
- Let α be the number of connected components of our 3 rowed diagram that lie entirely in the middle row.
- Make a new r-partition diagram by eliminating the middle row, but keeping the top and bottom rows and maintaining the connections between them.
- Then $d_2d_1 = n^{\alpha}d_3$.

For example, let



The partition algebra $P_r(n)$ is the algebra of k-linear combinations of r-partition diagrams, with multiplication as above.

We can now relate this to endomorphism algebras. We have already seen a right action of Sym(r) on $E^{\otimes r}$, but we can also make Sym(n)act diagonally on the left of $E^{\otimes r}$. More precisely, if $\pi \in \text{Sym}(\mathbf{n})$, and e_i is a basis vector of $E^{\otimes r}$, then

$$\pi e_{\mathbf{i}} = \pi(e_{i_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{i_r}) = (e_{\pi(i_1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{\pi(i_r)}).$$

Of course, we extend this action linearly to make $E^{\otimes r}$ into a left $k \operatorname{Sym}(n)$ -module.

The partition algebra now becomes even more interesting due to the following theorem.

THEOREM 1.1. When
$$n \ge 2r$$
, we have that
 $P_r(n) \cong \operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E^{\otimes r}).$

PROOF. This was originally proved by Jones in [24], over the complex numbers \mathbb{C} . For a characteristic free version see [26, 2.7].

In a later chapter we will consider some aspects of the representation theory of $\operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E^{\otimes r})$, giving us results about the partition algebra when $n \ge 2r$. We now look at some useful theorems.

1.3. Some useful theorems

We first look at two theorems concerning endomorphism algebras, and begin with some notation. Let A be a finite dimensional k-algebra, and let M be a right A-module. If we can find non zero Amodules M' and M'' such that $M = M' \bigoplus M''$ then we call M decomposable. Otherwise M is indecomposable. We call an indecomposable direct summand of M a component of M, and if M has d isomorphism types of component we record this by writing Comp(M) = d. We have the following theorem, called Fitting's Theorem.

THEOREM 1.2. Let M be a right A-module, and let $M = M_1^{\oplus m_1} \bigoplus M_2^{\oplus m_2} \bigoplus \cdots \bigoplus M_d^{\oplus m_d}$

be its decomposition into components, so that each $m_i \ge 1$. Then

there exist precisely d simple $\operatorname{End}_A(M)$ -modules, and moreover they have dimensions m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_d respectively.

PROOF. This was originally proved by Fitting in [12], but a proof can also be found in [16, 5.2] and [35], for example. \Box

Writing mod(A) for the category of finite generated right A-modules, we say that two rings R and R' are Morita equivalent if there exists an equivalence of categories between mod(R) and mod(R'). This essentially means they have the same representation theory. The following is a standard tool for studying endomorphism algebras, and is useful in determining when two endomorphism algebras are Morita equivalent.

THEOREM 1.3. Let
$$M$$
 and N be A -modules such that

$$M = M_1^{\oplus m_1} \bigoplus M_2^{\oplus m_2} \bigoplus \cdots \bigoplus M_d^{\oplus m_d}, \text{ and}$$

$$N = M_1 \bigoplus M_2 \bigoplus \cdots \bigoplus M_d$$

where $m_i \ge 1$. Then $\operatorname{End}_A(M)$ and $\operatorname{End}_A(N)$ are Morita equivalent.

Note that since Morita equivalence is transitive, the above theorem shows that if M and M' are two A-modules with the same components (but with possibly different multiplicities) then $\operatorname{End}_A(M)$ and $\operatorname{End}_A(M')$ are Morita equivalent. Then in particular the q-Schur² algebra $S_q^2(n,r)$ and the (Q,q)-Schur algebra $S_{Q,q}(n,r)$ are Morita equivalent.

We now review Grabmeier's work on Green correspondence and Mackey systems. We begin by defining the latter.

DEFINITION. Let \mathcal{M} be a set of subgroups of a finite group G, and p a prime. Then \mathcal{M} is a p-Mackey system of G if (M1) $\{1\} \in \mathcal{M}$.

(M2) \mathcal{M} is closed under both (i) conjugation, and (ii) intersection.

(M3) If S is a Sylow p-subgroup of G then $S \leq A$ for some $A \in \mathcal{M}$.

Some authors, for example Geck and Pfeiffer in [13, Exercise 2.2], call \mathcal{M} a Mackey system if it satisfies the two closure axioms above. We will often abuse this and use the name Mackey system when really we should say *p*-Mackey system. Our Mackey systems always satisfy all axioms (M1), (M2) and (M3).

Grabmeier shows, in [14, 2.3(i)], that if H is a subgroup of G, and \mathcal{M} is a p-Mackey system of G, then $\mathcal{M} \downarrow H = \{H \cap A \mid A \in \mathcal{M}\}$ is a p-Mackey system of H.

Now for some notation. Let p be a prime, let k have characteristic p, let G be a finite group, and let \mathcal{M} be a p-Mackey system. Let X be a kG-module and H be a subgroup of G. Then X is H-projective (or projective relative to H) if X is a direct summand of $\operatorname{ind}_{H}^{G} W$ for some kH-module W. We now define the set $\mathcal{M}(X) = \{ H \in \mathcal{M} \mid X \text{ is } H - \text{projective} \}.$ Then $\mathcal{M}(X)$ is non-empty, and is also stable under G-conjugation. If X is indecomposable we call the minimal elements of $\mathcal{M}(X)$ the \mathcal{M} -vertices of X. These form a single conjugacy class. Now let \mathcal{M}_0 be the subset of \mathcal{M} consisting of subgroups P of G such that p divides |P:B| for all members B of \mathcal{M} which are proper subgroups of P. In [15], Green shows that if $p \nmid |G:H|$ then every kG-module is H-projective. From this it follows that $P \in \mathcal{M}_0$ if and only if P occurs as an \mathcal{M} vertex of some indecomposable kG-module. We call \mathcal{M}_0 the \mathcal{M} -vertices, and where this is unambiguous we call them simply the vertices.

Let P be an \mathcal{M} -vertex of an indecomposable kG-module X. We call a finite dimensional indecomposable kP-module W such that X is a component of $\operatorname{ind}_{P}^{G}W$ an \mathcal{M} -source (or simply source) of X. Then

an indecomposable trivial source module is an indecomposable kGmodule X which is a direct summand of $\operatorname{ind}_P^G k$ for some $P \in \mathcal{M}_0$, where k denotes the trivial kP-module. T is a trivial source module over \mathcal{M} (or just trivial source module when the Mackey system involved is understood) if T is a direct sum of indecomposable trivial \mathcal{M} -source modules.

For $H \leq G$, we write $N_G(H)$ for the normalizer of H in G. Let P be an \mathcal{M} -vertex, and let $H \leq G$ with $N_G(P) \leq H$. Let

$$\mathfrak{X} = \{ A \in \mathcal{M} \mid A \leqslant P \cap P^x \text{ for some } x \in G \setminus H \},\\ \mathfrak{Z} = \{ A \in \mathcal{M} \downarrow H \mid A \leqslant H \cap P^x \text{ for some } x \in G \setminus H \},\\ \mathfrak{A} = \{ A \in \mathcal{M} \mid A \leqslant P, \text{ but no } G\text{-conjugate of } A \text{ is in } \mathfrak{X} \}.$$

Note that we have $\mathfrak{X} \subseteq \mathfrak{Z}$ and $P \in \mathfrak{A}$.

Then for each kG-module V we define, up to isomorphism, the kHmodule fV by $V \downarrow_H \cong fV \bigoplus V'$, where the kH-module V' is a direct summand of kH-modules with $\mathcal{M} \downarrow H$ -vertex in 3, and also no component of fV has an $\mathcal{M} \downarrow H$ -vertex in 3. If V is indecomposable and the \mathcal{M} -vertex of V is in \mathfrak{A} then the kH-module fV is also indecomposable, and it has an $\mathcal{M} \downarrow H$ -vertex in \mathfrak{A} .

Also if W is a kH-module we again define up to isomorphism the kG-module gW via $\operatorname{ind}_{H}^{G}W = gW \bigoplus W'$, where W' is a direct summand of kG-modules with \mathcal{M} -vertex in \mathfrak{X} , and no component of gW has \mathcal{M} -vertex in \mathfrak{X} . Similarly, if W is an indecomposable kH-module with $\mathcal{M} \downarrow H$ -vertex in \mathfrak{A} then gW is an indecomposable kG-module with vertex in \mathfrak{A} . Then, by $[\mathbf{14}, 3.7(\mathrm{i})]$ we have the following.

THEOREM 1.4. Let V be an indecomposable kG-module. The assignment $V \mapsto fV$ (and similarly $W \mapsto gW$) gives us a one to one correspondence between isomorphism classes of finite dimensional indecomposable kG-modules with \mathcal{M} -vertex in \mathfrak{A} and isomorphism classes of indecomposable kH-modules with $\mathcal{M} \downarrow$ H-vertex in \mathfrak{A} . The modules V and fV have a common vertex, and fV is called the Green correspondent of V.

Note that this is a generalization of the classical Green correspondence in which \mathcal{M} is the Mackey system of all subgroups of G. Grabmeier now uses his version of Green correspondence to analyze indecomposable trivial source modules over \mathcal{M} . In [14, 4.5] he refines this correspondence to give the following.

THEOREM 1.5. Let P be in \mathcal{M}_0 , so that P is an \mathcal{M} -vertex. Then there exists a bijection between isomorphism classes of indecomposable kG-trivial source modules with vertex P, and isomorphism classes of projective indecomposable modules for $\frac{N_G(P)}{P}$.

Note that in [9, 1.1(1)] Donkin proves an analogous result for modules with a linear source.

If G is a finite group we write $\#_p(G)$ for the number of p'-classes of G, so that $\#_p(G)$ is also the number of both irreducible and projective indecomposable kG-modules. We also write \mathcal{M}'_0 for the set of \mathcal{M} -vertices up to conjugacy. This gives us the following.

THEOREM 1.6. The number of isomorphism types of indecomposable trivial source modules over a p-Mackey system M is given by

$$\sum_{P\in\mathcal{M}_0'} \#_p(\frac{N_G(P)}{P}).$$

This result will be used time and again during this thesis, and will often be referred to as Grabmeier's count. Note that for ease we

will denote the number of isomorphism types of indecomposable trivial source modules over a *p*-Mackey system \mathcal{M} simply by $TSM(\mathcal{M})$.

Remark

If \mathcal{M} is a *p*-Mackey system for G when p divides |G| then it is also a *p*-Mackey system $\bigvee_{p} \nmid |G|$, as if $p \nmid |G|$ then the identity subgroup is the unique Sylow *p*-subgroup. If $p \nmid |G|$ then the identity subgroup is also the unique \mathcal{M} -vertex, and $\frac{N_G(\{1\})}{\{1\}} = G$ so that when $p \nmid |G|$ we have that $TSM(\mathcal{M}) = \#_p(G) =$ the number of conjugacy classes of G. The story in characteristic zero is identical.

I.4. Coalgebras and Schur algebras

Green originally defined the Schur algebras as the dual of a certain coalgebra A(n,r). In this section we recall some basic definitions and then look at the construction of the q-Schur algebra via the coalgebra approach. More details about coalgebras and their friends can be found in [34].

A k-coalgebra is a triple (A, Δ, ε) where A is a k-vector space and we have that $\Delta : A \to A \otimes A$ and $\varepsilon : A \to k$ are linear maps satisfying the following conditions:

 $(\Delta \otimes 1)\Delta = (1 \otimes \Delta)\Delta : A \to A \otimes A \otimes A$ (co-associativity) and $(\varepsilon \otimes 1)\Delta = (1 \otimes \varepsilon)\Delta = 1 : A \to A$ (co-unit)

where 1 denotes the identity map on A. A coalgebra (A, Δ, ε) is a bialgebra if in addition to the co-associativity and co-unit conditions being satisfied we also have that Δ and ε are algebra homomorphisms. We do not consider Hopf algebras in this thesis, but remark that a bialgebra (A, Δ, ε) is a Hopf algebra if there exists a linear map $\sigma : A \to$ A such that we have $m(\sigma \otimes 1)\delta = m(1 \otimes \sigma)\delta = \epsilon$ where $m : A \otimes A \to A$ is multiplication and we define the map $\epsilon : A \to A$ by $\epsilon(a) = \epsilon(1)a$ for all $a \in A$. This is called the antipode condition, and if such a map σ exists, it is unique and is called the antipode of A. We will often abbreviate a coalgebra or bialgebra (A, Δ, ε) simply to A.

If (A, Δ, ε) is a bialgebra, then (I, Δ, ε) , or just I, is called a biideal of A if I is an ideal of A and :

- (i) $\Delta(I) \subseteq I \otimes A + A \otimes I$, and
- (ii) $\varepsilon(I) = 0$.

If I is a biideal of A, then $(A/I, \Delta', \varepsilon')$ is a bialgebra, where Δ' and ε' are induced on A/I by their respective maps on A. This is a useful way of constructing bialgebras, as we will see shortly when we construct the q-Schur algebras.

Firstly some more definitions. Let (A, Δ, ε) be a k-coalgebra. Then a pair (V, τ) , often abbreviated to just V, is a right A-comodule if V is a k-space and $\tau: V \to V \otimes A$ is a linear map such that

$$\begin{split} (\tau\otimes 1)\tau &= (1\otimes \Delta)\tau: V \to V\otimes A\otimes A\\ \text{and}\\ (1\otimes \varepsilon)\tau &= 1: V \to V, \end{split}$$

where of course 1 is the identity map on V.

Let (V, τ) and (V', τ') be right A-comodules. A linear map $\phi : V \to V'$ is a comodule homomorphism if $\tau' \phi = (\phi \otimes 1)\tau$.

Any right comodule (V, τ) also has associated to it another structure, called the coefficient space of V, denoted cf(V). Say V has k-basis $\{v_i \mid i \in I\}$. Then we have elements $c_{ij} \in A$, where $i, j \in I$, defined by

$$\tau(v_j) = \sum_{i \in I} v_i \otimes c_{ij},$$

for each $j \in I$. Then the coefficient space cf(V) is defined by $cf(V) := k - span\{c_{ij} \mid i, j \in I\}$. Note that $cf(V) \leq A$.

As in [17] if (A, Δ, ε) is a k-coalgebra, then its dual space $A^* = \text{Hom}_k(A, k)$ is an associative k-algebra. Multiplication of two elements $\alpha, \beta \in A^*$ is given by

$$\alpha\beta = (\alpha\otimes\beta)\Delta.$$

Also, for an A-comodule (V, τ) , we regard the k-vector space V as a left A^{*}-module via the product $\alpha v = (1 \otimes \alpha)\tau(v)$, for $\alpha \in A^*, v \in V$.

We are now in position to construct the q-Schur algebra $S_q(n, r)$. This construction originally comes from [3].(A similar approach is taken in [29, 3.5], giving a different coalgebra but isomorphic Schur algebra.) Start with F(n), the free k-algebra in non-commuting indeterminates $x_{i,j}$, where i and j run over <u>n</u>. This is naturally a bialgebra, with $\Delta(x_{i,j}) = \sum_{m \in \underline{n}} x_{i,m} \otimes x_{m,j}$, and $\varepsilon(x_{i,j}) = \delta_{ij}$, the Kronecker delta. Let $q \in k$ and let J be the ideal of F(n) generated by elements of the form

$$egin{aligned} &x_{i,l}x_{j,m}-qx_{j,m}x_{i,l} & ext{ for }i>j ext{ and }l\leqslant m,\ &x_{i,l}x_{j,m}-x_{j,m}x_{i,l}-(q-1)x_{j,l}x_{i,m} & ext{ for }i>j ext{ and }l>m,\ &x_{i,l}x_{i,m}-x_{i,m}x_{i,l} & ext{ for all }i,l,m, \end{aligned}$$

where $i, j, l, m \in \underline{n}$. Then J is a bideal of F(n), and we put $A_q(n) = F(n)/J$, so that writing $X_{i,j}$ for the canonical image $x_{i,j} + J$ of $x_{i,j}$ in $A_q(n)$ we get that in $A_q(n)$ we have the following relations

$$\begin{split} X_{i,l}X_{j,m} &= qX_{j,m}X_{i,l} \quad \text{ for } i > j \text{ and } l \leqslant m, \\ X_{i,l}X_{j,m} &= X_{j,m}X_{i,l} + (q-1)X_{j,l}X_{i,m} \quad \text{ for } i > j \text{ and } l > m, \\ X_{i,l}X_{i,m} &= X_{i,m}X_{i,l} \quad \text{ for all } i, l, m, \end{split}$$

where $i, j, l, m \in \underline{n}$. If we let $X_{i,j}$ have degree 1, then $A_q(n)$ is a graded algebra. We denote the r^{th} homogeneous part of $A_q(n)$ by $A_q(n,r)$. Then $E^{\otimes r}$ is an $A_q(n,r)$ -comodule [3, 2.1.1] and the relations above ensure that multiplication by elements of Hec(r) is a comodule map. This induces an isomorphism

$$\theta: A_q(n,r)^* \to \operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Hec}(r)}(E^{\otimes r}) = \mathcal{S}_q(n,r),$$

and hence we have an alternative way of constructing the q-Schur algebra. Putting q = 1 we are back in the group case, and we have the construction of the classical Schur algebra, as given in Green [18]. Note that Dipper and Donkin also localize at the determinant, d, to give us $A_q(n)_d$, which they show is a Hopf algebra.

In chapter 5 we will mimic this method in an attempt to construct a coalgebra whose dual is the q-Schur² algebra.

CHAPTER 2

Mackey systems for Hyp(r)

Eventually, we aim to compare the above hyperoctahedral Schur algebra with Dipper and James' (Q, q)-Schur algebra, and with Du and Scott's q-Schur² algebra, both at q = Q = 1. To this end we introduce a new module for the hyperoctahedral group, called $Y^{\otimes r}$.

Let Z(n) denote the set $\{\overline{n}, \overline{n-1}, \ldots, \overline{1}, \widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \ldots, \widehat{n}, 1, 2, \ldots, n\}$, with ordering $\overline{n} < \overline{n-1} < \cdots < \overline{1} < \widehat{1} < \widehat{2} < \cdots < \widehat{n} < 1 < 2 < \cdots < n$. Call elements \overline{i} barred, and call the elements \widehat{i} hatted. Then we let $I_B(n,r)$ denote the set of r-tuples with entries from Z(n), so that the involution $\overline{}$ acts on Z(n), and we have that $\overline{\widehat{i}} = \widehat{i}$ and $\overline{\overline{i}} = i$ for all $i \in \underline{n}$.

LEMMA 2.1. Hyp(r) acts on the right of
$$I_B(n,r)$$
 via
 $\mathbf{i}.s_j = (i_1, ..., i_{(j)s_j}, i_{(j+1)s_j}, ..., i_r), \text{ if } 0 < j < r,$
and $\mathbf{i}.s_0 = (\overline{i_1}, i_2, ..., i_r)$

PROOF. It suffices to check the relation $s_0s_1s_0s_1 = s_1s_0s_1s_0$, which splits into 4 cases. The other relations follow from [18], [19], and the fact that s_0 acts trivially on $\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)$ if $i_1 \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \ldots, \widehat{n}\}$.

Case 1 $i_1, i_2 \notin \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \dots, \widehat{n}\};$ then $(i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r)s_0s_1s_0s_1 = (\overline{i_1}, i_2, i_3, \dots, i_r)s_1s_0s_1 = (i_2, \overline{i_1}, i_3, \dots, i_r)s_0s_1 = (\overline{i_2}, \overline{i_1}, i_3, \dots, i_r)s_1 = (\overline{i_1}, \overline{i_2}, i_3, \dots, i_r)$ and $(i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r) s_1 s_0 s_1 s_0 = (i_2, i_1, i_3, \dots, i_r) s_0 s_1 s_0 = (\overline{i_2}, i_1, i_3, \dots, i_r) s_1 s_0 = (i_1, \overline{i_2}, i_3, \dots, i_r) s_0 = (\overline{i_1}, \overline{i_2}, i_3, \dots, i_r)$

Case 2 $i_1, i_2 \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \dots, \widehat{n}\};$ as in case 1, but now $i_1 = \overline{i_1}$ and $i_2 = \overline{i_2}$, and so we get $(i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r)s_1s_0s_1s_0 = (i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r) = (i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r)s_1s_0s_1s_0.$

Case 3
$$i_1 \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, ..., \widehat{n}\}, i_2 \notin \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, ..., \widehat{n}\};$$

as in case 1, but now $i_1 = \overline{i_1}$ so that we get
 $(i_1, i_2, ..., i_r)s_1s_0s_1s_0 = (i_1, \overline{i_2}, ..., i_r) = (i_1, i_2, ..., i_r)s_1s_0s_1s_0.$

Case 4 $i_1 \notin \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \dots, \widehat{n}\}, i_2 \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \dots, \widehat{n}\};$ as in case 1, but now $i_2 = \overline{i_2}$ so that we get $(i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r)s_1s_0s_1s_0 = (\overline{i_1}, i_2, \dots, i_r) = (i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r)s_1s_0s_1s_0.$

Therefore we have that $\mathbf{i}s_1s_0s_1s_0 = \mathbf{i}s_0s_1s_0s_1$ for all $\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n, r)$ and the proof is complete.

As before, we now transfer this action to a useful module. Let Y be the 3n-dimensional vector space over k with basis $\{y_i \mid i \in Z(n)\}$, and let $Y^{\otimes r}$ be its r^{th} tensor power. Unsurprisingly, we now write a basis element in $Y^{\otimes r}$ as $y_i = y_{i_1} \otimes y_{i_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes y_{i_r}$, for some $\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n, r)$. Then Hyp(r) acts on $Y^{\otimes r}$ via

 $y_{\mathbf{i}} \sigma = y_{\mathbf{i},\sigma}$ for all $\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)$ and $\sigma \in \mathrm{Hyp}(r)$.

Extending this action linearly makes $Y^{\otimes r}$ into a $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -module.

Young and younger subgroups

It is well known that the point stabilizers of the action of $\operatorname{Sym}(r)$ on the standard basis elements of the tensor space $E^{\otimes r}$ are the Young subgroups $\operatorname{Sym}(\lambda)$, which are defined in chapter 1. We can make a similar definition for $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Let $\lambda = (\mu; \nu)$ be a pair of partitions in $\Lambda_2^+(n, r)$, and put $L_{\mu} = \{\sum_{i=1}^{a} \mu_i \mid a \in \underline{n}\}$ and $L_{\nu} = \{ |\mu| + \sum_{i=1}^{a} \nu_i \mid a \in \underline{n}\}$. Then let $A_{\mu} = [1, |\mu|] \setminus L_{\mu}$ and also let $A_{\nu} = [1 + |\mu|, r] \setminus L_{\mu}$. Then the standard infant subgroup associated to λ , denoted Hyp (λ) is given by

$$\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda) = \langle s_a, s_b, t_a \, | \, a \in A_{\mu}, b \in A_{\nu} \rangle.$$

An infant subgroup is any which is conjugate in $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ to a standard infant subgroup. Let \mathcal{Y} denote the set of all infant subgroups of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Similarly to above we can associate an infant subgroup to each pair of compositions in $\Lambda_2(n,r)$. Then each coset $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)g$, for $g \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$, has a unique member of minimum length. We call these the distinguished coset representatives of $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$ in $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ and denote each set of these by $\operatorname{Dist}(\lambda)$, so that $|\operatorname{Dist}(\lambda)| = \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|}$. Also note that if $\lambda \in \Lambda_2^+(n,r)$ with $\lambda = (\mu_1, ..., \mu_r; \nu_1, ..., \nu_r)$, then

$$Hyp(\lambda) \cong Hyp(\mu_1) \times Hyp(\mu_2) \times \cdots \times Hyp(\mu_r)$$
$$\times S(\nu_1) \times S(\nu_2) \times \cdots \times S(\nu_r)$$

The following lemma is useful.

LEMMA 2.2. If X is a G-set,
$$x \in X$$
 and $g \in G$ then
 $\operatorname{Stab}(xg) = g^{-1}\operatorname{Stab}(x)g.$

PROOF. Let $h \in \text{Stab}(x)$ so that xh = x. Then $(xq)q^{-1}hq = xhq = xq$,

so that $g^{-1}hg \in \operatorname{Stab}(xg)$.

Conversely let $h \in \text{Stab}(xg)$ so that (xg)h = xg. Then

$$x(ghg^{-1}) = (xg)hg^{-1} = xgg^{-1} = x,$$

so that $ghg^{-1} \in \operatorname{Stab}(x)$ and $h \in g^{-1}\operatorname{Stab}(x)g$.

So from the above lemma for any $\lambda \in \Lambda_2^+(n,r)$, and $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(r)$ we have the following.

COROLLARY 2.3. Hyp(λ) is the point stabilizer of $y_i \iff$ Hyp(λ)^{σ} is the point stabilizer of $y_{i\sigma}$.

Now for a bit of notation. For any pair of compositions $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ let $\mathbf{i}(\lambda) = (\widehat{1}, \widehat{1}, \ldots, \widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \ldots, \widehat{2}, \widehat{n}, \ldots, \widehat{n}, 1, 1, \ldots, 1, 2, \ldots, 2, n, \ldots, n) \in I_B(n, r)$ with each \widehat{j} occurring μ_j times, and each "naked" j occurring ν_j times, so that in particular Hyp(λ) is point stabilizer of $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}$. Also let \mathcal{X} denote the set of all point stabilizers of standard basis elements in $Y^{\otimes r}$ under the action of Hyp(r).

LEMMA 2.4. $\mathcal{X} = \mathcal{Y}$, i.e. the point stabilizers of basis elements in $Y^{\otimes r}$ are precisely the infant subgroups of Hyp(r).

PROOF. Let $A = \text{Hyp}(\lambda) \in \mathcal{Y}$, so that A is a standard infant subgroup. Then A is the point stabilizer of $y_{i(\lambda)}$, so that $A \in \mathcal{X}$. Now say $B = A^{\sigma} \in \mathcal{Y}$, so that B is an infant subgroup. Then, by previous lemma, we know that B is the point stabilizer of $y_{i(\lambda)\sigma}$, so that B is also in \mathcal{X} and $\mathcal{Y} \subseteq \mathcal{X}$.

Conversely let y_i be any standard basis element in $Y^{\otimes r}$, and let $X \in \mathcal{X}$ be its point stabilizer. Now any such y_i can be written as $y_i = y_{i(\lambda)\sigma}$ for suitable choice of $\lambda \in \Lambda_2^+(n,r)$ and $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(r)$. Now $y_{i(\lambda)}$ has point stabilizer $\text{Hyp}(\lambda)$, so by the previous lemma we have that $y_{i(\lambda)\sigma}$ has point stabilizer $\text{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma}$. Therefore $X \in \mathcal{Y}$ also, and we have that $\mathcal{X} \subseteq \mathcal{Y}$.

We now walk down the same road, but this time for Richard Green's space $V^{\otimes r}$. Let \mathcal{X}_V denote the set of point stabilizers of the Hyp(r)-action on $V^{\otimes r}$, and also let

$$\mathcal{V} = \{ \operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma} \in \mathcal{Y} \, | \, \sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r), \lambda = (\emptyset; \nu) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r) \}$$
so that \mathcal{V} consists of infant subgroups of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ which are of the form $(S(\nu_1) \times S(\nu_2) \times \cdots \times S(\nu_n))^{\sigma}$ for some $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$, i.e. with all parts isomorphic to some smaller symmetric group inside the hyperoctahedral group. This means each member of \mathcal{V} is isomorphic to some Young subgroup $S(\lambda)^{\sigma}$ inside $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$, so that \mathcal{V} is the set of all Young subgroups of the hyperoctahedral group. Similarly to above, if $\lambda = (\emptyset; \nu) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r), \ \sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ and $\mathbf{i} \in I_{\mathcal{V}}(2n, r)$ then we have the following.

LEMMA 2.5. $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$ is a point stabilizer of $v_{\mathbf{i}} \iff$ $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma}$ is a point stabilizer of $v_{\mathbf{i}\sigma}$.

PROOF. This again follows from the above lemma about G-sets. \Box

COROLLARY 2.6. $\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{V}} = \mathcal{V}$ i.e. the set of point stabilizers of the Hyp(r)-action on standard basis elements of $V^{\otimes r}$ is precisely the set \mathcal{V} .

For the time being we concentrate on \mathcal{Y} , and to that end we now look at an alternative description of it.

2.1. Schisms and Mackey systems

We recall the following definition of a schism from chapter 1. Let X be a set with a regular involution $\bar{}$, called bar, so that X necessarily has 2r elements, for some natural number r. For the rest of this section X will always be such a set. Let Z be a subset of X such that $Z \sqcup \overline{Z} = X$, i.e. such that $Z \cup \overline{Z} = X$ and $Z \cap \overline{Z} = \emptyset$. Then we call Z a schism of X.

Now we can split up X even more. Let X be as above, and say that $X = X_1 \sqcup X_2 \sqcup \cdots \sqcup X_a \sqcup X_{a+1} \sqcup \cdots \sqcup X_m$ where each X_i is a bar-stable subset, so has size $2b_i$ for some $1 \leq b_i \leq r$. In particular, each of $X_{a+1}, X_{a+2}, \ldots, X_m$ has bar acting on it as a regular involution, so we can choose $Z_1 \subset X_{a+1}, Z_2 \subset X_{a+2}, \ldots, Z_{m-a} \subset X_m$ so that $Z_i \sqcup \overline{Z_i} = X_{a+i}$ for each $1 \leq i \leq m-a$, i.e. for each $1 \leq i \leq m-a$, we have that Z_i is a schism of X_{a+i} .

Call such a sequence $(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) = (X_1, \ldots, X_a; Z_1, \ldots, Z_b)$ of such a set X a schism sequence of \mathbf{X} , and write $\Sigma(X)$ for the set of all schism sequences of a set X. We will call the X_i 's and the Z_j 's the parts of the schism sequence, and say that the X_i 's belong to the first half of $(\underline{X};\underline{Z})$, while Z_j 's belong to the second half. (Of course, b = m-a.)

Now let Z be a schism of X, so that Sym(Z) is the symmetric group on Z. Again, recall from chapter 1 that we can identify Sym(Z) with a subgroup of Sym(X) via the following map. Let

 $\phi : \operatorname{Sym}(Z) \to \operatorname{Sym}(X)$ via $\phi(\sigma)(z) = \sigma z$ and $\phi(\sigma)(\overline{z}) = \overline{\sigma z}$ for $\sigma \in \operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ and $z \in Z$. Now $\overline{\phi(\sigma)(z)} = \overline{\sigma z} = \phi(\sigma)(\overline{z})$ so each member of $\operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ is in fact identified with a member of $\operatorname{Hyp}(X) \subset$ $\operatorname{Sym}(X)$ via this map. We denote the image of $\operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ under ϕ by S(Z), which is a subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(X)$. It is worth noting two things.

Firstly, for any schism Z of X, the subgroups S(Z) and $S(\overline{Z})$ are the same.

Secondly, if $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)$ then $\operatorname{Hyp}(X_i)$ is the subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(X)$ which acts as the hyperoctahedral group on X_i and fixes all other elements of $X \setminus X_i$. We also have for each Z_j a subgroup of $\operatorname{Hyp}(X)$ denoted by $S(Z_j)$, which acts on $X_{a+j} = Z_j \sqcup \overline{Z_j}$ as a subgroup isomorphic to $\operatorname{Sym}(Z)$ inside $\operatorname{Hyp}(X_j)$, via the map ϕ as described above. Also, $S(Z_j)$ fixes all elements of $X \setminus X_{a+j}$ and of course $S(Z_j) = S(\overline{Z_j})$.

Armed with these subgroups of Hyp(X) we can now make a definition.

DEFINITION. Given a set X with a regular involution, and a schism sequence $(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)$ of X, we define the schism subgroup $H(\underline{X};\underline{Z})$

of Hyp(X) to be $H(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) =$

 $\operatorname{Hyp}(X_1) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(X_2) \times \cdots \times \operatorname{Hyp}(X_a) \times S(Z_1) \times \cdots \times S(Z_b).$

Denote the set $\{H(\underline{X};\underline{Z})|(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)\}$ of all schism subgroups of Hyp(X) by \mathcal{Z} .

Schism subgroups also come in another guise.

LEMMA 2.7. For $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)$ we have $H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$ = $\{\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X) | \sigma X_i = X_i \text{ and } \sigma Z_j = Z_j \ \forall 1 \leq i \leq a, 1 \leq j \leq b\}.$

PROOF. To make things a bit easier to read, we write $H' = \{\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X) | \sigma X_i = X_i \text{ and } \sigma Z_j = Z_j \forall 1 \leq i \leq a, 1 \leq j \leq b\}$. Now each $\operatorname{Hyp}(X_i)$ permutes elements of X_i and fixes all elements of $X \setminus X_i$. Also each $S(Z_j)$ permutes elements of Z_j , and of $\overline{Z_j}$ correspondingly, and fixes all elements of X_{a+j} . Therefore $H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \subseteq H'$.

Conversely $\sigma X_i = X_i$ implies that $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(X_i)$, as $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(X)$. Also $\sigma Z_j = Z_j$ induces a $\pi \in \text{Sym}(Z_j)$ but $\sigma(\overline{z}) = \overline{\sigma z} = \overline{\pi z}$. Therefore $\sigma = \phi(\pi)$ and $\sigma \in S(Z_j)$. So $H' \subseteq H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$ and we are done. \Box

We now prove 3 more lemmas about schism subgroups, which prove that \mathbf{y} is a p-Mackey system.

LEMMA 2.8. Z is closed under conjugation.

PROOF. Let $g \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X)$. Now we know that $S(Z_j)^g = S(gZ_j)$ and that $\operatorname{Hyp}(X_i)^g = \operatorname{Hyp}(gX_i)$ and therefore we get that $H(\underline{X};\underline{Z})^g$ $= H(X_1, \ldots, X_a; Z_1, \ldots, Z_b)^g = H(gX_1, \ldots, gX_a; gZ_1, \ldots, gZ_b)$ $= H(\underline{gX}; \underline{gZ})$. So since $g \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X)$ and it maps X_i 's to other X_i 's and Z_j 's to other Z_j 's we get that $(\underline{gX}; \underline{gZ}) \in \Sigma(X)$ and therefore $H(\underline{gX}; \underline{gZ}) = H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})^g \in \mathbb{Z}$.

LEMMA 2.9. Let $X = \{1, 2, \ldots, r, \overline{1}, \overline{2}, \ldots, \overline{r}\}$. Then $\mathcal{Z} = \mathcal{Y}$.

PROOF. Let $A \in \mathcal{Y}$ so that $A = \text{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma}$ for some $\lambda \in \Lambda_{2}^{+}(n, r)$ and $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(X)$. Choose $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)$ with $X_{1} = \{1, 2, ..., \mu_{1}, \overline{1}, \overline{2}, ..., \overline{\mu_{1}}\},$ $X_{2} = \{\mu_{1} + 1, \mu_{1} + 2, ..., \mu_{1} + \mu_{2}, \overline{\mu_{1} + 1}, \overline{\mu_{1} + 2}, ..., \overline{\mu_{1} + \mu_{2}}\}, ...$ $...X_{n} = \{|\mu| - \mu_{n} + 1, ..., |\mu|, \overline{|\mu| - \mu_{n} + 1}, ..., \overline{|\mu|}\},$ and $Z_{1} = \{|\mu| + 1, |\mu| + 2, ..., |\mu| + \nu_{1}\},$ $Z_{2} = \{|\mu| + \nu_{1} + 1, |\mu| + \nu_{1} + 2, ..., |\mu| + \nu_{1} + \nu_{2}\}, ...$ $..., Z_{n} = \{r - \nu_{n} + 1, ..., r\}.$

Then $H(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) = \text{Hyp}(\lambda)$ so that $A = \text{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma} = H(\underline{X};\underline{Z})^{\sigma} = H(\sigma \underline{X};\sigma \underline{Z}) \in \mathcal{Z}.$

Conversely, let $A \in \mathbb{Z}$, so that $A = H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$, for some $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)$, where $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) = (X_1, X_2, \ldots, X_a; Z_1, \ldots, Z_b)$. Firstly we arrange the X_i 's and Z_j 's so that they are in descending size order to get $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}') = (X'_1, X'_2, \ldots, X'_a; Z'_1, \ldots, Z'_b)$, where $|X'_i| \ge |X'_{i+1}|$ for all $1 \le i \le a' - 1$ and $|Z'_j| \ge |Z'_{j+1}|$ for all $1 \le j \le b' - 1$. This can be done by hitting $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$ with a certain, but not usually unique, element $g \in \text{Hyp}(X)$. This gives us the schism sequence $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}') = (\underline{gX}; \underline{gZ})$.

Let $F = X'_1 \cup X'_2 \cup \cdots \cup X'_n$. Now we hit $(\underline{X'}; \underline{Z'})$ with the (not necessarily unique) element $h \in \text{Hyp}(X)$ so that $hX'_1 = \{1, 2, \dots, \frac{1}{2} | X'_1 |, \overline{1}, \overline{2}, \dots, \frac{1}{2} | X'_1 |\},$

 $hX'_{2} = \{\frac{1}{2}|X'_{1}|+1, \frac{1}{2}|X'_{1}|+2, \dots, \frac{1}{2}|X'_{1}\cup X'_{2}|, \frac{1}{2}|X'_{1}|+1, \dots, \frac{1}{2}|X'_{1}\cup X'_{2}|\}, \dots, \text{etc}, \dots$

 $hX_n = \{\frac{1}{2} | X'_1 \cup \dots \cup X'_{n-1} | +1, \dots, \frac{1}{2} | F |, \frac{1}{2} | X'_1 \cup \dots \cup X'_{n-1} | +1, \dots, \frac{1}{2} | F | \}$ and

$$hZ'_{1} = \{\frac{1}{2}|F| + 1, \frac{1}{2}|F| + 2, \dots, \frac{1}{2}|F| + |Z'_{1}|\},\$$

$$hZ'_{2} = \{\frac{1}{2}|F| + |Z'_{1}| + 1, \frac{1}{2}|F| + |Z'_{1}| + 2, \dots, \frac{1}{2}|F| + |Z'_{1} \cup Z'_{2}|\}, \dots,$$

$$\dots, hZ'_{n} = \{\frac{1}{2}|F| + |Z'_{1} \cup \dots \cup Z'_{n-1}| + 1, \dots, r\}.$$

Call this schism sequence $(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$ and notice that we have $(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$

= $(h\underline{X}'; h\underline{Z}') = (h\underline{g}\underline{X}; h\underline{g}\underline{Z})$. Also notice that $H(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'') = \text{Hyp}(\lambda)$, for some suitable choice of $\lambda \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$.

But then $(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) = (g^{-1}h^{-1}\underline{X}'';g^{-1}h^{-1}\underline{Z}'')$ so that $H(\underline{X};\underline{Z})$ = $H(g^{-1}h^{-1}\underline{X}'';g^{-1}h^{-1}\underline{Z}'') = H(\underline{X}'';\underline{Z}'')^{h^{-1}g^{-1}} = \operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)^{h^{-1}g^{-1}} \in \mathcal{Y}.$ Therefore $\mathcal{Z} \subseteq \mathcal{Y}$ and we are done.

Now for the third and final lemma.

LEMMA 2.10. Z is closed under intersection.

PROOF. We claim that for $(\underline{X};\underline{Z}), (\underline{X}';\underline{Z}') \in \Sigma(X)$ we have that $H(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}';\underline{Z}') =$

 $H(X_i \cap X'_l; X_i \cap Z'_m, Z_j \cap X'_l, Z_j \cap Z'_m, Z_j \cap \overline{Z'_m}),$

where $1 \leq i \leq a, 1 \leq j \leq b, 1 \leq l \leq a', 1 \leq m \leq b'$. Call this intersection $H(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$. Since we want to use this name, we will first have to show that $(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$ is indeed a schism sequence of X. Here goes.

Now both $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$ and $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$ are schism sequences. Say A and C are both parts of $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$, and B and D are both parts of $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$, so that $A \cap B$ and $C \cap D$ are both parts of $(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$. Then $(A \cap B) \cap (C \cap D) = (A \cap C) \cap (B \cap D)$, but $A \cap C = \emptyset$ as $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$ is a schism sequence. Therefore $(A \cap B) \cap (C \cap D) = \emptyset$ and so any two parts of $(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$ are disjoint.

Also, if X_i is in the first part $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$, and X'_j is in the first part of $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$, then $X_i \cap X'_j = \overline{X_i} \cap \overline{X'_j} \subseteq \overline{X_i \cap X'_j}$. Therefore $X_i \cap X'_j = \overline{X_i \cap X'_j}$ as both sets have the same cardinality, so any part of the first half of $(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$ is bar stable.

Let A be any part of either of the two schism sequences $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$ and $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$. Then $Z_i \cap A \cap \overline{Z_i \cap A} \subseteq Z_i \cap \overline{Z_i} = \emptyset$. The same argument also

shows that $\overline{Z_i} \cap A \cap \overline{\overline{Z_i} \cap A} = A \cap Z'_j \cap \overline{A \cap Z'_j} = A \cap \overline{Z'_j} \cap \overline{A \cap \overline{Z'_j}} = \emptyset$. This tells us that any part, *B* say, of the second half of $(\underline{X''}; \underline{Z''})$ and its bar, \overline{B} are disjoint.

Let U be the union of the following subsets of X;

 $\begin{array}{l} X_i \cap X'_l, X_i \cap Z'_m, Z_j \cap X'_l, Z_j \cap Z'_m, Z_j \cap \overline{Z'_m}, \overline{X_i \cap Z'_m}, \overline{Z_j \cap X'_l}, \overline{Z_j \cap Z'_m}, \\ \overline{Z_j \cap \overline{Z'_m}} \text{ where } 1 \leqslant i \leqslant a, 1 \leqslant j \leqslant b, 1 \leqslant l \leqslant a', 1 \leqslant m \leqslant b'. \end{array}$ Then
we must show U = X. Now U is a union of subsets of X and so
therefore $U \subseteq X$. Conversely, let $x \in X$. Then as $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)$ either $x \in X_i, x \in Z_j$, or $x \in \overline{Z_j}$, for some $1 \leqslant i \leqslant a, 1 \leqslant j \leqslant b$, where
the X_i and Z_j are the parts of $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$. Similarly for $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}'), x$ must
also lie in either X'_l, Z'_m or $\overline{Z'_m}$, for some $1 \leqslant l \leqslant a', 1 \leqslant m \leqslant b'$, where
the X'_l and Z'_m are the parts of $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$.

Now for all i, j, l, m as above we know that each of $X_i \cap X'_l, X_i \cap Z'_m, Z_j \cap X'_l, Z_j \cap Z'_m, Z_j \cap \overline{Z'_m}$ is in U. But also for all such i, j, l, m we have that $X_i \cap \overline{Z'_j} = \overline{X_i} \cap \overline{Z'_j} \subseteq \overline{X_i} \cap \overline{Z'_j} \subseteq U$ and $\overline{Z_j} \cap Z'_m = \overline{Z_j} \cap \overline{Z'_m} \subseteq U$ and $\overline{Z_j} \cap X'_l = \overline{Z_j} \cap \overline{X'_l} \subseteq \overline{Z_j} \cap \overline{X'_l} \subseteq U$ and finally $\overline{Z_j} \cap \overline{Z'_m} = \overline{Z_j} \cap \overline{Z'_m} \subseteq U$. Then as x must lie in one of the above mentioned intersections we see that $x \in U$. Therefore $X \subseteq U$ so that U = X.

So we have shown that $(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$ is a schism sequence of X. Now we just need to show that $H(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$ is in fact equal to $H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \cap$ $H(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$ as claimed. We will show this is true by showing that each set is contained in the other. Notice that for all i, j, l, m as above, we have that;

if
$$x \in X_i$$
 and X'_l then $x \in X_i \cap X'_l$,
if $x \in X_i$ and Z'_m then $x \in X_i \cap Z'_m$,
if $x \in X_i$ and $\overline{Z'_m}$ then $x \in \overline{X_i} \cap \overline{Z'_m} \subseteq \overline{X_i \cap Z'_m}$,
if $x \in Z_j$ and X'_l then $x \in Z_j \cap X'_l$,
if $x \in Z_j$ and Z'_m then $x \in Z_j \cap Z'_m$,

2.1. SCHISMS AND MACKEY SYSTEMS

if
$$x \in Z_j$$
 and $\overline{Z'_m}$ then $x \in Z_j \cap \overline{Z'_m}$,
if $x \in \overline{Z_j}$ and X'_l then $x \in \overline{Z_j} \cap \overline{X'_l} \subseteq \overline{Z_j \cap X'_l}$,
if $x \in \overline{Z_j}$ and Z'_m then $x \in \overline{Z_j} \cap \overline{\overline{Z'_m}} \subseteq \overline{Z_j \cap \overline{Z'_m}}$,
and finally if $x \in \overline{Z_j}$ and $\overline{Z'_m}$ then $x \in \overline{Z_j \cap Z'_m}$.

So therefore each $g \in H(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}';\underline{Z}')$ stabilizes each part of $H(\underline{X}'';\underline{Z}'')$, so therefore this tells us that as we have $H(\underline{X}'';\underline{Z}'') = \{\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X) \mid \sigma X''_u = X''_u \text{ and } \sigma Z''_v = Z''_v\}$ we have that $g \in H(\underline{X}'';\underline{Z}'')$ and so $H(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}';\underline{Z}') \subseteq H(\underline{X}'';\underline{Z}'')$.

Now for the converse. Let i, j, l, m be as they consistently are above, and say that $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X_i \cap X'_l) \subseteq H(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$. Then we can expand to get $X_i = (X_i \cap X'_1) \cup \cdots \cup (X_i \cap X'_l) \cup \cdots (X_i \cap X'_{a'}) \cup (X_i \cap Z'_1) \cup \cdots \cup (X_i \cap Z'_{b'}) \cup (X_i \cap \overline{Z'_1}) \cup \cdots \cup (X_i \cap \overline{Z'_{b'}})$, so that $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X_i)$. But similarly we also get that $X'_l = (X_1 \cap X'_l) \cup \cdots \cup (X_i \cap X'_l) \cup \cdots \cup (X_a \cap X'_l) \cup (Z_1 \cap X'_l) \cup \cdots \cup (Z_b \cap X'_l) \cup (\overline{Z_1} \cap X'_l) \cup \cdots \cup (\overline{Z_b} \cap X'_l)$, and therefore $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X'_l)$ also, so that $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X_i) \cap \operatorname{Hyp}(X'_l) \subseteq H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$.

Next say that $\sigma \in S(X_i \cap Z'_m)$. Then from the expansion of X_i above we have see that $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X_i)$. Also, we have that $Z'_m = (X_1 \cap Z'_m) \cup \cdots \cup (X_i \cap Z'_m) \cup \cdots \cup (X_a \cap Z'_m) \cup (Z_1 \cap Z'_m) \cup \cdots$ etc, so that $\sigma \in S(Z'_m)$ also. Therefore $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X_i) \cap S(Z'_m) \subseteq H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$.

Similarly if $\sigma \in S(Z_j \cap X'_l)$ then $\sigma \in S(Z_j) \cap \text{Hyp}(X'_l)$, if $\sigma \in S(Z_j \cap Z'_m)$ then $\sigma \in S(Z_j) \cap S(Z'_m)$, and finally if $\sigma \in S(Z_j \cap \overline{Z'_m})$ then $\sigma \in S(Z_j) \cap S(Z'_m)$. All these are contained in $H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$, and as each generator of $H(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'')$ must lie in one of the intersections we started with, we see that $H(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'') \subseteq H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}')$.

Therefore the two sets are equal and for $(\underline{X}; \underline{Z})$ and $(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}') \in \Sigma(X)$ we now have that $H(\underline{X}; \underline{Z}) \cap H(\underline{X}'; \underline{Z}') = H(\underline{X}''; \underline{Z}'') \in \mathbb{Z}$, and so \mathbb{Z} is closed under intersection. We can now prove the following.

LEMMA 2.11. If p is a prime dividing the order of Hyp(r) then \mathcal{Y} is a p-Mackey system for Hyp(r).

PROOF. (M1) If $\lambda = (\emptyset; 1^r) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$ then $\text{Hyp}(\lambda) = \{1\}$, so the identity subgroup is in \mathcal{Y} .

(M2)(i) and (ii) We know by the preceding lemmas that \mathcal{Z} is closed under both conjugation and intersection. So as $\mathcal{Z} = \mathcal{Y}$, we also have that \mathcal{Y} is closed under both conjugation and intersection.

(M3) If $\lambda = (r; \emptyset) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$ then $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$ is just $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ itself and $\operatorname{Hyp}(r) \in \mathcal{Y}$. Therefore all Sylow *p*-subgroups are contained in a member of \mathcal{Y} as they are all contained in $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$.

2.2. The Count for \mathcal{Y}

Before we go on to count trivial source modules, we prove the following two useful lemmas concerning binomials. The first we call the first index lemma.

LEMMA 2.12. For all primes p, and $i \ge 0$ $p \nmid x \Rightarrow p \nmid {xp^i \choose p^i}.$

PROOF. Now $\binom{xp^i}{p^i} = \frac{(xp^i)!}{p^i!(xp^i-p^i)!} = \frac{((x-1)p^i+1)((x-1)p^i+2)\cdots(xp^i)}{1.2.3\dots p^i}$

$$=\frac{((x-1)p^{i}+1)((x-1)p^{i}+2)\cdots((x-1)p^{i}+p)\cdots((x-1)p^{i}+2p)\cdots((x-1)p^{i}+p^{i})}{1.2.3..p^{i}}$$

=
$$\frac{((x-1)p^{i}+1)((x-1)p^{i}+2)\cdots p((x-1)p^{i-1}+1)\cdots p((x-1)p^{i-1}+2)\cdots p^{i}x}{1.2.3..p^{i}}.$$

Now each power of p in the denominator can be cancelled with the corresponding power of p in the numerator. This leaves us with a denominator coprime to p, and a numerator in which the only factors

that could be divisible by p are those of the form

 $(x-1)p^{i-j} + z$, where i > j and $z \in [1, p-1]$, or just x itself. But when i > j we have that p divides $(x-1)p^{i-j}$ but does not divide z, as p and z are coprime. Therefore p does not divide $(x-1)p^{i-j} + z$ here. But also we have assumed that p does not divide x, so therefore the numerator is not divisible by p and the lemma follows. \Box

The next lemma is imaginatively called the second index lemma.

LEMMA 2.13. For all primes p we have that p divides $\binom{p^n}{a}$ for all $0 < a < p^n$.

PROOF. It suffices to prove this for $0 \leq a \leq \frac{1}{2}p^n$, as $\binom{u}{v} = \binom{u}{u-v}$ for all $u \geq 1, v \geq 0, u \geq v$. Now $\binom{p^n}{a} = \frac{p^{n!}}{(p^n-a)!a!} = \frac{(p^n-a+1)(p^n-a+2)\cdots(p^n)}{a!} = \frac{(p^n-(a-1))(p^n-(a-2))\cdots(p^n-1)(p^n)}{a(a-1)(a-2)\cdots 1}$. So if for some 0 < i < a - 1 we have that p divides a factor of the denominator a - i, then p also divides $p^n - (a - i)$ in the numerator, and hence these can be cancelled. This leaves us with a denominator which is coprime to p, apart from maybe the factor a, and a numerator with p^n as the only factor divisible by p.

So if p does not divide a, then the numerator is coprime to p, and the numerator has factor p^n and hence p divides $\binom{p^n}{a}$. If p divides a then $a = p^l m$, where (p, m) = 1 and $1 \leq l \leq n - 1$, as $0 \leq a \leq \frac{1}{2}p^n$. So as the numerator has factor p^n , we see that in this case $\binom{p^n}{a}$ has a factor p^{n-l} where n > l, so that p divides $\binom{p^n}{a}$, and the lemma is proved.

(These two lemmas can also be proved using Lucas's Formula)

Our first count is of trivial source modules over a field k of odd characteristic. From now on in this section, p is an odd prime and

is the characteristic of our field k. We now define a certain type of composition, which will be important for the rest of this chapter.

DEFINITION. Let p be any prime. Then even though it is not a partition, we call a composition $\lambda = (\mu, \nu) \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ a p-power partition if it has $\mu = \emptyset$ and all parts of ν being powers of p. Denote the set of these by $\Pi_p(n, r)$, so that if $\lambda \in \Pi_p(n, r)$ then for some $a_i \ge 0$ we get that $\lambda = (\emptyset; 1^{a_0} p^{a_1}(p^2)^{a_2} \dots)$.

Recall that for a *p*-Mackey System \mathcal{M} , the vertices are precisely the set

 $\mathcal{M}_0 = \{ P \in \mathcal{M} \mid p \text{ divides } | P : B | \forall B \in \mathcal{M} \text{ with } B < P \}.$ We can now describe the vertices of our *p*-Mackey System \mathcal{Y} .

LEMMA 2.14. For odd primes p, we have that $P \in \mathcal{Y}_0 \iff$ $P = (\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda))^{\sigma}$, where $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ and $\lambda \in \Pi_p(n, r)$.

PROOF. (Note that all other cases follow from the case $\sigma = 1$.)

Let $P = (\text{Hyp}(\lambda))^{\sigma}$ as above. Then to show P is in \mathcal{Y}_0 it is enough to show that p divides the index of $S(a) \times S(p^n - a)$ in $S(p^n)$ for all $n \ge 0$ and $0 < a < p^n$. This is because each P above is isomorphic to a product of symmetric groups of degree a power of p, and all subgroups of P will be isomorphic to a product of Young subgroups of these symmetric groups of degree a power of p. Now

$$|S(p^n):S(p^n-a)\times S(a)| = \frac{p^n!}{(p^n-a)!a!} = \binom{p^n}{a}$$

But by second index lemma p divides $\binom{p^n}{a}$ for all $n \ge 0$ and $0 < a < p^n$ therefore p divides the index of $S(a) \times S(p^n - a)$ in $S(p^n)$ for all $n \ge 0$ and $0 < a < p^n$ as required, and $\mathbf{P} \in \mathcal{Y}_0$.

Conversely, say that $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r) \setminus \prod_p(n,r)$. Then either $\mu \neq \emptyset$ or ν has some part which is not a power of p.

Firstly, suppose that $\mu \neq \emptyset$. Then $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$ is of the form $\operatorname{Hyp}(s) \times J$ for some non-negative integer s and some $J \leq \operatorname{Hyp}(r-s)$. Then $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$ has subgroup $S(s) \times J$ which is also in \mathcal{Y} and has index 2^s in $\operatorname{Hyp}(s) \times J$. But $p \nmid 2^s$ so $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda) \notin \mathcal{Y}_0$.

Secondly, suppose $\mu = \emptyset$ so that ν has some part ν_i which is not a power of p. Then $\nu_i = xp^i$ for some $i \ge 0$ and $x \ne 0, 1$ which is coprime to p. Then Hyp (λ) is isomorphic to a subgroup of Hyp(r) of the form $S(xp^i) \times L$ for some $L \le \text{Hyp}(r - xp^i)$. Now $S(xp^i)$ has subgroup $S(p^i) \times S(xp^i - p^i)$ and this has index $\frac{(xp^i)!}{p^i!(xp^i - p^i)!} = {xp^i \choose p^i}$ in $S(xp^i)$. But from the first index lemma,

$$(p, x) = 1 \Rightarrow p \nmid \binom{xp^i}{p^i}.$$

So $S(xp^i) \times L$ has subgroup $(S(p^i) \times S(xp^i - p^i) \times L) \in \mathcal{Y}$ of index not divisible by p and we are done.

This means that for \mathcal{Y}'_0 , a set of representatives of conjugacy classes of subgroups in \mathcal{Y}_0 , we can take the subgroups $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$, where $\lambda \in \Pi_p(n,r)$. We now take a look at normalizers.

LEMMA 2.15. If
$$\lambda = (\emptyset : 1^{a_0} p^{a_1} (p^2)^{a_2} \dots) \in \Pi_p(n, r)$$
 then

$$\frac{N_{\operatorname{Hyp}(r)} \operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)}{\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)} \cong \operatorname{Hyp}(a_0) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(a_1) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(a_2) \times \cdots$$

PROOF. Let $\lambda \in \Pi_p(n, r)$, and let $H = \text{Hyp}(\lambda)$. Also say that $X = \{1, 2, \dots, r, \overline{1}, \overline{2}, \dots, \overline{r}\}$, and let $A_1, A_2, \dots, A_m, \overline{A}_1, \overline{A}_2, \dots, \overline{A}_m$ be the *H*-orbits of *X*, so that if $A_i = \{a, a + 1, \dots, b\}$ then we have that $\overline{A}_i = \{\overline{a}, \overline{a+1}, \dots, \overline{b}\}$. For $i \ge 0$ set

 $B_i = \{A_j, \overline{A}_j \text{ such that } |A_j| = p^i\}$

so that $|B_i| = a_i$, and $\operatorname{Hyp}(B_i) \cong \operatorname{Hyp}(a_i)$.

Let $N(H) = N_{\text{Hyp}(r)}(H)$. Now N(H) permutes the *H*-orbits of *X* of the same size, and if $\sigma A_i = A_j$ for some $\sigma \in N(H)$, then $\sigma \overline{A_i} = \overline{A_j}$.

47

So N(H) acts on each set B_i , and we can define the homomorphism

$$\phi: N(H) \mapsto \operatorname{Hyp}(B_0) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(B_1) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(B_2) \times \cdots$$

via

$$\phi(\sigma)(A_j) = \sigma(A_j)$$
, where $A_j \in B_i$, and $\sigma \in N(H)$

Now ker $\phi = \{\sigma \in N(H) | \phi(\sigma)(A_j) = A_j, \forall A_j\}$

= $\{\sigma \in N(H) | \sigma(A_j) = A_j, \forall A_j\} = H$. So now we only need to worry about the image. Say $A_j, A_l \in B_i$ with $A_j \neq \overline{A}_l$, and say also that $A_j = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_{p^i}\}$ and $A_l = \{z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{p^i}\}$. Define $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(r)$ via $\sigma(x_s) = z_s$ and $\sigma(z_s) = x_s$ for $1 \leq s \leq p^i$, so of course we also have that $\overline{A}_j, \overline{A}_l \in B_i$ with $\sigma(\overline{x}_s) = \overline{z}_s$ and $\sigma(\overline{z}_s) = \overline{x}_s$. Let σ fix all other members of X, and let $h \in H$ then

 $(\sigma h \sigma^{-1})A_j = (\sigma h \sigma)A_j = \sigma h A_l = \sigma A_l = A_j$ and similarly for \overline{A}_j , so $(\sigma h \sigma^{-1}) \in H$, so $\sigma \in N(H)$.

Now say $A_j \in B_i$ so $\overline{A}_j \in B_i$ too, and these sets are as above. Define $\pi \in \text{Hyp}(r)$ via $\pi(x_s) = \overline{x}_s$ and $\pi(\overline{x}_s) = x_s$ for all $1 \leq s \leq p^i$, and let π fix all other elements. Again let $h \in H$ then

 $(\pi h \pi^{-1})A_j = (\pi h \pi)A_j = \pi h \overline{A}_j = \pi \overline{A}_j = A_j$ and similarly for \overline{A}_j , so that $\pi \in N(H)$.

Now all standard generating involutions of each $Hyp(B_i)$ can be realized as a $\phi(\sigma)$ or a $\phi(\pi)$ for some suitable choice of $\sigma, \pi \in N(H)$, so that ϕ is onto. So by the homomorphism theorem we have that

$$\frac{N(H)}{H} = \operatorname{Hyp}(B_0) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(B_1) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(B_2) \times \cdots$$
$$\cong \operatorname{Hyp}(a_0) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(a_1) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(a_2) \times \cdots$$

and the proof is complete.

Now for $\lambda \in \prod_p(n, r)$, let $\frac{N_{\text{Hyp}(r)} \text{Hyp}(\lambda)}{\text{Hyp}(\lambda)}$ be denoted by $N(\lambda)$, so that $N(\lambda) \cong \text{Hyp}(a_0) \times \text{Hyp}(a_1) \times \text{Hyp}(a_2) \times \cdots$. Recall that for a finite

48

group G, we let $\#_p(G)$ denote the number of p'-classes of G. Then applying Grabmeier's count, or theorem 1.6, we have that $TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_p(n,r)} \#_p(N(\lambda)).$

Now [1, 2.5] tells us that when p is odd $\#_p(\operatorname{Hyp}(r))$ is equal to the number of bipartitions $(\mu; \nu) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$ such that both μ and ν are column p-regular partitions. Therefore as $N(\lambda) \cong \operatorname{Hyp}(a_0) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(a_1) \times$ $\operatorname{Hyp}(a_2) \times \cdots$ we get that $\#_p(N(\lambda))$ is equal to the number of pairs (ϕ, ψ) where $\phi = (\phi(0), \phi(1), \phi(2), \ldots)$ and $\psi = (\psi(0), \psi(1), \psi(2), \ldots)$ are sequences of column p-regular partitions with $|\phi(i)| + |\psi(i)| = a_i$ for all $i \ge 0$. So from Grabmeier's count, as above, we have that

$$TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_p(n,r)} \#_p(N(\lambda))$$

= $\sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_p(n,r)}$ number of pairs (ϕ, ψ) as above

which means that $TSM(\mathcal{Y})$ is the number of triples (λ, ϕ, ψ) where $\lambda \in \prod_p(n, r)$ and ϕ and ψ are as above. Call the set of such triples Ψ .

Now recall that each partition μ in $\Lambda^+(n,r)$ has a unique *p*-adic expansion, that is to say that each is uniquely expressible as $\mu = \sum_{i \ge 0} p^i \mu(i)$ with each $\mu(i)$ a column *p*-regular partition. We define a map

 $f: \Psi \to \Lambda_2^+(n,r) \text{ via } (\lambda, \phi, \psi) \mapsto (\alpha; \beta)$ where $\alpha = \sum_{i \ge 0} p^i \phi(i)$ and $\beta = \sum_{i \ge 0} p^i \psi(i)$.

=

LEMMA 2.16. f is a bijection between Ψ and $\Lambda_2^+(n,r)$.

PROOF. Due to the uniqueness of p-adic expansions, we know that f must be both well defined and injective.

Now say that $(\alpha; \beta) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$. Then as above we can uniquely write $\alpha = \sum_{i \ge 0} p^i \xi(i)$ and $\beta = \sum_{i \ge 0} p^i \eta(i)$ where $\xi(i)$ and $\eta(i)$ are column *p*-regular partitions for all $i \ge 0$. Now $r = |\alpha| + |\beta| =$ $\sum_{i \ge 0} p^i(|\xi(i)| + |\eta(i)|)$, so by putting $b_i = |\xi(i)| + |\eta(i)|$ for all $i \ge 0$ we retrieve a triple (λ', ξ, η) where $\lambda' = (\emptyset; 1^{b_0} p^{b_1} (p^2)^{b_2} \dots) \in \Pi_p(n, r)$ and $\xi = (\xi(0), \xi(1), \xi(2), \dots)$ and $\eta = (\eta(0), \eta(1), \eta(2), \dots)$ are sequences of column *p*-regular partitions with $|\xi(i)| + |\eta(i)| = b_i$. Therefore $(\lambda', \xi, \eta) \in \Psi$ with $f((\lambda', \xi, \eta)) = (\alpha; \beta)$, and *f* is surjective also. \Box

COROLLARY 2.17. Over a field of odd characteristic $TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = |\Lambda_2^+(n,r)|.$

The case p = 2

Now we consider the case p = 2. We already have all the lemmas about binomials that we will need here, so we go straight into a slightly different version of *p*-power partitions, which are called double 2-power partitions.

DEFINITION. Even though it is not a partition, we call a composition $\lambda = (\mu; \nu) \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ a double 2-power partition if it has all parts being powers of 2, written in ascending numerical order. Denote the set of these by $\Upsilon_2(n, r)$, so that if $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n, r)$ then for some $a_i, b_j \ge 0$ we get that $\lambda = (1^{a_0} 2^{a_1} 4^{a_2} \dots; 1^{b_0} 2^{b_1} 4^{b_2} \dots)$.

So for each $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n, r)$, we get an infant subgroup $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda) \in \mathcal{Y}$ with $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda) \cong \operatorname{Hyp}(1)^{a_0} \times \operatorname{Hyp}(2)^{a_1} \times \operatorname{Hyp}(4)^{a_2} \times \cdots \times S(1)^{b_0} \times S(2)^{b_1} \times \cdots$. We now prove a lemma concerning vertices similar to the one in the odd primes count.

LEMMA 2.18. When p = 2 we have that $P \in \mathcal{Y}_0$ if and only if $P = \text{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma}$, for some $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n, r)$ and $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(r)$.

PROOF. Again, all cases follow from the case $\sigma = 1$. Since we already know that 2 divides $|S(2^m) : S(2^m - a) \times S(a)|$ for all $m \ge 0$

and $0 < a < 2^m$, and also that $|\operatorname{Hyp}(2^m) : S(2^m)| = 2^{2m}$, to prove that subgroups of this form really are vertices it suffices to check that 2 divides $|\operatorname{Hyp}(2^m) : \operatorname{Hyp}(2^m - a) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(a)|$ for all $m \ge 0$ and $0 < a < 2^m$. Now we know that the order of the hyperoctahedral group is given by $|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)| = r!2^r$ so $|\operatorname{Hyp}(2^m) : \operatorname{Hyp}(2^m - a) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(a)| = \frac{2^m!2^{2m}}{((2^m - a)!2^{2m-a})(a!2^a)} = \frac{2^m!}{(2^m - a)!a!} = \binom{2^m}{a}$. But from the second index lemma we know that 2 divides $\binom{2^m}{a}$ for all $0 < a < 2^m$. Therefore if $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n, r)$ then $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda) \in \mathcal{Y}_0$.

Conversely we must now show that if λ is not in $\Upsilon_2(n, r)$ then Hyp $(\lambda) \notin \mathcal{Y}_0$. If λ is not in $\Upsilon_2(n, r)$ then there are two possibilities; 1. λ has a part ν_j with $\nu_j = x2^i$, for some $i \ge 0$ and $x \ne 0, 1$ with (2, x) = 1. But we already know that this implies that Hyp $(\lambda) \notin \mathcal{Y}_0$ from the odd characteristic case (the same argument with symmetric groups works here).

2. The second possibility is that λ has a part μ_j with $\mu_j = x2^i$, for some $i \ge 0$ and $x \ne 0, 1$ with (2, x) = 1. In this case Hyp $(x2^i)$ has subgroup Hyp $(2^i) \times$ Hyp $(2^i(x-1))$ whose index in Hyp $(x2^i)$ is

$$\frac{2^{x2^{i}}(x2^{i})!}{2^{i}!2^{2i}(x2^{i}-2^{i})!2^{x2^{i}-2^{i}}}=\frac{x2^{i}!}{2^{i}!(x2^{i}-2^{i})!}=\binom{x2^{i}}{2^{i}}.$$

So from the first index lemma as 2 does not divide x, we have that 2 does not divide $\binom{x2^i}{2^i}$. Therefore $\operatorname{Hyp}(x2^i)$ has a subgroup whose index in $\operatorname{Hyp}(x2^i)$ is not divisible by 2 and so if λ is not in $\Upsilon_2(n,r)$ then $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$ is not a member of \mathcal{Y} .

So when p = 2, we can take the subgroups $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$, where $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n,r)$, as representatives of the conjugacy classes of subgroups in \mathcal{Y}_0 i.e. we can take \mathcal{Y}'_0 as $\{\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda) | \lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n,r)\}$. The next step in Grabmeier's method is to calculate the normalizers of these subgroups, modulo the subgroups themselves.

LEMMA 2.19. If $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n,r)$ then $\frac{N_{\text{Hyp}(r)}(\text{Hyp}(\lambda))}{\text{Hyp}(\lambda)} \cong$ $S(a_0) \times S(a_1) \times S(a_2) \times \cdots \times \text{Hyp}(b_0) \times \text{Hyp}(b_1) \times \cdots$. For ease we refer to this group as $N(\lambda)$.

PROOF. Now $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n, r)$ so $\lambda = (1^{a_0}2^{a_1}4^{a_2}\dots; 1^{b_0}2^{b_1}\dots)$ for some $a_i, b_j \ge 0$. To keep things tidy we give some subgroups shorter names, so that $H = S(1)^{a_0} \times S(2)^{a_1} \times S(4)^{a_2} \times \dots \times S(1)^{b_0} \times S(2)^{b_1} \times \dots$, $H' = \operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$, and $N(H') = N_{\operatorname{Hyp}(r)}(H')$. As usual we also put $X = \{1, 2, \dots, r, \overline{1}, \overline{2}, \dots, \overline{r}\}$, so that $A_1, A_2, \dots, A_t, \overline{A_1}, \overline{A_2}, \dots, \overline{A_t}$, say, are the *H*-orbits of *X*, in a similar manner to the odd characteristic case. Then $C_1, C_2, \dots, C_s, A_{s+1}, A_{s+2}, \dots, A_t, \overline{A_{s+1}}, \dots, \overline{A_t}$ are the *H'*-orbits of *X*, where $s \le t$ and for $j \le s$ we put $C_j = A_j \sqcup \overline{A_j}$. Now for all $i \ge 0$ we set

$$B_i = \{A_j, \overline{A_j} | |A_j| = 2^i\}$$
 and $D_i = \{C_j | |C_j| = 2^{i+1}\},$

so that $|B_i| = 2b_i$ and $|D_i| = a_i$, with $\operatorname{Hyp}(B_i) \cong \operatorname{Hyp}(b_i)$ and $\operatorname{Sym}(D_i) \cong S(a_i)$. We know from the odd characteristic case that N(H') acts on each set B_i , and for each $g \in N(H')$ and $C_j = A_j \sqcup \overline{A_j} \in B_i$ we have

$$g(C_j) = g(A_j \sqcup \overline{A}_j) = g(A_j) \sqcup g(\overline{A}_j) = A_l \sqcup \overline{A}_l$$

for some $A_l, \overline{A}_l \in B_i$. Then as $C_l = A_l \sqcup \overline{A}_l \in D_i$ we have that N(H') acts on each D_i too. Then letting $H'' = \text{Sym}(D_0) \times \text{Sym}(D_1) \times \text{Sym}(D_2) \times \cdots \times \text{Hyp}(B_0) \times \text{Hyp}(B_1) \times \cdots$, we can now define the map

$$\phi: N(H') \to H'' \text{ via } \phi(\sigma)(A_j) = \sigma(A_j) \text{ for all } 1 \leq j \leq t.$$

It is clear that ker $\phi = H'$. We must now find the image of ϕ . Say $C_j, C_l \in D_i$ with $C_j = \{x_1, x_2, \dots, x_{2^i}, \overline{x}_1, \overline{x}_2, \dots, \overline{x}_{2^i}\}$, and $C_l = \{z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{2^i}, \overline{z}_1, \overline{z}_2, \dots, \overline{z}_{2^i}\}$. Then we define an element $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(r)$ via $\sigma(x_u) = z_u$ and $\sigma(z_u) = x_u$ for each $1 \leq u \leq 2^i$, so that also $\sigma(\overline{x}_u) = \overline{z}_u$ and $\sigma(\overline{z}_u) = \overline{x}_u$, as $\sigma \in \text{Hyp}(r)$. Let σ fix all other elements of X, and let $h \in H'$. Then

$$\sigma^{-1}h\sigma C_j = \sigma^{-1}hC_l = \sigma^{-1}C_l = C_j.$$

So $\sigma^{-1}h\sigma \in H'$ and $\sigma \in N(H')$, and all standard generating involutions of $\operatorname{Sym}(D_0) \times \operatorname{Sym}(D_1) \times \operatorname{Sym}(D_2) \times \cdots$ can be realized as a $\phi(\sigma)$ for suitably chosen C_j and C_l in D_i .

Also, all standard generating involutions of $\operatorname{Hyp}(B_0) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(B_1) \times \operatorname{Hyp}(B_2) \times \cdots$ occur in $\phi(N(H'))$ by identical arguments to those given in the odd characteristic case. Therefore $\operatorname{im} \phi = H''$, and so by the homomorphism theorem we have that $\frac{N(H')}{H'} \cong H''$, and since $H'' \cong$ $N(\lambda)$ the lemma follows. \Box

Now by [1, 2.5] we have that the number of 2'-classes in Hyp(r), denoted $\#_2(\text{Hyp}(r))$, is equal to the number of column 2-regular partitions of r i.e. $|\Lambda^+(n,r)_{col}|$. Also, by [22] for example, the number of 2'-classes in Sym(r), denoted $\#_2(\text{Sym}(r))$, is equal to the number of 2-regular partitions in $\Lambda^+(n,r)$, or $|\Lambda^+(n,r)_{col}|$.

So therefore if $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n,r)$, we see that $\#_2(N(\lambda))$ is equal to the number of pairs (ϕ, ψ) where $\phi = (\phi(0), \phi(1), \phi(2), ...)$ and $\psi = (\psi(0), \psi(1), \psi(2), ...)$ are sequences of column 2-regular partitions with each $\phi(i) \in \Lambda^+(a_i, a_i)$, and each $\psi(i) \in \Lambda^+(b_i, b_i)$ for each $i \ge 0$. Then applying theorem 1.6, Grabmeier's method gives us that when p = 2

 $TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = \sum_{\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n,r)}$ number of pairs (ϕ, ψ) as above

which means that $TSM(\mathcal{Y})$ is the number of triples (λ, ϕ, ψ) , where $\lambda \in \Upsilon_2(n, r)$ and ϕ and ψ are as above. Call the set of such triples \mathcal{T} , and then define the map

 $F: \mathcal{T} \to \Lambda_2^+(n, r) \text{ via } F((\lambda, \phi, \psi)) = (\alpha, \beta)$ where $\alpha = \sum_{i \ge 0} 2^i \phi(i)$ and $\beta = \sum_{i \ge 0} 2^i \psi(i)$.

LEMMA 2.20. F is a bijection between \mathcal{T} and $\Lambda_2^+(n,r)$.

PROOF. By uniqueness of *p*-adic expansions of partitions *F* is well defined and distinct triples in \mathcal{T} will map to distinct elements of $\Lambda_2^+(n, r)$ under *F*. Therefore *F* is injective.

Say that $(\delta; \epsilon) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$. Then δ and ϵ both have unique 2-adic expansions $\delta = \sum_{i \ge 0} 2^i \xi(i)$ and $\epsilon = \sum_{i \ge 0} 2^i \eta(i)$, with each $\xi(i)$ and $\eta(i)$ a 2-regular partition for each $i \ge 0$. Now put $\xi = (\xi(0), \xi(1), \xi(2), \ldots)$ and $\eta = (\eta(0), \eta(1), \eta(2), \ldots)$. From these we can recover a double 2-power partition $\gamma = (1^{|\xi(0)|}2^{|\xi(1)|}4^{|\xi(2)|}\ldots; 1^{|\eta(0)|}2^{|\eta(1)|}4^{|\eta(2)|}\ldots) \in$ $\Upsilon_2(n, r)$, and therefore we have constructed a triple $(\gamma, \xi, \eta) \in \mathcal{T}$ with $(\delta; \epsilon) = F((\gamma, \xi, \eta)).$

So every element of $\Lambda_2^+(n, r)$ is the image under F of some element of \mathcal{T} , and F is surjective.

COROLLARY 2.21. When p = 2 we have that $TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = |\Lambda_2^+(n, r)|$. Therefore we have now shown this holds over any suitable field of prime characteristic.

2.3. Counting trivial source modules for \mathcal{V}

We now repeat this method with \mathcal{V} , which we recall is the set of Young subgroups viewed as subgroups of the hyperoctahedral group.

Firstly, we again go back to schisms to give us an alternative description of \mathcal{V} . Recall that for a set X with a regular involution $\bar{}$, we have the set $\Sigma(X)$ of schism sequences of X, and the Mackey system \mathcal{Z} of schism subgroups of Hyp(X). Let $\Sigma(X)_{res}$ be the subset of $\Sigma(X)$ consisting of all schism sequences of X with $\underline{X} = \emptyset$. Then put

 $\mathcal{Z}_{res} = \{H(\underline{X};\underline{Z}) \mid (\underline{X};\underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)_{res}\} = \{H(\emptyset;\underline{Z}) \mid (\emptyset;\underline{Z}) \in \Sigma(X)\}.$ So if $A \in \mathcal{Z}_{res}$ then A is $S(Z_1) \times S(Z_2) \times \cdots \times S(Z_m)$ as described earlier. We now prove mony lemmas.

LEMMA 2.22. $H(\emptyset; \underline{Z}) = \{ \sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X) \mid \sigma Z_j = Z_j \ \forall 1 \leq j \leq m \}$

2. 3. COUNTING TRIVIAL SOURCE MODULES FOR \mathcal{V} 55 PROOF. $H(\emptyset; \underline{Z}) = \{\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X) \mid \sigma \emptyset = \emptyset, \sigma Z_j = Z_j \ \forall 1 \leq j \leq m\}$ $= \{\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(X) \mid \sigma Z_j = Z_j \ \forall 1 \leq j \leq m\}.$

LEMMA 2.23. Z_{res} is closed under conjugation.

PROOF. Let $H(\emptyset; \underline{Z}) \in \mathcal{Z}_{res}$ and $g \in \text{Hyp}(X)$, then $H(\emptyset; \underline{Z})^g = H(g\emptyset; \underline{gZ}) = H(\emptyset; \underline{gZ}) \in \mathcal{Z}_{res}$.

LEMMA 2.24. $\mathcal{Z}_{res} = \mathcal{V}$.

LEMMA 2.25. Z_{res} is closed under intersection.

PROOF. Similarly, these two lemma are proved by putting $\underline{X} = \emptyset$, and correspondingly $\mu = \emptyset$, into our proofs that $\mathcal{Z} = \mathcal{Y}$, and that \mathcal{Z} is closed under intersection.

To summarize, we have that Z_{res} is closed under conjugation and intersection, and is equal to \mathcal{V} . Now we come to Mackey systems and counting. As before, we deal with the odd characteristic case first. We can now prove the following.

LEMMA 2.26. If p is an odd prime then \mathcal{V} is a p-Mackey system of Hyp(r).

PROOF. (M1) If $\lambda = (\emptyset; 1^r) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$ then $Hyp(\lambda) = \{1\}$, so the identity subgroup is in \mathcal{V} .

(M2) (i) and (ii) We now know that Z_{res} is closed under both intersection and conjugation, and is equal to \mathcal{V} . Therefore \mathcal{V} is closed under conjugation and intersection too.

(M3) If p is odd then all Sylow p-subgroups of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ are in fact subgroups of $S(r) < \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Now if $\lambda = (\emptyset; r) \in \Lambda_2^+(n, r)$ then $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda) = S(r)$ so that $S(r) \in \mathcal{V}$ and all Sylow p-subgroups of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ are contained in a member of \mathcal{V} . Our first job in the count is to find the vertices \mathcal{V}_0 .

LEMMA 2.27. When p is odd we have that $P \in \mathcal{V}_0$ if and only if $P = \operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma}$ for some $\lambda \in \Pi_p(n, r)$, and $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$.

PROOF. This is proved using an identical method to that of finding \mathcal{Y}_0 for odd p, except in the converse the case $\mu \neq \emptyset$ is not applicable here, and need not be considered.

This lemma tells us that when p is odd \mathcal{V}_0 is equal to \mathcal{Y}_0 , so applying Grabmeier's count to \mathcal{V} will give us the following.

COROLLARY 2.28. When p is odd $TSM(\mathcal{V}) = TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = |\Lambda_2^+(n, r)|$.

We now must consider the case p = 2. In this case it is no longer true that \mathcal{V} is a *p*-Mackey system for $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. For example, when r = n = 2, we see that $\operatorname{Hyp}(2)$ has Sylow 2-subgroup $\operatorname{Hyp}(2)$, which is not a subgroup of any member of \mathcal{V} , as subgroups in \mathcal{V} are either conjugate to S(2) or are the identity subgroup. However, we can get around this problem. We let \mathcal{V}^* denote $\mathcal{V} \cup \{\operatorname{Hyp}(r)\}$.

LEMMA 2.29. If p = 2 then \mathcal{V}^* is a p-Mackey system for Hyp(r).

PROOF. (M1) We know that $\{1\} \in \mathcal{V}$ so therefore $\{1\} \in \mathcal{V}^*$ also. (M2)(i) We know that \mathcal{V} is closed under conjugation, and also that Hyp(r) is conjugate to itself under conjugation by any member of itself. Therefore \mathcal{V}^* is closed under conjugation.

(M2)(ii) \mathcal{V} itself is closed under intersection, and for all $A \in \mathcal{V}$ we have $A \cap \text{Hyp}(r) = A$. Therefore \mathcal{V}^* is closed under intersection.

(M3) Hyp $(r) \in \mathcal{V}^*$ so all Sylow 2-subgroups of Hyp(r) are trivially contained in a member of \mathcal{V}^* .

Now say that \mathcal{M} is a *p*-Mackey system for a finite group *G*, such that *G* is an \mathcal{M} -vertex. Then *G* must be a vertex of some indecomposable kG-module M, and here M must have trivial source, so that M must be a direct summand of $k \uparrow_G^G$, which is just k itself. Therefore M = k, so that *G* is the vertex of the trivial kG-module k. From the definition of \mathcal{M} -vertices, we get that k is not a direct summand of any $k \uparrow_H^G$, where H < G. Hence *G* as a vertex contributes the trivial source module k to our count, and only this module as $\#_2(\frac{N_{\text{Hyp}(r)}(\text{Hyp}(r))}{\text{Hyp}(r)}) = 1$, and no other \mathcal{M} -vertex contributes k to our count as above. Therefore, in this situation, $\text{TSM}(\mathcal{M}) = \text{TSM}(\mathcal{M} \setminus \{G\}) + 1$, or

$$TSM(\mathcal{M} \setminus \{G\}) = TSM(\mathcal{M}) - 1.$$

So as this is exactly the set up we have in the case of \mathcal{V}^* , we have that

$$TSM(\mathcal{V}) = TSM(\mathcal{V}^*) - 1.$$

So the method we will use to count trivial source modules over \mathcal{V} is to count them over \mathcal{V}^* and subtract 1 from the result. Here goes.

LEMMA 2.30. $\mathcal{V}_0^* = \mathcal{V}_0 \cup \{ \operatorname{Hyp}(r) \}.$

PROOF. In \mathcal{V}^* , the group $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ has subgroups $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)^{\sigma}$, where $\lambda \in \Pi_2(n,r)$, and $\sigma \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. But these are all contained in some $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -conjugate of S(r), which has index 2^r in $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Hence all proper subgroups of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ in \mathcal{V}^* have 2 dividing their index in $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Therefore $\operatorname{Hyp}(r) \in \mathcal{V}_0^*$, and so $\mathcal{V}_0^* = \mathcal{V}_0 \cup \{\operatorname{Hyp}(r)\}$.

So for representatives of conjugacy classes in \mathcal{V}_0^* we can take the subgroups $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ and $\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)$ where $\lambda \in \Pi_2(n, r)$. Now applying Grabmeier's count we have that $\operatorname{TSM}(\mathcal{V}^*)$ is equal to

$$\sum_{\substack{P \in \mathcal{V}_0^* \\ P}} \#_2\left(\frac{N_{\mathrm{Hyp}(r)}(P)}{P}\right) = \\ \#_2\left(\frac{N_{\mathrm{Hyp}(r)}(\mathrm{Hyp}(r))}{\mathrm{Hyp}(r)}\right) + \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_2(n,r)} \#_2\left(\frac{N_{\mathrm{Hyp}(r)}(\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda))}{\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda)}\right)$$

$$= 1 + \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_2(n,r)} \#_2(\frac{N_{\mathrm{Hyp}(r)}(\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda))}{\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda)})$$

so that by our previous discussions

$$TSM(\mathcal{V}) = \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_2(n,r)} \#_2(\frac{N_{\mathrm{Hyp}(r)}(\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda))}{\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda)}).$$

Of course, we also remember that for $\lambda \in \Pi_2(n, r)$ we have that

$$\frac{N_{\mathrm{Hyp}(r)}(\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda))}{\mathrm{Hyp}(\lambda)} \cong \mathrm{Hyp}(a_0) \times \mathrm{Hyp}(a_1) \times \mathrm{Hyp}(a_2) \times \cdots$$

and that the number of 2'-classes of Hyp(r) is equal to the number of column 2-regular partitions of r. Therefore $\#_2(\frac{N_{\text{Hyp}(r)}(\text{Hyp}(\lambda))}{\text{Hyp}(\lambda)})$ is equal to the number of sequences $\phi = (\phi(0), \phi(1), \phi(2), ...)$ of 2-regular partitions $\phi(i)$, where for each $i \ge 0$ we have $\phi(i) \in \Lambda^+(a_i, a_i)$. So TSM(\mathcal{V}) is equal to the number of pairs (λ, ϕ) , where $\lambda \in \Pi_2(n, r)$ and ϕ is as above. Call the set of such pairs \beth . Then we define a map

$$F : \mathbb{J} \to \Lambda^+(n,r) \text{ via } (\lambda,\phi) \mapsto \sum_{i \ge 0} 2^i \phi(i).$$

LEMMA 2.31. F is a bijection between \exists and $\Lambda^+(n, r)$.

PROOF. F is well defined and injective by uniqueness of 2-adic expansions.

Now say $\alpha \in \Lambda^+(n, r)$ then α has a unique 2-adic expansion $\alpha = \sum_{i \ge 0} 2^i \xi(i)$, with $\xi(i)$ a column 2-regular partition for each $i \ge 0$. So by setting $b_i = |\xi(i)|$ we get a $\lambda' = (\emptyset; 1^{b_0} 2^{b_1} 4^{b_2} \dots) \in \Pi_2(n, r)$, and also if $\xi = (\xi(0), \xi(1), \xi(2), \dots)$ we have a pair $(\lambda', \xi) \in \mathbb{J}$ with $F((\lambda', \xi)) = \alpha$. So F is also surjective. \square

COROLLARY 2.32. When p = 2 we have that $TSM(\mathcal{V}) = |\Lambda^+(n, r)|$.

In summary, we have the following theorem.

THEOREM 2.33. Over a field of odd characteristic we have that

$$TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = TSM(\mathcal{V}) = |\Lambda_2^+(n, r)|.$$

However, when the characteristic of k is 2, we have that $TSM(\mathcal{Y}) = |\Lambda_2^+(n,r)|$ and $TSM(\mathcal{V}) = |\Lambda^+(n,r)|$, so that $TSM(\mathcal{Y}) \neq TSM(\mathcal{V})$.

CHAPTER 3

$\bigoplus M^{\lambda}$ in Disguise

We now make our $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -module $Y^{\otimes r}$ into a module for the type *B* Hecke algebra \mathcal{H} . Recall that $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ acts on the generators of $Y^{\otimes r}$ via $y_{\mathbf{i}}s_j = y_{\mathbf{i}s_j}$ and that the set Z(n) is ordered via $\overline{n} < \cdots < \overline{1} < \widehat{1} < \cdots < \widehat{n} < 1 < \cdots < n$. Then we have the following.

LEMMA 3.1. \mathcal{H} acts on $Y^{\otimes r}$ via

$$y_{i}T_{s_{a}} = \begin{cases} qy_{i_{s_{a}}} & \text{if } a > 0 \text{ and } i_{a} \leq i_{a+1} \\ y_{i_{s_{a}}} + (q-1)y_{i} & \text{if } a > 0 \text{ and } i_{a} > i_{a+1} \\ Qy_{i_{s_{a}}} & \text{if } a = 0 \text{ and } i_{1} \notin \{\overline{1}, \overline{2}, \dots, \overline{n}\} \\ y_{i_{s_{a}}} + (Q-1)y_{i} & \text{if } a = 0 \text{ and } i_{1} \in \{\overline{1}, \overline{2}, \dots, \overline{n}\} \end{cases}$$

Extending linearly makes $Y^{\otimes r}$ into a right \mathcal{H} -module.

PROOF. It suffices to check the case r = 2, as the action of each generator affects at most two tensors. Note that all relations not involving T_{s_0} follow from [3, 3.1.4], swapping the left action onto the right. Also note that $T_{s_j}T_{s_0} = T_{s_0}T_{s_j}$ is obvious for any $j \ge 2$, as the two generators act on separate coordinates of the tensor. This just leaves us with two relations to check.

Now if $a \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \ldots, \widehat{n}\}$ then

$$(y_a \otimes y_b)(T_{s_0} - 1)(T_{s_0} - Q) = (Q(y_a \otimes y_b) - (y_a \otimes y_b))(T_{s_0} - Q) =$$
$$= Q^2(y_a \otimes y_b) - Q(y_a \otimes y_b) - Q(Q(y_a \otimes y_b) + Q(y_a \otimes y_b)) = 0$$

and if $a \notin \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \dots, \widehat{n}\}$ the same result follows from [19]. So $(T_{s_0} - 1)(T_{s_0} - Q) = 0$ holds. Also if $a, b \notin \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \dots, \widehat{n}\}$ then

$$(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = (y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}$$

follows, again from [19].

This just leaves another 7 cases to check.

Case 1
$$a \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, ..., \widehat{n}\}, b \in \{\overline{1}, \overline{2}, ..., \overline{n}\}.$$

Now $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = Q(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}$
 $= Q((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_0}T_{s_1}$
 $= Q((y_{\overline{b}} \otimes y_a) + (Q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + Q(q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_1}$
 $= Q((y_a \otimes y_{\overline{b}}) + (q-1)(y_{\overline{b}} \otimes y_a) + q(Q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))$
 $+Q(q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + Q(q-1)^2(y_a \otimes y_b)),$
and also
 $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = ((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}$
 $= ((y_{\overline{b}} \otimes y_a) + (Q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + Q(q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_1}T_{s_0}$
 $= ((y_a \otimes y_{\overline{b}}) + (q-1)(y_{\overline{b}} \otimes y_a)$
 $+q(Q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b) + Q(q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + Q(q-1)^2(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_0}$
 $= Q((y_a \otimes y_{\overline{b}}) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + q(Q-1)(q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a))$
and the two expressions are equal as $Q(q-1) + Q(Q-1)(q-1)(q-1)$
 $Q^2(q-1).$

Case 2
$$a \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}, b \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}.$$

Now $(y_a \otimes y_b) T_{s_1} T_{s_0} T_{s_1} T_{s_0} = q(y_b \otimes y_a) T_{s_0} T_{s_1} T_{s_0} = qQ(y_{\overline{b}} \otimes y_a) T_{s_1} T_{s_0}$
 $= q^2 Q(y_a \otimes y_{\overline{b}}) T_{s_0} = q^2 Q^2 (y_a \otimes y_{\overline{b}}),$
and also
 $(y_a \otimes y_b) T_{s_0} T_{s_1} T_{s_0} T_{s_1} = Q(y_a \otimes y_b) T_{s_1} T_{s_0} T_{s_1} = qQ(y_b \otimes y_a) T_{s_0} T_{s_1}$

$$(y_a \otimes y_b) I_{s_0} I_{s_1} I_{s_0} I_{s_1} = Q(y_a \otimes y_b) I_{s_1} I_{s_0} I_{s_1} = qQ(y_b \otimes y_a) T_{s_1} = q^2 Q^2(y_a \otimes y_{\overline{b}})$$

and the two expressions are equal.

Case 3
$$a \in \{\overline{1}, \overline{2}, ..., \overline{n}\}, b \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, ..., \widehat{n}\}.$$

Now $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = ((y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + (Q - 1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}$
 $= ((y_b \otimes y_{\overline{a}}) + (q - 1)(y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + q(Q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a))T_{s_0}T_{s_1}$
 $= (Q(y_b \otimes y_{\overline{a}}) + Qq(q - 1)(y_a \otimes y_b) + Qq(Q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a))T_{s_1}$
 $= Qq(y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + Q (q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + Qq(Q - 1)(y_a \otimes y_b)$
 $+Qq(q - 1)(Q - 1)((y_b \otimes y_a))$
 $= Qq(y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + Qq(Q - 1)(y_a \otimes y_b) + Q^2q(q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a)$
and also
 $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = q(y_b \otimes y_a)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = Qq(y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + (q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a))T_{s_0}$
 $= Qq(y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + (q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + Q^2q(q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a)$

and the two expressions are equal.

Case 4
$$a \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}, b \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, ..., \widehat{n}\}.$$

Now $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = Q(y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}$
 $= Qq(y_b \otimes y_{\overline{a}})T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = Q^2q(y_b \otimes y_{\overline{a}})T_{s_1}$
 $= Q^2q((y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_{\overline{a}}))$
and also
 $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = ((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}$
 $= Q((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b))T_{s_1}T_{s_0}$

$$= Qq((y_a \otimes y_b) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_{\overline{a}}))T_{s_0}$$
$$= Q^2q((y_{\overline{a}} \otimes y_b) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_{\overline{a}}))$$

and the two expressions are equal.

Case 5
$$a, b \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, ..., \widehat{n}\}, a \leq b$$
.
Now $(y_a \otimes y_b) T_{s_0} T_{s_1} T_{s_0} T_{s_1} = Q(y_a \otimes y_b) T_{s_1} T_{s_0} T_{s_1} = qQ(y_b \otimes y_a) T_{s_0} T_{s_1}$
 $= q Q(y_b \otimes y_a) T_{s_1} = q Q^2((y_a \otimes y_b) + (q - 1)(y_b \otimes y_a))$
and also
 $(y_a \otimes y_b) T_{s_1} T_{s_0} T_{s_1} T_{s_0} = q(y_b \otimes y_a) T_{s_0} T_{s_1} T_{s_0} = qQ(y_b \otimes y_a) T_{s_1} T_{s_0}$

 $= qQ((y_a \otimes y_b) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a))T_{s_0} = qQ^2((y_a \otimes y_b) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a))$ and the two expressions are equal.

Case 6
$$a, b \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, \dots, \widehat{n}\}, a = b.$$

Now $(y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = Q(y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}$
$$= qQ(y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = qQ^2(y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_0} = q^2Q^2(y_a \otimes y_a)$$
and also

 $\begin{aligned} (y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} &= q(y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = qQ(y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_1}T_{s_0} \\ &= q^2Q(y_a \otimes y_a)T_{s_0} = q^2Q^2(y_a \otimes y_a) \\ \text{and the two expressions are equal.} \end{aligned}$

Case 7
$$a, b \in \{\widehat{1}, \widehat{2}, ..., \widehat{n}\}, a > b.$$

Now $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = Q(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = Q((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_1} = Q^2((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_1} = Q^2(q(y_a \otimes y_b) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)^2(y_a \otimes y_b))$
and also
 $(y_a \otimes y_b)T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = ((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0} = Q((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_1}T_{s_0}$
 $= Q((y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)^2(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_0}$
 $= Q(q(y_a \otimes y_b) + (q-1)(y_b \otimes y_a) + (q-1)^2(y_a \otimes y_b))T_{s_0}$

and the two expressions are equal.

Now let $\mathbf{i} \in I_{\mathbf{g}}(n,r)$, so that $y_{\mathbf{i}}$ is a basis element in $Y^{\otimes r}$. Then for $\lambda = (\mu; \nu) \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ we say that $\mathbf{i} = (i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r)$ has content λ if \mathbf{i} consists of precisely μ_j \hat{j} 's and precisely ν_j of either j's, \bar{j} 's, or a combination of the two, so that $\mathbf{i}(\lambda)$ has content λ . Then for any $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ define

 $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} = k - \operatorname{span}\{y_{\mathbf{i}} \in Y^{\otimes r} \mid \mathbf{i} \text{ has content } \lambda\}.$

As each element in $I_B(n,r)$ has unique content λ for some $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r)$

this gives us a direct sum decomposition

$$Y^{\otimes r} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r)} Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r}$$

LEMMA 3.2. $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} = y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)} \mathcal{H}.$

PROOF. If $\mathbf{j} \in I_{\mathbf{g}}(n, r)$ has content λ then $\mathbf{j} = \mathbf{i}(\lambda)w$ for some $w \in$ Hyp(r). But of course $\{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)w | w \in \text{Hyp}(r)\} = \{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)d | d \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)\}.$ Hence $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} = k - \text{span}\{y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)w} | w \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)\}, \text{ and } \dim Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} = \frac{|\text{Hyp}(r)|}{|\text{Hyp}(\lambda)|}.$

Now it is easy to see from the action of \mathcal{H} on $Y^{\otimes r}$ that each member of $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}\mathcal{H}$ is a linear combination of elements indexed by *r*-tuples of weight λ . Therefore $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}\mathcal{H} \subseteq Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r}$. Now let $d \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)$. Then again from the action of \mathcal{H} on $Y^{\otimes r}$ it is easy to see that

$$y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_d = a_d y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)d} + \sum_{l(w) < l(d)} a_w y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)w}$$

where $a_d \in k^{\times}$ and $a_w \in k$. Of course, each of these elements $y_{i(\lambda)w}$ can be written as $y_{i(\lambda)w} = y_{i(\lambda)d'}$ where $d' \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)$ and $l(d') \leq l(w)$. Therefore

 $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_d = a_d y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)d} + \sum_{l(d') < l(d)} a_{d'} y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)d'}$ for $a_d \in k^{\times}$, $a_{d'} \in k$ and $d' \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)$.

Now from the above expression it is easy to see that the elements $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_d$, where $d \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)$, are all linearly independent. Then since there are $|\text{Dist}(\lambda)| = \frac{|\text{Hyp}(r)|}{|\text{Hyp}(\lambda)|}$ of them we get that $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}\mathcal{H}$ is a right \mathcal{H} -submodule of $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r}$ of dimension at least $\frac{|\text{Hyp}(r)|}{|\text{Hyp}(\lambda)|}$ and so $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}\mathcal{H} = Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r}$.

Therefore we now have a direct sum decomposition of our tensor space as $Y^{\otimes r} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r)} Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r)} y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)} \mathcal{H}.$

We now recall two completely unrelated facts. Firstly we remember from **C** hapter 1 that Du and Scott (and similarly Dipper, James and Mathas) associate to each $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ a permutation module $M^{\lambda} = m_{\lambda} \mathcal{H}$. By [5, 3.3] this module has k-basis $\{m_{\lambda}T_d \mid d \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)\}$, so that 3. $\bigoplus M^{\lambda}$ IN DISGUISE

in particular M^{λ} and $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r}$ have the same dimension. Secondly we recall that if R is a ring and M is a right R-module then for any $m \in M$ the right annihilator $\operatorname{ann}_R(m)$ of m is the set $\operatorname{ann}_R(m) = \{r \in R \mid mr = 0\}$. We now define two homomorphisms ϕ and ψ . Let $\phi : \mathcal{H} \to m_{\lambda}\mathcal{H}$ and $\psi : \mathcal{H} \to y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}\mathcal{H}$ via $\phi(T_h) = m_{\lambda}T_h$ and $\psi(T_h) = y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_h$. Then both ϕ and ψ are onto so that by the homomorphism theorem for modules we have that

 $m_{\lambda}\mathcal{H} \cong \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\ker \phi} = \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\operatorname{ann}_{R}(m_{\lambda})} \text{ and } y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}\mathcal{H} \cong \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\ker \psi} = \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\operatorname{ann}_{R}(y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)})}.$ Note that since dim $m_{\lambda}\mathcal{H} = \dim y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}\mathcal{H} = \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|}$ we have that

$$\dim \operatorname{ann}_{R}(m_{\lambda}) = \dim \operatorname{ann}_{R}(y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}) = |\operatorname{Hyp}(r)| - \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|}.$$

We now wish to calculate $\operatorname{ann}_R(m_{\lambda})$ and $\operatorname{ann}_R(y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)})$. To this end we make a definition.

DEFINITION. Recall from chapter 1 that for $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ we have the Young subgroup $S(\lambda)$ of Hyp(r). Now for $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ let A_{λ} be the set $\{\sum_{i=1}^{a} \mu_i, |\mu| + \sum_{i=1}^{a} \nu_i | a \in [1, n]\}$ and put $A'_{\lambda} = [1, r] \setminus A_{\lambda}$. Then $S(\lambda)$ is generated by the set $H_1(\lambda) = \{s_a | a \in A'_{\lambda}\}$, so that $S(\lambda) \cong S(\mu_1) \times S(\mu_2) \times \cdots \times S(\mu_n) \times S(\nu_1) \times \cdots \times S(\nu_n)$.

LEMMA 3.3. If $h \in S(\lambda)$ then

(i)
$$m_{\lambda}T_{h} = q^{l(h)}m_{\lambda}$$
 and
(ii) $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_{h} = q^{l(\mathbf{h})}y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}$.

PROOF. It suffices to check both statements when h is a standard generator of $S(\lambda)$ i.e. when $h \in H_1(\lambda)$.

(i) Recall that $m_{\lambda} = x_{\lambda}\pi_{\lambda} = \pi_{\lambda}x_{\lambda}$, by [6, 3.7] for example. Now also, it follows from [28, 3.3] that if s_i is a generator of $S(\lambda)$ then $x_{\lambda}T_{s_i} = qx_{\lambda}$. Therefore, for $s_i \in H_1(\lambda)$ we have that

$$m_{\lambda}T_{s_i} = x_{\lambda}\pi_{\lambda}T_{s_i} = \pi_{\lambda}x_{\lambda}T_{s_i} = q\pi_{\lambda}x_{\lambda} = qm_{\lambda},$$

and part (i) follows by induction.

65

 \Box

(ii) Let $s_a \in H_1(\lambda)$. Then $s_a \in \text{Hyp}(\lambda)$ so that s_a stabilizes $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}$ and also we must have that $\mathbf{i}(\lambda)_a = \mathbf{i}(\lambda)_{a+1}$. Then

$$y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_{s_a} = qy_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)s_a} = qy_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)},$$

and by induction part (ii) follows too.

COROLLARY 3.4. The elements of the set $\{(T_w - q^{l(w)})T_d | w \in S(\lambda) \setminus \{1\}, d \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)\}$ are all members of both $\operatorname{ann}_R(m_\lambda)$ and $\operatorname{ann}_R(y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)})$.

Recall that for each $1 \leq i \leq r$ we have the element $t_i = s_{i-1}s_{i-2}...$ $\ldots s_0s_1\ldots s_{i-1}$. Then we let $C_{\lambda}(i) = \langle t_i, t_{i+1}, \ldots, t_{|\mu|} \rangle$, so that $C_{\lambda}(1)$ is Du and Scott's group C_{λ} (see [11, 2.2]). Let $u_i = s_{i-1}s_{i-2}\ldots s_1$ and $v_i = s_1s_2\ldots s_{i-1}$, so that $t_i = u_is_0v_i$. Then by [11, proof of 3.2.2] we have that if $t_i \in C_{\lambda}(1)$ then

$$m_{\lambda}T_{t_i} = Qm_{\lambda}T_{u_i}T_{v_i}.$$

We can now tell a similar tale for $y_{i(\lambda)}$.

LEMMA 3.5. If
$$t_i \in C_{\lambda}(1)$$
 then $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_{t_i} = Qy_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_{u_i}T_{v_i}$.

PROOF.
$$y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_{t_i} = y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_{u_i}T_{s_0}T_{v_i} = q^{i-1}y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)u_i}T_{s_0}T_{v_i}$$

= $Qq^{i-1}y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)u_is_0}T_{v_i} = Qq^{i-1}y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)u_i}T_{v_i} = Qy_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}T_{u_i}T_{v_i}.$

Now each non-identity element w of $C_{\lambda}(1)$ can be uniquely written as $w = t_i w'$ for some $1 \leq i \leq |\mu|$ and $w' \in C_{\lambda}(i+1)$ so that each $(T_{t_i} - QT_{u_i}T_{v_i})T_{w'}$ annihilates both m_{λ} and $y_{i(\lambda)}$. Now $C_{\lambda}(1)$ forms a set of distinguished right coset representatives of $S(\lambda)$ in Hyp (λ) . Therefore each element of Hyp(r) can be uniquely written as

 $ht_iw'd$ for $h \in S(\lambda), t_i \in C_{\lambda}(1), w' \in C_{\lambda}(i+1), d \in \text{Dist}(\lambda)$.

So the elements $(T_h - q^{l(h)})T_{t_i}T_{w'}T_d$ with $h \in S(\lambda) \setminus \{1\}, d, w', t_i$ as above, and $(T_{t_i} - QT_{u_i}T_{v_i})T_{w'}T_d$ with $t_i \in C_{\lambda}(1) \setminus \{1\}, w', d$ as above

all annihilate both m_{λ} and $y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)}$, and are all linearly independent. Note that $|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda) : S(\lambda)| = 2^{|\mu|}$. Then the fact that there are

$$\begin{aligned} (|S(\lambda)| - 1)2^{|\mu|} \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|} + (2^{|\mu|} - 1)\frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|} \\ &= (|S(\lambda)| - 1)\frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|}{|S(\lambda)|} \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|} + (\frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|}{|S(\lambda)|} - 1)\frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|} \\ &= |\operatorname{Hyp}(r)| - \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|S(\lambda)|} + \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|S(\lambda)|} - \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|} = |\operatorname{Hyp}(r)| - \frac{|\operatorname{Hyp}(r)|}{|\operatorname{Hyp}(\lambda)|} \\ &= \dim \ker \phi = \dim \ker \psi \end{aligned}$$

of these independent elements means that they must form a k-basis of both $\operatorname{ann}_R(m_{\lambda})$ and $\operatorname{ann}_R(y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)})$ so therefore $\operatorname{ann}_R(m_{\lambda}) = \operatorname{ann}_R(y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)})$ and we have the following.

Theorem 3.6. $Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} \cong M^{\lambda}$.

PROOF.
$$Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} = y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)} \mathcal{H} \cong \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\operatorname{ann}_{R}(y_{\mathbf{i}(\lambda)})} = \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\operatorname{ann}_{R}(y_{m_{\lambda}})} \cong m_{\lambda} \mathcal{H} = M^{\lambda}.$$

COROLLARY 3.7. $Y^{\otimes r} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r)} Y_{\lambda}^{\otimes r} \cong \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n,r)} M^{\lambda}$ and $S_q^2(n,r) \cong \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(Y^{\otimes r}).$

CHAPTER 4

Morita Equivalences and More

In the words of Benson [2, 3.11.2]:

LEMMA 4.1. An indecomposable kG-module has trivial source if and only if it is a direct summand of a permutation module.

We now see how this relates to our situation. Let Ω be a finite set on which a finite group G acts, so that $M = k - \operatorname{span}\Omega$ is a permutation module for G. All G-permutation modules arise in this way. Let $\mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2, \ldots, \mathcal{O}_m$ be the orbits of Ω with respect to our action of G, so each $k\mathcal{O}_i$ is a kG-submodule of M, and

$$M = k\mathcal{O}_1 \oplus k\mathcal{O}_2 \oplus \cdots \oplus k\mathcal{O}_m.$$

Let $x \in \mathcal{O}_i$ and say x has stabilizer $H = \operatorname{stab}_G(x)$. If k also denotes the trivial kH-module, we have the following.

LEMMA 4.2. Let
$$x \in \mathcal{O}_i$$
, so that $stab_G(z) = H_i$. Then
 $k \uparrow_{H_i}^G \cong k\mathcal{O}_i$ as kG -modules.

PROOF. We know the dimensions are the same from the orbitstabilizer theorem. Now define a map $\phi : k \uparrow_{H_i}^G \to k\mathcal{O}_i$ via $gH_i \mapsto g.x$. This is onto as $\mathcal{O}_i = \{g.x | g \in G\}$, and $\ker \phi = H_i$, so that ϕ is an isomorphism, by the homomorphism theorem.

So we have that $M = \bigoplus_i k \mathcal{O}_i = \bigoplus_i k \uparrow_{H_i}^G$, where $x_i \in \mathcal{O}_i$, and $\operatorname{stab}_G(x_i) = H_i$. So if M is a permutation module for G with set of point stabilizers \mathcal{M} then counting the number of G-components of

M, over a field of characteristic p > 0, amounts to counting the number of isomorphism classes of indecomposable trivial source modules over \mathcal{M} . If we assume that \mathcal{M} is a *p*-Mackey system for G, which we will from now on, we can use Grabmeier's methods to do the count. In other words if $\operatorname{Comp}(M)$ denotes the number of components of a kGpermutation module M, with notation as above we have the following.

LEMMA 4.3. $\operatorname{Comp}(M) = \operatorname{TSM}(\mathcal{M}).$

We can now apply this to our earlier results.

THEOREM 4.4. When p, the characteristic of k, is odd we have $\operatorname{Comp}(Y^{\otimes r}) = \operatorname{Comp}(V^{\otimes r}) = |\Lambda_2^+(n,r)|$. However if p = 2

then $\operatorname{Comp}(Y^{\otimes r}) = |\Lambda_2^+(n, r)|$ and $\operatorname{Comp}(V^{\otimes r}) = |\Lambda^+(n, r)|$, so the number of components of our two tensor spaces are not equal.

We can now prove the main theorems of this chapter.

THEOREM 4.5. Let q = Q = 1, and let p, the characteristic of k, be odd. Then $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(Y^{\otimes r})$ and $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(V^{\otimes r})$ are Morita equivalent i.e. in the group case Du-Scott's q-Schur² algebra, Richard Green's hyperoctahedral Schur algebra, and Dipper, James and Mathas's (Q, q)-Schur algebra are all Morita equivalent. However when p = 2 the hyperoctahedral Schur algebra is not Morita equivalent to the other two.

PROOF. When p is odd, we have shown that $\operatorname{Comp}(Y^{\otimes r})$ is equal to $\operatorname{Comp}(V^{\otimes r})$, and therefore since $V^{\otimes r}$ is a $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -submodule of $Y^{\otimes r}$, we see that $V^{\otimes r}$ and $Y^{\otimes r}$ have the same components, but with different multiplicities. So applying theorem 1.3 from the introduction, we see that when q = Q = 1, $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(Y^{\otimes r})$ and $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(V^{\otimes r})$ are Morita equivalent. Then of course $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(V^{\otimes r}) = S^{\operatorname{Hyp}}(n, r)$ and $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{H}}(Y^{\otimes r}) =$ $S^2(n,r)$, and it is already known that $S^2_q(n,r)$ and $S_{Q,q}(n,r)$ are Morita equivalent when $q, q \neq 0$, so the main part of the theorem follows. The second part follows as when p = 2 we have already seen that $\operatorname{Comp}(Y^{\otimes r}) < \operatorname{Comp}(V^{\otimes r})$.

Now we can apply Fitting's Theorem, or \mathbf{T} heorem 1.2, to give the following.

THEOREM 4.6. Over a field of odd characteristic, the Schur algebras $S^{\text{Hyp}}(n,r)$, $S^2(n,r)$ and $S_{1,1}(n,r)$ all have precisely $|\Lambda_2^+(n,r)|$ inequivalent irreducible modules.

In characteristic 2, the algebra $S^{\text{Hyp}}(n,r)$ has $|\Lambda^+(n,r)|$ irreducibles, whilst $S^2(n,r)$ and $S_{1,1}(n,r)$ both have $|\Lambda_2^+(n,r)|$ inequivalent irreducible modules.

CHAPTER 5

Coalgebras

In this chapter our main aim is to follow methods of [3] to construct a graded bialgebra, denoted $C_{q,Q}(3n)$, which has the dual of its r^{th} homogeneous part isomorphic to the q-Schur² algebra.

Now, in [3], Dipper and Donkin construct a graded bialgebra $A_q(n)$, with r^{th} homogeneous part $A_q(n,r)$. This has the property that its dual, $A_q(n,r)^*$, is isomorphic to the q-Schur algebra $S_q(n,r)$. We quickly review this construction, which is given in **C**hapter 1. Start with F(n), the free k-algebra in non-commuting indeterminates $x_{i,j}$, where i and j run over <u>n</u>. This is naturally a bialgebra. Now let J be the ideal of F(n) generated by elements of the form

$$egin{aligned} &x_{i,l}x_{j,m}-qx_{j,m}x_{i,l} & ext{ for }i>j ext{ and }l\leqslant m,\ &x_{i,l}x_{j,m}-x_{j,m}x_{i,l}-(q-1)x_{j,l}x_{i,m} & ext{ for }i>j ext{ and }l>m,\ &x_{i,l}x_{i,m}-x_{i,m}x_{i,l} & ext{ for all }i,l,m, \end{aligned}$$

where $i, j, l, m \in \underline{n}$. Then let $A_q(n) = F(n)/J$, so that writing $X_{i,j}$ for the canonical image $x_{i,j} + J$ of $x_{i,j}$ in $A_q(n)$ we get that in $A_q(n)$, and its r^{th} homogeneous part $A_q(n, r)$, we have the following relations

$$\begin{split} X_{i,l}X_{j,m} &= qX_{j,m}X_{i,l} \quad \text{ for } i > j \text{ and } l \leqslant m, \\ X_{i,l}X_{j,m} &= X_{j,m}X_{i,l} + (q-1)X_{j,l}X_{i,m} \quad \text{ for } i > j \text{ and } l > m, \\ X_{i,l}X_{i,m} &= X_{i,m}X_{i,l} \quad \text{ for all } i, l, m, \end{split}$$

where $i, j, l, m \in \underline{n}$. Then $E^{\otimes r}$ is an $A_q(n, r)$ comodule and the relations above ensure that multiplication by elements of Hec(r) is a comodule map, and this induces an isomorphism

$$\theta: A_q(n,r)^* \to \operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Hec}(r)}(E^{\otimes r}) = \mathcal{S}_q(n,r).$$

In this chapter we follow these methods to construct a bialgebra in type B. We begin with the free k-algebra $F_B(3n)$ in the non-commuting indeterminants $x_{i,j}$, where $i, j \in Z(n)$, which is naturally a bialgebra. We now determine what relations we are required to factor out from $F_B(3n)$ to give our new bialgebra for which $Y^{\otimes r}$ is a comodule and multiplication by elements of $\mathcal{H}(r)$ is a comodule map.

Recall that Z(n) is the set $\{\overline{n}, \ldots, \overline{1}, \widehat{1}, \ldots, \widehat{n}, 1, \ldots, n\}$, with ordering $\overline{n} < \cdots < \overline{1} < \widehat{1} < \cdots < \widehat{n} < 1 < \cdots < n$. Let J be the ideal of $F_B(3n)$ generated by the elements

$$egin{aligned} &x_{i,l}x_{j,m}-qx_{j,m}x_{i,l} & ext{ for }i>j ext{ and }l\leqslant m,\ &x_{i,l}x_{j,m}-x_{j,m}x_{i,l}-(q-1)x_{j,l}x_{i,m} & ext{ for }i>j ext{ and }l>m,\ &x_{i,l}x_{i,m}-x_{i,m}x_{i,l} & ext{ for all }i,l,m, \end{aligned}$$

where $i, j, l, m \in Z(n)$, and put $A_q(3n) = F_B(3n)/J$. Then if we write $X_{i,j} = x_{i,j} + J$ for the canonical image of $x_{i,j}$ in $A_q(3n)$ we get that $A_q(3n)$ is the k-algebra given by generators $\{X_{i,j} | i, j \in Z(n)\}$, and relations

$$\begin{split} X_{i,l}X_{j,m} &= qX_{j,m}X_{i,l} \quad \text{ for } i > j \text{ and } l \leqslant m, \\ X_{i,l}X_{j,m} &= X_{j,m}X_{i,l} + (q-1)X_{j,l}X_{i,m} \quad \text{ for } i > j \text{ and } l > m, \\ X_{i,l}X_{i,m} &= X_{i,m}X_{i,l} \quad \text{ for all } i,l,m, \end{split}$$

where $i, j, l, m \in Z(n)$. Let $A_q(3n, r)$ be the r^{th} homogeneous part of this. By [3, 1.4.2, 1.4.3], $A_q(3n)$ is a bialgebra, so that each $A_q(3n, r)$ is also a coalgebra.

Then, also by $[\mathbf{3}, 3.1.6], Y^{\otimes r}$ is already a right comodule for $A_q(3n, r)$, with structure map $\tau : Y^{\otimes r} \to Y^{\otimes r} \otimes A_q(3n, r)$ given by $\tau(y_i) = \sum_{\mathbf{j} \in I_B(n,r)} y_{\mathbf{i}} \otimes X_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}$, and multiplication by an element of the algebra generated by the elements $T_{s_1}, \ldots, T_{s_{r-1}}$ is a comodule map. This means

5. COALGEBRAS

that all the relations in our new algebra that come from the action of $T_{s_1}, \ldots, T_{s_{r-1}}$ on $Y^{\otimes r}$ are already accounted for, and we just need to find the ones coming from the action of T_{s_0} . We can then factor out the ideal, I, generated by these relations from our existing algebra $A_q(3n)$ to give us our new algebra $C_{q,Q}(3n) = A_q(3n)/I \cong F_B(3n)/(\mathbf{I} + J)$.

Now since the action of T_{s_0} on $Y^{\otimes r}$ only sees the first place in the tensor, it suffices to consider the case r = 1. Let $\phi : Y \to Y$ be given by $\phi(y) = yT_{s_0}$ for all $y \in Y^{\otimes r}$, so that for $i \in \underline{n}$ the map ϕ acts on Y via

$$\phi(y_i) = Qy_{\overline{i}}, \phi(y_{\overline{i}}) = Qy_{\overline{i}} \text{ and } \phi(y_{\overline{i}}) = y_i + (Q-1)y_{\overline{i}}.$$

Also for $l \in Z(n)$ the structure map on our new coalgebra will be inherited from $A_q(3n)$ so that $\tau: Y \to Y \otimes C_{q,Q}(3n)$ is given by $\tau(y_l) = \sum_{m \in Z(n)} y_m \otimes c_{m,l}$.

Now for multiplication by elements of \mathcal{H} to be a comodule map we require that $\tau(\phi y_j) = (\phi \otimes 1)\tau(y_j)$ where y_j is a basis element of Y and 1 is the identity map on $A_q(3n, 1)$. So we equate the two sides of this identity and read off the consequences for our new coalgebra. Letting $j \in \underline{n}$ we have

$$\begin{aligned} \tau(\phi y_j) &= Q\tau y_{\overline{j}} = Q \sum_{i \in Z(n)} y_i \otimes c_{i,\overline{j}} \\ &= Q \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} (y_{\overline{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} + y_{\widehat{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} + y_i \otimes c_{i,\overline{j}}) \\ \text{and also that} \\ (\phi \otimes 1)\tau(y_j) &= (\phi \otimes 1)(\sum_{i \in Z(n)} y_i \otimes c_{i,j}) \\ &= \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} (\phi \otimes 1)(y_{\overline{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},j} + y_{\widehat{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},j} + y_i \otimes c_{i,j}) \\ &= \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} (Qy_{\overline{i}} \otimes c_{i,j} + Qy_{\widehat{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},j} + y_i \otimes c_{\overline{i},j} + (Q-1)y_{\overline{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},j}) \\ &= \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} (y_{\overline{i}} \otimes (Qc_{i,j} + (Q-1)c_{\overline{i},j}) + Qy_{\widehat{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},j} + y_i \otimes c_{\overline{i},j}). \end{aligned}$$
Equating coefficients gives that for all $i, j \in \underline{n}$ we have

$$egin{aligned} c_{ar{m{i}},j} &= Q c_{ar{m{i}},ar{m{j}}} \ c_{ar{m{i}},ar{m{j}}} &= c_{ar{m{i}},ar{m{j}}} \end{aligned}$$
and $Qc_{i,\overline{j}} = Qc_{i,j} + (Q-1)c_{\overline{i},j}$, which using the first relation above gives $Qc_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} = Qc_{i,j} + Q(Q-1)c_{i,\overline{j}}$ or, for $Q \neq 0$, it gives

$$c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} = c_{i,j} + (Q-1)c_{i,\overline{j}}.$$

Now for the hatted case. Let $j \in n$ then

$$\begin{split} \tau(\phi y_{\hat{j}}) &= Q\tau(y_{\hat{j}}) = Q(\sum_{i \in Z(n)} y_i \otimes c_{i,\hat{j}}) \\ &= Q(\sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\overline{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},\hat{j}} + \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\hat{i}} \otimes c_{\hat{i},\hat{j}} + \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_i \otimes c_{i,\hat{j}}) \\ \text{and } (\phi \otimes 1)\tau(y_{\hat{j}}) \\ &= (\phi \otimes 1)(\sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\overline{i}} \otimes c_{\overline{i},\hat{j}} + \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\hat{i}} \otimes c_{\widehat{i},\hat{j}} + \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_i \otimes c_{i,\hat{j}}) \\ &= \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} (y_i + (Q - 1)y_{\overline{i}}) \otimes c_{\overline{i},\hat{j}} + Q \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\hat{i}} \otimes c_{\widehat{i},\hat{j}} + Q \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\overline{i}} \otimes c_{i,\hat{j}} \\ &= Q \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\hat{i}} \otimes c_{\widehat{i},\hat{j}} + \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_i \otimes c_{\overline{i},\hat{j}} + \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} y_{\overline{i}} \otimes ((Q - 1)c_{\overline{i},\hat{j}} + Qc_{i,\hat{j}}) \\ &\text{which equating coefficients gives that for all } i, j \in \underline{n} \text{ we have} \end{split}$$

$$c_{\overline{i},\widehat{j}} = Qc_{i,\widehat{j}}.$$

It also gives us that $c_{\hat{i},\hat{j}} = c_{\hat{i},\hat{j}}$, which should come as no surprise, and lastly that $Qc_{\tilde{i},\hat{j}} = (Q-1)c_{\tilde{i},\hat{j}} + Qc_{i,\hat{j}}$, which is just a less economical way of saying that $c_{\tilde{i},\hat{j}} = Qc_{i,\hat{j}}$.

Now asking that $\tau(\phi y_{\overline{i}}) = (\phi \otimes 1)\tau(y_{\overline{i}})$ only gives us the relations we have already seen, so we have now found all the relations coming from the action of the element T_{s_0} on the k-space Y.

We can now build ourselves an algebra.

DEFINITION. Let $Q \neq 0$. Let *I* be the ideal of $A_q(3n)$ generated by linear relations of the form

$$\begin{split} X_{\overline{i},j} - QX_{i,\overline{j}} \\ X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} - X_{i,j} - (Q-1)X_{i,\overline{j}} \\ X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} - QX_{i,\overline{j}} \\ X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} - QX_{i,\overline{j}} \\ X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} - X_{\overline{i},j} \end{split}$$

where $i, j \in \underline{n}$. Then we denote the k-algebra $A_q(3n)/I$ by $C_{q,Q}(3n)$, and we also denote the canonical image $X_{i,j} + I$ of $X_{i,j}$ in $C_{q,Q}(3n)$ by

5. COALGEBRAS

 $c_{i,j}$ for all $i, j \in Z(n)$. Therefore $C_{q,Q}(3n)$ is the k-algebra given by generators $\{c_{i,j} \mid i, j \in Z(n)\}$ subject to quadratic relations

$$c_{i,l}c_{j,m} = qc_{j,m}c_{i,l}$$
 for $i > j$ and $l \leq m$,
 $c_{i,l}c_{j,m} = c_{j,m}c_{i,l} + (q-1)c_{j,l}c_{i,m}$ for $i > j$ and $l > m$,
 $c_{i,l}c_{i,m} = c_{i,m}c_{i,l}$ for all i, l, m ,

where $i, j, l, m \in Z(n)$, and linear relations

$$egin{aligned} c_{ar{i},j} &= Qc_{i,ar{j}} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= c_{i,j} + (Q-1)c_{i,ar{j}} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= Qc_{i,ar{j}} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= Qc_{i,ar{j}} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= Cc_{ar{i},ar{j}} \end{aligned}$$

where $i, j \in \underline{n}$.

Recall that the hyperoctahedral group $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ acts on $I_B(n,r)$. Then we can also make $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ act on $I_B^2(n,r) = I_B(n,r) \times I_B(n,r)$ via $(\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j})\pi = (\mathbf{i}\pi, \mathbf{j}\pi)$, where $\pi \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Using the notation of [18, 2.1] and [3, 1.1], for $\mathbf{i} = (i_1, i_2, \ldots, i_r)$ and $\mathbf{j} = (j_1, j_2, \ldots, j_r)$ in $I_B(n,r)$ we let $X_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = X_{i_1,j_1}X_{i_2,j_2}\ldots X_{i_r,j_r} \in A_q(3n)$. Then $A_q(3n)$ is a graded algebra, given by $A_q(3n) = \bigoplus_{r \ge 0} A_q(3n,r)$, where $A_q(3n,r)$ is spanned by monomials $X_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}$ where $\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j} \in I_B(3n,r)$ for $r \ge 1$, and $A_q(3n,0) = k$ by definition. The generators of I are all of degree one, so that I is a homogeneous ideal and $C_{q,Q}(3n)$ inherits the grading from $A_q(3n)$. Similarly, the subspace $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)$ is spanned by monomials $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}$ where $\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j} \in I_B(3n,r)$ for $r \ge 1$, and $C_{q,Q}(3n,0) = k$ by definition. Then the above grading is given by $C_{q,Q}(3n) = \bigoplus_{r \ge 0} C_{q,Q}(3n,r)$.

We now want give $C_{q,Q}(3n)$ the structure of a bialgebra. Recall that bialgebra structure is given on $A_q(3n)$ by

 $\Delta(X_{i,j}) = \sum_{a \in Z(n)} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,j}$ and $\varepsilon(X_{i,j}) = \delta_{ij}$.

Now if we can show that I is a bideal of $A_q(3n)$ then we will have

5. COALGEBRAS

proved that $C_{q,Q}(3n)$ is a bialgebra with inherited comultiplication and counit. Now to show that I is a bideal of $A_q(3n)$ we need to prove that:

- (i) $\varepsilon(g) = 0$; and
- (*ii*) $\Delta(g) \subseteq I \otimes A_q(3n) + A_q(3n) \otimes I$

for all generators g of our ideal I.

LEMMA 5.1. I is a biideal of $A_q(3n)$.

PROOF. Let B denote $I \otimes A_q(3n) + A_q(3n) \otimes I$.

(i) We have

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},j} - QX_{i,\overline{j}}) &= \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},j}) - Q\varepsilon(X_{i,\overline{j}}) = \delta_{\overline{i}j} - Q\delta_{i\overline{j}} = 0 - Q.0 = 0, \\ \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},\widehat{j}} - QX_{i,\overline{j}}) &= \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}}) - Q\varepsilon(X_{i,\overline{j}}) = \delta_{\overline{i}\widehat{j}} - Q\delta_{i\widehat{j}} = 0 - Q.0 = 0, \\ \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} - X_{\overline{i},j}) &= \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}}) - \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},j}) = \delta_{\overline{i}\overline{j}} - \delta_{\overline{i}j} = 0 - 0 = 0, \end{split}$$

and finally

$$\varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} - X_{i,j} - (Q-1)X_{i,\overline{j}}) = \varepsilon(X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}}) - \varepsilon(X_{i,j}) - (Q-1)\varepsilon(X_{i,\overline{j}}) = \delta_{\overline{ij}} - \delta_{ij} - (Q-1)\delta_{\overline{ij}} = \delta_{ij} - \delta_{ij} - (Q-1).0 = 0$$

so that $\varepsilon(g) = 0$ for all generators g of I.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (ii) \quad \text{Now for comultiplication. We have} \\ \Delta(X_{\overline{i},j} - QX_{i,\overline{j}}) &= \Delta(X_{\overline{i},j}) - Q\Delta(X_{i,\overline{j}}) \\ &= \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}(n)} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,j} - Q \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}(n)} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} \\ &= \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},j} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,j} \\ -Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},\overline{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} \\ &\equiv Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,j} \\ -Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,j} - Q(Q-1) \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},j} \\ -Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} - Q(Q-1) \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},j} \\ -Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,a} X_{a,\overline{j}} , \qquad (\text{modulo } B) \\ &= Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} (X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} - X_{i,a} - (Q-1)X_{i,\overline{a}}) \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} \\ + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} (X_{\overline{i},\widehat{a}} - QX_{i,\widehat{a}}) \otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} (X_{\overline{i},a} - QX_{i,\overline{a}}) \otimes X_{a,j} \end{array}$$

 $\equiv 0.$ (modulo B)Therefore $\Delta(X_{\overline{i},i} - QX_{i,\overline{j}}) \subseteq I \otimes A_q(3n) + A_q(3n) \otimes I).$ Also $\Delta(X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} - X_{i,j} - (Q-1)X_{i,\overline{j}}) = \Delta(X_{\overline{i},\overline{j}}) - \Delta(X_{i,j}) - (Q-1)\Delta(X_{i,\overline{j}})$ $= \sum_{a \in Z(n)} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} - \sum_{a \in Z(n)} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,j} - (Q-1) \sum_{a \in Z(n)} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$ $= \sum_{a \in n} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in n} X_{\overline{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in n} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$ $-\sum_{a \in n} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},j} - \sum_{a \in n} X_{i,\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j} - \sum_{a \in n} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,j}$ $-(Q-1)\sum_{a\in n} X_{i,\overline{a}}\otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{i}} - (Q-1)\sum_{a\in n} X_{i,\widehat{a}}\otimes X_{\widehat{a},\overline{i}}$ $-(Q-1)\sum_{a\in n} X_{i,a}\otimes X_{a,\overline{i}}$ $\equiv \sum_{a \in n} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,j} + (Q-1) \sum_{a \in n} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in n} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$ $-(Q-1)\sum_{a\in n} X_{i,\overline{a}}\otimes X_{a,j} + (Q-1)^2\sum_{a\in n} X_{i,\overline{a}}\otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$ $+\sum_{a\in n} X_{\widehat{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j} - \sum_{a\in n} X_{i,\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j} - (Q-1) \sum_{a\in \underline{n}} X_{i,\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j}$ $+\sum_{a \in n} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} - \sum_{a \in n} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,j}$ $-(Q-1)\sum_{a\in n}X_{i,a}\otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$, (modulo B) $\equiv \sum_{a \in n} (X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} - X_{i,a} - (Q-1)X_{i,\overline{a}}) \otimes X_{a,j}$ $+(Q-1)\sum_{a\in n}(X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}}-X_{i,a}-(Q-1)X_{i,\overline{a}})\otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$ $+ \sum_{a \in n} (X_{\overline{i},\widehat{a}} - QX_{i,\widehat{a}}) \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j}$ (modulo B) $\equiv 0$. Now $\Delta(X_{\overline{i},\widehat{i}} - QX_{i,\widehat{i}}) = \Delta(X_{\overline{i},\widehat{i}}) - \Delta(QX_{i,\widehat{i}})$ $= \sum_{a \in Z(n)} X_{\overline{a}, a} \otimes X_{a, \widehat{a}} - Q \sum_{a \in Z(n)} X_{i, a} \otimes X_{a, \widehat{a}}$

$$= \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\widehat{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},\widehat{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}}$$

$$= \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\widehat{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},\widehat{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}}$$

$$= \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\widehat{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}}$$

$$= \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\widehat{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\widehat{j}}$$

$$-Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} , \qquad (\text{modulo } B)$$

76

$$\begin{split} &\equiv Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\overline{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} - Q^2 \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} \\ &-Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} , \qquad (\text{modulo } B) \\ &\equiv Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} + Q(Q-1) \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} + Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} \\ &-Q^2 \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,\overline{a}} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} - Q \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{i,a} \otimes X_{a,\widehat{j}} , \qquad (\text{modulo } B) \\ &= 0. \end{split}$$

Therefore
$$\Delta(X_{\overline{i},\widehat{j}} - X_{i,\widehat{j}}) \subseteq I \otimes A_q(3n) + A_q(3n) \otimes I)$$
.
Finally, we also have that $\Delta(X_{\widehat{i},\overline{j}} - X_{\widehat{i},j}) = \Delta(X_{\widehat{i},\overline{j}}) - \Delta(X_{\widehat{i},j})$
 $= \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}(n)} X_{\widehat{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}} - \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}(n)} X_{\widehat{i},a} \otimes X_{a,j}$
 $= \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$
 $- \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},j} - \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},j} - \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},a} \otimes X_{a,j}$
 $\equiv \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{j}} - \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\widehat{a}} \otimes X_{\widehat{a},\overline{j}} - \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$
 $= \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},\overline{a}} \otimes X_{\overline{a},\overline{j}} + \sum_{a \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},a} \otimes X_{a,\overline{j}}$, (modulo B)
 $= \sum_{i \in \underline{n}} X_{\widehat{i},a} \otimes (X_{a,j} + (Q-1)X_{a,\overline{j}} + X_{a,\overline{j}} - QX_{a,\overline{j}} - X_{a,j}) = 0$,
and this completes the proof.

COROLLARY 5.2. $C_{q,Q}(3n)$ is bialgebra with comultiplication and counit given by

$$\Delta(c_{i,j}) = \sum_{a \in Z(n)} c_{i,a} \otimes c_{a,j} \text{ and } \varepsilon(c_{i,j}) = \delta_{ij}.$$

We also have, for each $r \ge 0$, that $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)$ is a subcoalgebra of $C_{q,Q}(3n)$.

We now have a detailed look at what happens for the hyperoctahedral group.

5.1. The group case

Putting q = Q = 1 we are back in the group case, and we have built a bialgebra $C_{1,1}(3n)$ with r^{th} homogeneous part $C_{1,1}(3n,r)$ from the action of $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ on $Y^{\otimes r}$. In this section we will always assume that q = Q = 1, and write C(3n) and C(3n, r) for $C_{1,1}(3n)$ and $C_{1,1}(3n, r)$ respectively. Then C(3n) is the k-algebra generated by the elements $\{c_{i,j} \mid i, j \in Z(n)\}$ with quadratic relation

$$c_{i,j}c_{l,m} = c_{l,m}c_{i,j}$$
 where $i, j, l, m \in Z(n)$

so all elements $c_{i,j}$ and $c_{l,m}$ commute, and linear relations

$$egin{aligned} c_{ar{i},j} &= c_{i,ar{j}} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= c_{i,j} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= c_{i,j} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= c_{i,ar{j}} \ c_{ar{i},ar{j}} &= c_{i,ar{j}} \end{aligned}$$

where $i, j \in \underline{n}$. We now write $\mathbf{i} \sim \mathbf{j}$ to denote that \mathbf{i} and \mathbf{j} are in the same Hyp(r)-orbit of $I_B(n, r)$, and similarly $(\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j}) \sim (\mathbf{i}', \mathbf{j}')$ to denote that (\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j}) and $(\mathbf{i}', \mathbf{j}')$ are in the same Hyp(r)-orbit of $I_B(n, r) \times I_B(n, r)$.

Our next job is to construct a k-basis for C(3n, r). The following is useful.

THEOREM 5.3. For
$$\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j}, \mathbf{i}', \mathbf{j}' \in I_B(n, r)$$
, we have
 $c_{\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}', \mathbf{j}'} \Leftrightarrow (\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j}) \sim (\mathbf{i}', \mathbf{j}')$

PROOF. The relation $c_{i,j}c_{l,m} = c_{l,m}c_{i,j}$ gives us that for all elements $x \in C(3n, a-1), y \in C(3n, r-(a+1))$ where $1 \leq a \leq r-1$, and $i, j, l, m \in \underline{3n}$ we have that

$$xc_{i,j}c_{l,m}y = xc_{l,m}c_{i,j}y.$$

Then since $(xc_{i,j}c_{l,m}y).s_a = xc_{l,m}c_{i,j}y$ we can re-write this relation in C(3n, r) as

 $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}s_a,\mathbf{j}s_a}$ for all $\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j} \in I_B(n,r)$ and $1 \leq a \leq r-1$. Similarly, with x as above, $y \in C(3n, r-a)$, and $i, j \in \underline{n}$, the relation $c_{\overline{\mathbf{i}},j} = c_{\overline{\mathbf{i}},\overline{j}}$ tells us that

 $xc_{i,j}y = xc_{i,j}y$ for all such i, j, x and y as above.

Now recalling that for all $1 \leq a \leq r$ we have $t_a = s_{a-1} \dots s_0 \dots s_{a-1}$,

we have that $(xc_{i,j}y).t_a = xc_{i,\bar{j}}y$, so that we can rewrite our original relation in C(3n, r) as

 $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}.t_a,\mathbf{i}.t_a}$ if i_a is barred and j_a is unbarred.

Applying similar arguments to the other 3 linear relations in C(3n, r)we get

 $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}t_a,\mathbf{j}t_a}$ for all $\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j} \in I_B(n,r)$ and $1 \leq a \leq r$.

So for any relation $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}'}$ in C(3n,r) we must have that $(\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}).\pi = (\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}')$ for some $\pi \in \mathrm{Hyp}(r)$, so that $(\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}) \sim (\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}')$.

Conversely, let s_a be a generator of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Then since the elements $c_{i,j}$ in C(3n, r) all commute, and for $1 \leq a \leq r-1$ the generators s_a just transpose c_{i_a,j_a} and $c_{i_{a+1},j_{a+1}}$ we have that if $(\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}') = (\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j})s_a = (\mathbf{i}s_a,\mathbf{j}s_a)$ for some $1 \leq a \leq r-1$, then $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}'}$. We now just need to show this is true for s_0 .

As s_0 only sees the first coordinate of elements in $I_B(n, r)$, we can just consider the case r = 1, so we can write $c_{i,j}$ simply as $c_{i,j}$. Then, for $i, j \in \underline{n}$ we have

$$c_{is_0,\overline{j}s_0} = c_{\overline{i},j} = c_{i,\overline{j}}$$

by the first linear relation. Similarly we also have

$$c_{is_0,js_0} = c_{\overline{i},j} = c_{i,j},$$

$$c_{is_0,js_0} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} = c_{i,j},$$

$$c_{\overline{i}s_0,js_0} = c_{\overline{i},j} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}},$$

$$c_{\overline{i}s_0,js_0} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}},$$

$$c_{\overline{i}s_0,js_0} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}},$$

$$c_{\overline{i}s_0,\overline{j}s_0} = c_{i,j} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}},$$

$$c_{\overline{i}s_0,js_0} = c_{i,\overline{j}} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}},$$

$$c_{\overline{i}s_0,js_0} = c_{i,\overline{j}} = c_{\overline{i},\overline{j}},$$

and of course

 $c_{\widehat{i}s_0,\widehat{j}s_0}=c_{\widehat{i},\widehat{j}}.$

Therefore $(\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j})s_0 = (\mathbf{i}', \mathbf{j}') \Rightarrow c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}'}$ and so we have that $(\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j}) \sim (\mathbf{i}', \mathbf{j}') \Rightarrow c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = c_{\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}'},$

and the proof is complete.

Let $\mathcal{O}(n,r)$ be a set of representatives of the orbits of the Hyp(r)-action on $I_B(n,r) \times I_B(n,r)$. Then the above theorem gives us the following.

COROLLARY 5.4. The set $\{c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} | (\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}) \in \mathfrak{V}(n,r)\}$ is a k-basis for C(3n,r).

Now recall that Z(n) is an ordered set with ordering $\overline{n} < \cdots < \overline{1} < \widehat{1} < \cdots < \widehat{n} < 1 < \cdots < n$. Then we let $\mathfrak{B}(n,r)$ be the subset of $I_B(n,r) \times I_B(n,r)$ consisting of elements (\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}) where:

(B1) All elements of **i** are not barred, and if i_a is hatted then j_a is not barred;

(B2) We have that $i_1 \leq \ldots \leq i_r$ and if $i_a = i_{a+1}$ then $j_a \leq j_{a+1}$.

Then $\mathfrak{B}(n,r)$ is a transversal for the action of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ on $I_B(n,r) \times I_B(n,r)$, so in the corollary above we could take $\mathfrak{V}(n,r) = \mathfrak{B}(n,r)$. Since $\mathfrak{B}(n,r)$ has cardinality $\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}$, we know that C(3n,r) has dimension $\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}$.

From **C**hapter 1, as in [17, 1.1, Remark 2], we know that since C(3n, r) is a coalgebra, its dual $C(3n, r)^* = \text{Hom}_k(C(3n, r), k)$ is an associative k-algebra. We can now mimic [18, 2.3] to give a k-basis for $C(3n, r)^*$, and then follow the methods of [18, 2.6] to show that $C(3n, r)^*$ is isomorphic to the Schur² algebra. Firstly we make a definition.

80

DEFINITION. For $\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}, \mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j} \in I_B(n, r)$ we define the element $\eta_{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}} \in C(3n, r)^*$ via

$$\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}) = \left\{ egin{array}{c} 1 & ext{if} \ (\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}) \sim (\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}) \\ 0 & ext{otherwise} \end{array}
ight.$$

It is now clear that $\eta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = \eta_{\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}'} \Leftrightarrow (\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}) \sim (\mathbf{i}',\mathbf{j}')$ which gives us the following.

THEOREM 5.5. The set $\{\eta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} \mid (\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}) \in (n,r)\}$ is a k-basis for $C(3n,r)^*$.

Of course the dimension of $C(3n, r)^*$ is the same as that of C(3n, r), namely $\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}$.

We now derive an action of $C(3n, r)^*$ on $Y^{\otimes r}$, making $Y^{\otimes r}$ into a left $C(3n, r)^*$ -module. Say we have a bialgebra C, which has right comodules V, with structure map $\tau : V \to V \otimes C$ such that for $v \in V$ we have $\tau(v) = \sum_i v_i \otimes a_i$, and W with structure map $\kappa : W \to W \otimes C$ such that for $w \in W$ we have $\kappa(w) = \sum_j w_j \otimes a'_j$. Then $V \otimes W$ is a right C-comodule with structure map $\varphi : V \otimes W \to V \otimes W \otimes C$ defined by $\varphi(v \otimes w) = \sum_{i,j} v_i \otimes w_j \otimes a_i a'_j$, with v_i, w_j, a_i and a'_j as above.

Now C(3n) is a bialgebra, and it comes equipped with a right comodule Y with structure map $\tau: Y \to Y \otimes C(3n)$ given by $\tau(y_j) = \sum_{i \in Z(n)} y_i \otimes c_{ij}$. So by repeatedly applying what is said above about the tensor product of two comodules for a bialgebra we see that $Y^{\otimes r}$ is a right comdule with structure map $\tau: Y^{\otimes r} \to Y^{\otimes r} \otimes C(3n)$ given by $\tau(y_j) = \sum_{i \in Z(n)} y_i \otimes c_{i,j}$.

Now say V is a right comodule for a coalgebra C, with basis $\{v_j \mid j \in J\}$, and structure map $\tau(v_j) = \sum_{i \in J} v_i \otimes x_{ij}$. Then the k-span of the elements x_{ij} as above is called the coefficient space of V, and is denoted cf(V). Now the C(3n)-comodule Y is homogeneous of degree 1, i.e. we have that cf(V) $\leq C(3n, 1)$, and therefore $Y^{\otimes r}$ is homogeneous

of degree r, so that the structure map $\tau: Y^{\otimes r} \to Y^{\otimes r} \otimes C(3n)$ of V is actually a map from $Y^{\otimes r}$ into $Y^{\otimes r} \otimes C(3n, r)$, so that $Y^{\otimes r}$ is a right C(3n, r)-comodule. We recall the following from chapter 1 (and also from in [17, 1.1,Remark 2]). Let (V, τ) be a right C-comodule. Then the k-space V can be given the structure of a left C^* -module via the product $\alpha v = (1 \otimes \alpha)\tau(v)$, where $\alpha \in C^*$ and $v \in V$. Now from above we know that $Y^{\otimes r}$ is a right C(3n, r)-comodule with structure map $\tau(y_{\mathbf{j}}) = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} y_{\mathbf{i}} \otimes c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}$, so $Y^{\otimes r}$ is a left $C(3n, r)^*$ -module, and for $\eta \in C(3n, r)^*$ we have the product

 $\begin{aligned} \eta y_{\mathbf{j}} &= (1 \otimes \eta) \tau(y_{\mathbf{j}}) = (1 \otimes \eta) (\sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} y_{\mathbf{i}} \otimes c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}) = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} y_{\mathbf{i}} \otimes \eta(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}). \end{aligned}$ So identifying $\eta(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}) \otimes 1$ and $\eta(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}})$, we have that the following is true.

LEMMA 5.6. $Y^{\otimes r}$ is a left $C(3n, r)^*$ -module, and for $\eta_{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}}$ a basis elements of $C(3n, r)^*$, and $y_{\mathbf{j}}$ a basis element of $Y^{\otimes r}$ we have the product

$$\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}y_{\mathbf{j}} = \sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)}\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}})y_{\mathbf{i}}.$$

We can now use this action to show the following.

LEMMA 5.7. The actions of $C(3n, r)^*$ and Hyp(r) on $Y^{\otimes r}$ centralize each other.

Note this lemma is a consequence of the way in which we constructed $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)$, but the proof given here is straightforward.

PROOF. For each of our basis elements $\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}} \in C(3n,r)^*$, each $\pi \in$ Hyp(r) and each basis element y_i of $Y^{\otimes r}$ we have $(\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}y_i)\pi = (\sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)}\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}})y_i)\pi = \sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)}\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}})y_i\pi$ $= \sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)}\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}})y_{\mathbf{i}\pi} = \sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)}\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(c_{\mathbf{i}\pi,\mathbf{j}})y_{\mathbf{i}\pi}$ $= \eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(y_{\mathbf{i}\pi}) = \eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(y_i\pi),$

i.e. we have that $(\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}y_{\mathbf{i}})\pi = \eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(y_{\mathbf{i}}\pi)$. This then extends linearly to give the theorem.

We can now prove one of the main theorems of this chapter.

THEOREM 5.8. As k-algebras we have that, for all $n, r \ge 1$, $C(3n, r)^* \cong \operatorname{End}_{k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)}(Y^{\otimes r}) \cong S^2(n, r).$

PROOF. Now $Y^{\otimes r}$ is a left $C(3n, r)^*$ -module, which affords a representation

$$\rho: C(3n, r)^* \to \operatorname{End}_k(Y^{\otimes r})$$
 where $\rho(\eta)(y) = \eta y$

for all $\eta \in C(3n, r)^*$ and $y \in Y^{\otimes r}$. Since by the previous lemma we have that $(\eta y)\pi = \eta(y\pi)$ for all $\eta \in C(3n, r)^*$, $y \in Y^{\otimes r}$ and $\pi \in \text{Hyp}(r)$ we see that $\rho(\eta)$ is actually a k Hyp(r)-endomorphism of $Y^{\otimes r}$ so we in fact have that

$$\rho: C(3n, r)^* \to \operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Hyp}(r)}(Y^{\otimes r}).$$

We now show that ρ is an isomorphism. Each $\vartheta \in \operatorname{End}_k(Y^{\otimes r})$ can be written as a matrix $\theta = (\theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}})_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}\in I_B(n,r)}$, for some $\theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} \in k$, with respect to our basis $\Xi = \{y_{\mathbf{j}} | \mathbf{j} \in I_B(n,r)\}$ of $Y^{\otimes r}$. Now we want ϑ to be a $k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$ -endomorphism, so that for all $y_{\mathbf{j}} \in \Xi$ and $\pi \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$, we have

$$\vartheta(y_{\mathbf{j}}\pi) = (\vartheta y_{\mathbf{j}})\pi,$$

or, what is the same thing, that

$$\theta(y_{\mathbf{j}}\pi) = (\theta y_{\mathbf{j}})\pi.$$

Of course, the action of θ on $Y^{\otimes r}$ is given by $\theta(y_j) = \sum_{i \in I_B(n,r)} \theta_{i,j} y_i$. Then we have that

$$\theta(y_{\mathbf{j}}\pi) = \theta(y_{\mathbf{j}\pi}) = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} \theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}\pi} y_{\mathbf{i}} = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} \theta_{\mathbf{i}\pi,\mathbf{j}\pi} y_{\mathbf{i}\pi}$$

but also

 $(\theta y_{\mathbf{j}})\pi = (\sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)} \theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} y_{\mathbf{i}})\pi = \sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)} \theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} y_{\mathbf{i}\pi}.$ Therefore, we see that $\vartheta \in \operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Hyp}(r)}(Y^{\otimes r})$ if and only if $\theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = \theta_{\mathbf{i}\pi,\mathbf{j}\pi}$ for all $\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}\in I_B(n,r)$ and $\pi\in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. Consequently $\operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Hyp}(r)}(Y^{\otimes r}) = S^2(n,r)$ has k-basis

$$\{\vartheta_{(\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b})} \,|\, (\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{B}(n,r)\}$$

where for $(\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) \in \mathfrak{B}(n, r)$ we define the basis element $\vartheta_{(\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b})}$ to be that whose matrix $(\Theta_{\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j}})$ is such that

$$\Theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}} = \left\{ egin{array}{cc} 1 & ext{if} \ (\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}) \sim (\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}) \\ 0 & ext{otherwise} \end{array}
ight.$$

Now

 $\begin{aligned} \rho(\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}})(y_{\mathbf{j}}) &= \eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}y_{\mathbf{j}} = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} \eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}})y_{\mathbf{i}} = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} \Theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}y_{\mathbf{i}} \end{aligned}$ by definition of the element $\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}} \in C(3n,r)^*$. Therefore

$$\rho(\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}})y_{\mathbf{i}} = \sum_{\mathbf{i}\in I_B(n,r)} \Theta_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}y_{\mathbf{i}} = \Theta_{(\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b})}y_{\mathbf{i}} = \vartheta_{(\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b})}y_{\mathbf{i}}$$

so that

$$\rho(\eta_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}) = \vartheta_{(\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b})}$$

and ρ induces an isomorphism $C(3n, r)^* \cong \operatorname{End}_{k \operatorname{Hyp}(r)}(Y^{\otimes r})$.

Now from [11, 6.1.1], for fixed $n, r \ge 1$, the q-Schur² algebra has a k-basis which is indexed by the same set for all values of q and Q, and hence the dimension of the q-Schur² algebra, $S_q^2(n, r)$, is the same for all values of q and Q. So since the above theorem gives us that $\dim S^2(n, r) = {\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}}$ for all $r, n \ge 1$ we have the following.

COROLLARY 5.9. For all
$$q, Q \in k$$
, and $n, r \ge 1$ we have

$$\dim \mathcal{S}_q^2(n, r) = {\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}}.$$

5.2. The non-commuting case

We now return to the general setting of $C_{q,Q}(3n, r)$. We can show the following.

LEMMA 5.10. $\mathfrak{B}(n,r)$ is a spanning set for $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)$.

84

PROOF. Consider a general element $c_{l,m}$. Using the linear relations in $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)$ we can write each c_{l_a,m_a} as a linear combination of elements satisfying (B1) as above. This means we can write $c_{l,m}$ as a linear combination of elements satisfying (B1). We can now use the quadratic relations and the fact that if $i, j, l \in \underline{n}$ and $m \in \{\widehat{1}, \ldots, \widehat{n}, 1, \ldots, n\}$ then

 $c_{i,\bar{l}}c_{\hat{j},m} = c_{\hat{j},m}c_{i,\bar{l}} + (q-1)c_{\hat{j},\bar{l}}c_{i,m} = c_{\hat{j},m}c_{i,\bar{l}} + (q-1)c_{\hat{j},l}c_{i,m}$ (using the second quadratic and fourth linear relations) to write each part of this linear combination as a further linear combination of elements satisfying both (B1) and (B2). Therefore $\mathfrak{B}(n,r)$ is a spanning set for $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)$.

Then as $|\mathfrak{B}(n,r)| = {\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}}$ we can make the following conclusion.

COROLLARY 5.11. dim $C_{q,Q}(3n,r) \leq {\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}}.$

We can now make a stronger statement.

THEOREM 5.12. If $q \neq 1$ and r, n > 1 then $\dim C_{q,Q}(3n, r) < {\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}}.$

PROOF. It is enough to prove this for the case r = 2, n > 1, then the general case r, n > 1 of the theorem comes for free. Consider the element $c_{1,2}c_{\overline{1},1} \in C_{q,Q}(3n,2)$. Then using the relations we have that $c_{1,2}c_{\overline{1},1} = Qc_{1,2}c_{1,\overline{1}} = Qc_{1,\overline{1}}c_{1,2}$ but also

 $c_{1,2}c_{\overline{1},1} = c_{\overline{1},1}c_{1,2} + (q-1)c_{\overline{1},2}c_{1,1} = Qc_{1,\overline{1}}c_{1,2} + Q(q-1)c_{1,\overline{2}}c_{1,1}$ which as $Q \neq 0$ implies that

 $c_{1,\overline{2}}c_{1,1} = 0$, unless q = 1.

Therefore if $q \neq 1$ and n > 1 then $C_{q,Q}(3n, 2)$ is spanned as a k-space by the set $\{c_{i,j} | (i,j) \in \mathfrak{B}(n,2)\} \setminus \{C_{i,j} \in C_{i,j}\}$ so that when n > 1

5. 3. ASSOCIATED LINEAR GROUPS

$$\dim C_{q,Q}(3n,2) < \binom{5n^2+1}{2}.$$

The general case now follows.

COROLLARY 5.13. If
$$q \neq 1$$
 and $r, n > 1$ then

$$\dim C_{q,Q}(3n,r)^* < {\binom{5n^2+r-1}{r}} = \dim S_q^2(n,r),$$
so that in particular $C_{q,Q}(3n,r)^*$ is not isomorphic to $S_q^2(n,r)$ in these
cases.

We therefore conclude that it is not possible for all values of q and Q to use the \mathcal{H} -action on $Y^{\otimes r}$ to build a bialgebra having the dual of its r^{th} homogeneous part isomorphic to $S_q^2(n,r)$ using this method. It is however certainly possible in the group case, but not in general for \mathcal{H} .

5.3. Associated Linear groups

We close this chapter on a more positive note, by defining a subgroup of $\operatorname{GL}_{3n}(k)$ whose action on $Y^{\otimes r}$ commutes with that of $\operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. This is an analogue of the fact that in type A the actions of $\operatorname{Sym}(r)$ and $\operatorname{GL}_n(k)$ on $E^{\otimes r}$ commute, so we have introduced a type B linear group into our situation.

Let S be the member of GL_n with S_{ij} equal to 1 if i + j = n + 1and 0 otherwise. We can now make the following definition.

DEFINITION. For all $i \ge 1$, define $\Gamma = \Gamma_{3n}(k)$ to be the subgroup of $\operatorname{GL}_{3n}(k)$ consisting of invertible matrices of the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} A & B & C \\ D & E & DS \\ SCS & SB & SAS \end{pmatrix}, where A, B, C, D \\ and E are nxn \\ matrices. \end{pmatrix}$$

86

Г	-	L
		L
٤.		L

We index the rows and columns of these matrices by the set Z(n), with respect to the usual ordering $\overline{n} < \cdots < \overline{1} < \widehat{1} < \cdots < \widehat{n} < 1 < \cdots < n$.

We now derive an action of our new group Γ on $Y^{\otimes r}$. The k-space Y is a left $k\Gamma$ -module, with $g \in \Gamma$ acting via

$$gy_b = \sum_{a \in Z(n)} g_{a,b} y_a.$$

Now for $a, b \in Z(n)$ and $g \in \Gamma$ we put $c_{a,b}(g) = g_{a,b}$, and define $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}(g) = c_{i_1,j_1}(g) \cdots c_{i_r,j_r}(g)$ for all $g \in \Gamma$ and $\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j} \in I_B(n,r)$. Note that from the definition of Γ we have that $c_{a,b}(g) = c_{as_0,bs_0}(g)$ for all $a, b \in Z(n)$.

Then Γ acts diagonally on $Y^{\otimes r}$. Relative to our basis Ξ of $Y^{\otimes r}$ the action is given by

$$g_{\cdot}y_{\mathbf{j}} = gy_{j_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes gy_{j_r} = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} g_{i_1,j_1} \cdots g_{i_r,j_r} y_{\mathbf{i}}$$
$$= \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}(g) y_{\mathbf{i}}.$$

PROPOSITION 5.14. The actions of Γ and Hyp(r) on $Y^{\otimes r}$ centralize each other.

PROOF. We know from earlier that $c_{a,b}(g) = c_{as_0,bs_0}(g)$ for all $a, b \in Z(n)$, and also it is trivial to see that $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}(g) = c_{\mathbf{i}s_a,\mathbf{j}s_a}(g)$ for all $1 \leq a \leq r-1$. Putting these together we get that

 $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}(g) = c_{\mathbf{i}\pi,\mathbf{j}\pi}(g)$

for all $\mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j} \in I_B(n, r), g \in \Gamma$ and $\pi \in \mathrm{Hyp}(r)$.

Now, to prove the theorem it suffices to prove that

$$(gy_{\mathbf{j}})\pi = g(y_{\mathbf{j}}\pi)$$

for all $g \in \Gamma$, $y_{\mathbf{j}} \in \Xi$ and $\pi \in \operatorname{Hyp}(r)$. This then extends linearly. Now $(gy_{\mathbf{j}})\pi = (\sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}(g)y_{\mathbf{i}})\pi = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}(g)y_{\mathbf{i}\pi}$ and $g(y_{\mathbf{j}}\pi) = g(y_{\mathbf{j}\pi}) = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}\pi}(g)y_{\mathbf{i}} = \sum_{\mathbf{i} \in I_B(n,r)} c_{\mathbf{i}\pi,\mathbf{j}\pi}(g)y_{\mathbf{i}\pi}.$

5. 3. ASSOCIATED LINEAR GROUPS

But $c_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{j}}(g)=c_{\mathbf{i}\pi,\mathbf{j}\pi}(g)$, which tells us that

$$(gy_{\mathbf{j}})\pi = g(y_{\mathbf{j}}\pi)$$

and we are done.



CHAPTER 6

Wreath products and Mackey Systems

Our results on trivial source modules and Mackey systems from previous chapters lead us to make the following definition.

DEFINITION. Let G be a finite group, p a prime, and \mathcal{M} a p-Mackey system for G. Then we call \mathcal{M} balanced if $TSM(\mathcal{M}) = \#_0(G)$ i.e. if the number of isomorphism types of indecomposable trivial source modules over \mathcal{M} is equal to the number of conjugacy classes of G, and therefore to the number of ordinary irreducible representations of G.

Note that our model Mackey system, that of Young subgroups of the symmetric group, is balanced for all p. Also, in the characteristic zero case all 0-Mackey systems for a finite group G have $TSM(G) = \#_0(G)$, so the above definition in some way extends what is happening in this case. Given a balanced p-Mackey system \mathcal{B} for a finite group G we define the Mackey algebra $Mac(G, \mathcal{B})$ as follows. Let $N = \bigoplus_{A \in \mathcal{B}} ind_A^G k$. Then $Mac(G, \mathcal{B}) := End_{kG}(N)$, is the Mackey algebra associated to G and \mathcal{B} . This gives us an analogue of the Schur algebra for each finite group G with balanced Mackey system \mathcal{B} . In fact when \mathcal{B} is the Mackey system of Young subgroups of the symmetric group, $Mac(Sym(r), \mathcal{B})$ is Morita equivalent to $\mathcal{S}(n, r)$, and when \mathcal{B} is the Mackey system of infant subgroups $Mac(Hyp(r), \mathcal{B})$ is Morita equivalent to $\mathcal{S}^2(n, r)$, both by Theorem 1.3.

In this chapter we show that the Mackey system of Young subgroups inside certain wreath products, called complete monomial groups, is a balanced Mackey system for certain primes p. Throughout this section G is a finite group, and unless otherwise stated we work over an algebraically closed field whose characteristic p does not divide the order of G.

6.1. Wreath products and representations

It will be useful to consider $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ as a permutation group. Now G is a finite group, so Cayley's subgroup theorem [21, 9.24] tells us that G is a subgroup of some symmetric group, which we may as well assume is $\operatorname{Sym}(\Gamma)$, where $\Gamma = \{1, 2, \ldots, m\}$, for some $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1}$. Also let $\Omega = \{1, 2, \ldots, r\}$, so that $\operatorname{Sym}(\Omega)$ is $\operatorname{Sym}(r)$. We write i^j for the ordered pair $(i, j) \in \Omega \times \Gamma$, and for $i \in [1, r - 1]$ let

$$s_i = (i^1 (i+1)^1)(i^2 (i+1)^2) \cdots (i^m (i+1)^m) \in \text{Sym}(\Omega \times \Gamma).$$

Then $\langle s_1, s_2, \ldots, s_{r-1} \rangle \cong \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ and we write S(r) for this subgroup of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, analogously to in the previous chapters. Now, assume G has t generators g_1, g_2, \ldots, g_t . Then each g_i can be written as a product of l distinct cycles of elements of Γ , say $g_i = g_{i,1}g_{i,2}\cdots g_{i,l}$, so that for each $j \in \underline{l}$ we have $g_{i,j} = (g_{i,j}(1)g_{i,j}(2)\cdots g_{i,j}(k(j)))$, for some particular $g_{i,j}(z) \in \Gamma$ and $k(j) \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. Putting these together we have that

$$g_i = \prod_{j=1}^{l} (g_{i,j}(1)g_{i,j}(2)\cdots g_{i,j}(k(j))),$$

explicitly as a product of distinct cycles of elements of Γ . For $b \in \underline{r}$ put

$$\gamma_{i,b} = \prod_{j=1}^{l} (b^{g_{i,j}(1)} b^{g_{i,j}(2)} \cdots b^{g_{i,j}(k(j))}) \in \operatorname{Sym}(\Omega \times \Gamma).$$

Then $\langle \gamma_{i,b} | i \in [1, t], b \in [1, m] \rangle$ is isomorphic to G^r and we also have that $\gamma_{i,b}^{s_b} = \gamma_{i,b+1}$, so that the conjugation action of S(r) simply permutes the factors of G^r , and thus $G^r \triangleleft G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. Hence the subgroup

6. 1. WREATH PRODUCTS AND REPRESENTATIONS

of Sym $(\Omega \times \Gamma)$ generated by $\{s_1, s_2, \cdots, s_{r-1}, \gamma_{1,1}, \gamma_{2,1}, \ldots, \gamma_{t,1}\}$ is a semidirect product and is isomorphic to $G \wr \text{Sym}(r)$.

As an example, we look at the complete monomial group $Sym(3) \ge$ Sym(2). Here we have that $\Omega = \{1, 2\}$ and $\Gamma = \{1, 2, 3\}$, so all elements of this group are permutations of the set $\{1^1, 1^2, 1^3, 2^1, 2^2, 2^3\}$. Firstly we look at the top part. Here we have just one generator, namely

$$s_1 = (1^1 2^1)(1^2 2^2)(1^3 2^3)$$

and the group generated by the single element s_1 is isomorphic to Sym(2) as a subgroup of $\text{Sym}(3) \wr \text{Sym}(2)$. Now Sym(3) has generators $g_1 = (12)$ and $g_2 = (23)$ which give us corresponding elements

$$\gamma_{1,1} = (1^1 1^2)$$
 and $\gamma_{2,1} = (1^2 1^3)$

with $\langle \gamma_{1,1}, \gamma_{2,1} \rangle$ isomorphic to Sym(3). Now $s_1\gamma_{1,1}s_1 = (2^12^2) = \gamma_{1,2}$ and $s_1\gamma_{2,1}s_1 = (2^22^3) = \gamma_{2,2}$, so that $\langle \gamma_{1,1}, \gamma_{1,2}, \gamma_{2,1}, \gamma_{2,2} \rangle$ is isomorphic to Sym(3)². This is the base group of Sym(3) \wr Sym(2) and is a normal subgroup. Hence $\langle s_1, \gamma_{1,1}, \gamma_{2,1} \rangle$ is isomorphic to Sym(3) \wr Sym(2) as required.

 $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ can also be written as linear group. We start by looking at a way of viewing the symmetric group (which trivially is $\{1\}\wr\operatorname{Sym}(r)$) as a linear group. Each $\sigma \in \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ can be represented as an $r \times r$ permutation matrix $P(\sigma)$ with (i, j) entry

$$P(\sigma)_{i,j} = \left\{ egin{array}{cc} 1 & ext{if } \sigma(j) = i \ 0 & ext{otherwise} \end{array}
ight.$$

Then if $\sigma, \sigma', \pi \in \text{Sym}(r)$ with $\sigma\sigma' = \pi$ then $P(\sigma)P(\sigma') = P(\pi)$ and the group $\{P(\sigma) \mid \sigma \in \text{Sym}(r)\}$ is a linear group isomorphic to Sym(r).

Now allow the non-zero entries in our matrices to be any member of the finite group G, and call this group Mono(G). Then the normal subgroup of Mono(G) consisting of matrices where all non-zero entries

6. 1. WREATH PRODUCTS AND REPRESENTATIONS

occur on the diagonal is isomorphic to G^r , and also the subgroup whose non-zero entries are all equal to 1 is isomorphic to Sym(r). From this description it is easy to see that Mono(G) is the semidirect product of the above two subgroups, and that it is indeed isomorphic to $G \wr Sym(r)$.

Again suppose G has t generators g_1, g_2, \ldots, g_t . Let

$$\gamma_{i,b} = \operatorname{diag}(1, \ldots, 1, g_i, 1, \ldots, 1) \in \operatorname{Mono}(G),$$

the g_i being in the b^{th} place, and for $i \in [1, r-1]$, let s_i be the $r \times r$ identity matrix with the i^{th} and $i + 1^{th}$ columns switched. Then Mono(G) is generated by the matrices $\{\gamma_{1,1}, \gamma_{2,1}, \ldots, \gamma_{t,1}, s_1, s_2, \ldots, s_{r-1}\}$.

This gives us two useful descriptions of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. Note both are generated by elements $S = \{s_1, \ldots, s_{r-1}\}$, which generate the top group, S(r), and by elements $B = \{\gamma_{1,1}, \gamma_{2,1}, \ldots, \gamma_{t,1}\}$, which together with their conjugates in $\operatorname{Sym}(r)$ generate the base group G^r .

It will be useful later on to know the number of both ordinary and modular representations of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, and we review these now.

Let k be an algebraically closed field of characteristic $p \neq 0$, where p is coprime to $|G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)|$. If G has m conjugacy classes (i.e. G has m inequivalent ordinary irreducibles), then by [25, 5.21] we have that $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ has $|\Lambda_m^+(n,r)|$ ordinary irreducible representations. Note that this agrees with the particular case $\operatorname{Hyp}(r) = C_2 \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ that we considered earlier.

Now say char k = p divides $|G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)|$. Then [25, 5.22] says that if t is the number of p-regular classes of G then $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ has $|\Lambda_t^+(n,r)_{col}|$ irreducibles over k.

In particular, if p does not divide |G| but does divide $|\operatorname{Sym}(r)|$ then $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ has $|\Lambda_m^+(n, r)_{col}|$ irreducibles over k, as G has m conjugacy classes.

6. 2. A MACKEY SYSTEM

6.2. A Mackey system

Unsurprisingly, we want to consider the Mackey system of Young subgroups inside our wreath product. So firstly we need to define this.

DEFINITION. Let $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \dots, \lambda_n)$ be a partition in $\Lambda^+(n, r)$, and put $L = \{ \sum_{i=1}^{a} \lambda_i \mid a \in \underline{r} \}$. Put $A = \underline{r} \setminus L$. Then the standard Young subgroup of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ associated to λ , denoted $S(\lambda)$ is given by

$$S(\lambda) = \langle s_a \, | \, a \in A \rangle.$$

A Young subgroup is then any which is conjugate in $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ to a standard Young subgroup. Let W denote the set of all Young subgroups of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$.

We also have the following useful description of Young subgroups. Let $\Delta(n, r)$ be the set of all dissections of <u>r</u> i.e.

$$\Delta(n,r) = \{\delta = (\delta_1, \delta_2, \dots, \delta_n) \mid \delta_1 \sqcup \delta_2 \sqcup \dots \sqcup \delta_n = \underline{r}\}$$

where any of the δ_i may be empty. If $1 \leq j \leq r$ and $\delta_j = \{j_1, j_2, \dots, j_d\}$, where $d = |\delta_j|$, then we put

$$S(\delta_j) = \langle (j_i^1 j_{i+1}^1) \cdots (j_i^m j_{i+1}^m) | 1 \leq i \leq d-1 \rangle$$

and $S(\delta) = S(\delta_1) \times S(\delta_2) \times \cdots \times S(\delta_n)$, a subgroup of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$.

We can make similar definitions for $S(\delta) \leq \text{Mono}(G)$. Again, for $j \in \underline{r}$ let $\delta_j = \{j_1, j_2, \ldots, j_d\}$, where $d = |\delta_j|$. Then for $i \in [1, d - 1]$ let M_i be the $r \times r$ identity matrix, but with the j_i^{th} and the j_{i+1}^{th} columns switched. Our group $S(\delta_j)$ is the linear group generated by $M_1, M_2, \ldots, M_{d-1}$, and we similarly have $S(\delta) = S(\delta_1) \times S(\delta_2) \times \cdots \times S(\delta_n)$.

If we now take an $\delta^s \in \Delta(n, r)$ with $\delta_1^s = \{1, 2, ..., |\delta_1|\},\ \delta_2^s = \{|\delta_1| + 1, |\delta_1| + 2, ..., |\delta_1| + |\delta_2|\}, \delta_3^s = ...$ etc., and with

94

 $|\delta_i^s| \ge |\delta_{i+1}^s|$ for all $i \in \underline{r}$, then we have that $S(\delta^s) = S(\lambda)$ for some $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n,r)$, so our $S(\delta^s)$ is a standard Young subgroup. Call such a dissection $\delta^s \in \Delta(n,r)$ a standard dissection, and let $\Delta^+(n,r)$ denote the set of all standard dissections of \underline{r} . Then for each $\delta \in \Delta(n,r)$, there exists a $\delta^s \in \Delta^+(n,r)$ and a $\pi \in S(r)$ such that

$$S(\delta) = S(\delta^s)^{\pi}. (*)$$

Then the following lemma brings together dissections and partitions.

LEMMA 6.1.
$$\mathcal{W} = \{S(\lambda)^{\omega} \mid \lambda \in \Lambda^+(n, r), \omega \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)\}\$$

= $\{S(\delta^s)^{\omega} \mid \delta^s \in \Delta^+(n, r), \omega \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)\},\$
= $\{S(\delta)^{\pi} \mid \delta \in \Delta(n, r), \pi \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)\}.$

PROOF. The first equality is trivial. That the second set is contained in the third is trivial, as each $\delta^s \in \Delta^+(n,r)$ is in $\Delta(n,r)$ also, and conversely (*) gives us that $S(\delta)^{\omega} = (S(\delta^s)^{\pi})^{\omega}$, which is $S(\delta^s)^{\tau}$, for some $\tau \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, and the proof is complete.

We take the following definition from the world of Association Schemes.

DEFINITION. Let $\delta, \delta' \in \Delta(n, r)$. We write $\delta \preceq \delta'$ if every part of δ is contained in a part of δ' . We then say that δ is finer than δ' . We denote by $\delta \wedge \delta'$ the coarsest (least fine) dissection in $\Delta(n, r)$ such that both $\delta \wedge \delta' \preceq \delta$ and $\delta \wedge \delta' \preceq \delta'$.

It is then easy to see the following.

LEMMA 6.2. $S(\delta) \cap S(\delta') = S(\delta \wedge \delta').$

From this it follows that the set of Young subgroups of the symmetric group is closed under intersection. We can now show the same is true for Young subgroups of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$.

LEMMA 6.3. W is closed under conjugation.

PROOF. Throughout this proof, we will have in mind the linear representation of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, and \mathcal{W} in its third incarnation in the above lemma, i.e. indexed by dissections, and members of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$.

It suffices to prove that $S(\delta)^{\omega} \cap$ $S(\delta') \in \mathcal{W}$, for $\delta, \delta' \in \Delta(n, r)$ and $w \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. Moreover, since each element $\omega \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ can be written uniquely as πg with $\pi \in S(r)$ and $g \in G^r$, and as $S(\delta)^{\pi} = S(\delta'')$ for some $\delta'' \in \Delta(n, r)$, we just need to show that $S(\delta)^g \cap S(\delta') \in \mathcal{W}$ for all $\delta, \delta' \in \Delta(n, r)$ and $g \in G^r$. Now as $S(\delta)^g \cap S(\delta') = (S(\delta)^g \cap S([1, r])) \cap S(\delta')$, we just need to show that $(S(\delta)^g \cap S([1, r])) = S(\delta'')$ for some $\delta'' \in \Delta(n, r)$, then we will have $S(\delta)^g \cap S(\delta') = S(\delta'') \cap S(\delta') = S(\delta'' \wedge \delta')$.

Now any element in $S(\delta)$ can be written as a matrix $P(\sigma)$ where

$$P(\sigma)_{i,j} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } \sigma(j) = i \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

for some suitable $\sigma \in \text{Sym}(r)$.(Of course this σ is actually in a particular Young subgroup $\text{Sym}(\lambda)$ of Sym(r) with $\text{Sym}(\lambda) \cong S(\delta)$.) Also, any element $g \in G^r$ is a matrix of the form $g = \text{diag}(g_1, g_2, \ldots, g_r)$, with each $g_i \in G$. Therefore any element in $S(\delta)^g$ is a matrix

$$(gP(\sigma)g^{-1})_{i,j} = \begin{cases} g_i g_j^{-1} & \text{if } \sigma(j) = i \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

so that $P(\sigma) \in S(\delta) \cap S([1, r])$ if and only if $g_i = g_j$ whenever $\sigma(j) = i$.

Now each dissection $\delta \in \Delta(n, r)$ can also be thought of as an equivalence relation \sim_{δ} on \underline{r} , so that $i \sim_{\delta} j$ if and only if i and j are both in the same part δ_s of δ for some $s \in \underline{n}$. We then define a new equivalence

6.3. THE COUNT

relation by letting $i \sim_{\delta,g} j$ if and only if $i \sim_{\delta} j$ and $g_i = g_j$. This equivalence relation on r leads to a dissection of r which we will denote by $\delta^g \in \Delta(n, r)$. Hence we also get a Young subgroup $S(\delta^g)$ of $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. Then

 $P(\sigma) \in S(\delta)^{g} \cap S([1, r])$ $\iff g_{i} = g_{j} \text{ whenever } \sigma(j) = i$ $\iff g_{i} = g_{j} \text{ whenever } i \sim_{\delta} j$ $\iff i \sim_{\delta,g} j$ $\iff P(\sigma) \in S(\delta^{g}). \text{ Therefore } S(\delta)^{g} \cap S([1, r]) = S(\delta^{g}) \text{ so that}$ $S(\delta)^{g} \cap S(\delta') = (S(\delta)^{g} \cap S([1, r])) \cap S(\delta') = S(\delta^{g}) \cap S(\delta') = S(\delta^{g} \wedge \delta')$ and of course $\delta^{g} \wedge \delta' \in \Delta(n, r)$ so that \mathcal{W} is closed under intersection.

We can now show the following.

LEMMA 6.4. If p and |G| are coprime, then W is a p-Mackey system for $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$.

PROOF. (M1) Put $\lambda = 1^r$. Then $S(\lambda) = \{1\}$ and so $\{1\} \in \mathcal{W}$. (M2)(i) By definition \mathcal{W} is closed under conjugation in $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. (M2)(ii) \mathcal{W} is closed under intersection by the preceeding lemma. (M3) Since p does not divide |G|, any $P \in \operatorname{Syl}_p(G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r))$ must be a subgroup of $S(r) \leq G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. Then putting $\lambda = (r)$ we get that $S(\lambda) = S(r)$, so that $S(r) \in \mathcal{W}$ and P is a subgroup of a member of \mathcal{W} .

We now have a Mackey system so we can apply Grabmeier's count.

6.3. The Count

We now modify the definition of *p*-power partitions for this particular chapter. For a prime *p* we say a composition $\lambda \in \Lambda_2(n, r)$ is a 6. 3. THE COUNT

p-power partition if $\lambda = (1^{a_0} p^{a_1} (p^2)^{a_2} \dots)$. We will denote the set of these by $\beth_p(n, r)$. From previous adventures with Young subgroups we can deduce the following.

LEMMA 6.5. The set of W-vertices, denoted W_0 , is given by

$$\mathcal{W}_0 = \{ S(\lambda)^{\omega} \mid \lambda \in \beth_p(n, r), \text{ and } \omega \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r) \}.$$

Hence for \mathcal{W}'_0 , the set of W-vertices up to conjugacy, we can take

$$\mathcal{W}_0' = \{ S(\lambda) \, | \, \lambda \in \beth_p(n, r) \}.$$

The next step in Grabmeier's count is for us to work out $\frac{N_{GlSym(r)}(P)}{P}$ for each vertex $P \in \mathcal{W}'_0$.

LEMMA 6.6. Let
$$\lambda = (1^{a_0} p^{a_1} (p^2)^{a_2} \dots) \in \beth_p(n, r)$$
. Then

$$\frac{N_{GlSym(r)}(S(\lambda))}{S(\lambda)} \text{ is isomorphic to}$$
 $(G \wr Sym(a_0)) \times (G \wr Sym(a_1)) \times (G \wr Sym(a_2)) \times \dots$

We call this group $N(\lambda)_G$.

PROOF. Let $\lambda \in \beth_p(n,r)$, and let $H = S(\lambda)$. For each $i \in \underline{n}$ let $a_i = \sum_{l=1}^{i-1} \lambda_i$ and define A_i^j to be the subset of $\Omega \times \Gamma$ given by

$$A_i^j = \{(a_i + 1)^j, (a_i + 2)^j, \dots, (a_i + \lambda_i)^j\},\$$

so that if λ is in $\Lambda(n, r)$ then the set

$$\{A_i^j \mid i \in \underline{n} \text{ and } j \in \underline{m}\}$$

forms a complete set of *H*-orbits of $\Omega \times \Gamma$.

For $b \ge 0$, set $B_b = \{A_i^1, \ldots, A_1^m \text{ such that } |A_i^1| = p^b\}$, so that $|B_b| = ma_b$. Let $N(H) = N_{G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)}(H)$. Now N(H) permutes the H-orbits of $\Omega \times \Gamma$ of the same size, and we have a wreath product action on each B_b such that each $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(B_b)$ is isomorphic to $G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(a_b)$. We can know define a homomorphism

6.3. THE COUNT

$$f: N(H) \to (G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(B_0) \times G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(B_1) \times \dots)$$

via $f: \omega(A_i^j) \mapsto \omega(A_i^j)$

which has ker f = H. We now need to show that f is onto.

Now say that for each $l \in \underline{m}$ the *H*-orbits $A_j^l = \{x_1^l, x_2^l, \ldots, x_{p^i}^l\}$ and $A_k^l = \{z_1^l, z_2^l, \ldots, z_{p^i}^l\}$ are in the set B_i . Now define $s \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ via $s(x_a^l) = z_a^l$ and $s(z_a^l) = x_a^l$ for each $a \in [1, p^i]$ and $l \in \underline{m}$ and let sfix all other elements of $\Omega \times \Gamma$. Let $\omega \in H$ then

$$(s^{-1}\omega s)A_{j}^{l} = (s^{-1}\omega)A_{k}^{l} = s^{-1}A_{k}^{l} = sA_{k}^{l} = A_{j}^{l}$$

for each $l \in \underline{m}$. Therefore $s^{-1}\omega s \in H$ and so $s \in N(H)$.

We must now deal with the base groups. Recall from earlier parts of this chapter that $G = \langle g_1, \ldots, g_t \rangle$, and for each $d \in \underline{r}$ we get corresponding elements $\gamma_{i,d} = \prod_{j=1}^{l} (d^{g_{i,j}(1)} d^{g_{i,j}(2)} \cdots d^{g_{i,j}(k(j))}) \in \operatorname{Sym}(\Omega \times \Gamma)$, and with the property that the set $\{\gamma_{i,d} \mid i \in [1, t] \text{ and } d \in [1, r]\}$ generates the base group $G^r \leq G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$.

Now say that $A_j^1 \in B_i$ so that for each $l \in \underline{m}$ we have that A_j^l is also in B_i . Let $a_e = \sum_{u=1}^{e-1} \lambda_u$ and define for each $\lambda_e \text{ in } \lambda$ an element $\pi_e \in G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$ via

$$\pi_e = \gamma_{i,(a_e+1)}\gamma_{i,(a_e+2)}\cdots\gamma_{i,(a_e+\lambda_e)}$$

If we again let $\omega \in H$ then for each $l \in [1, m]$ we have

$$(\pi_e^{-1}\omega\pi_e)A_{\lambda_e}^l = \pi_e^{-1}\omega A_{\lambda_e}^{l'} = \pi_e^{-1}A_{\lambda_e}^{l'} = A_{\lambda_e}^l$$

for some $l' \in [1, m]$. So we have that $\pi_e^{-1} \omega \pi_e \in H$ and $\pi_e \in N(H)$.

Now all standard generators of $G \wr \text{Sym}(B_i)$ can be constructed as an $f(\pi_e)$, or as an f(s), and therefore f is onto.

So, by the homomorphism theorem, we have that

$$\frac{N(H)}{H} \cong G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(B_0) \times G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(B_1) \times G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(B_2) \times \dots$$

which is isomorphic to

$$N(\lambda)_G = G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(a_0) \times G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(a_1) \times G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(a_2) \times \dots$$

and we are done.

Therefore, by Grabmeier's count, when $p \nmid |G|$ we have

$$\Gamma SM(\mathcal{W}) = \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_p(n,r)} \#_p(N(\lambda)_G)$$

where as usual $\#_p$ denotes the number of p'-classes of G. Recall that when $p \nmid |G|$, and there exist precisely m non-isomorphic simple kGmodules, then $\#_p(G \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)) = |\Lambda_m^+(n, r)_{col}|$. Therefore $\#_p(N(\lambda)_G) =$ the number of m-tuples (ψ_1, \ldots, ψ_m) where for $j \in \underline{m}$ we have that $\psi_j = (\psi_j(0), \psi_j(1), \ldots)$ are sequences of column p-regular partitions such that $\sum_{j=1}^m \psi_j(i) = a_i$ for each $i \ge 0$. Therefore Grabmeier's count now tells us that

$$\begin{split} \mathrm{TSM}(\mathcal{W}) &= \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_p(n,r)} \#_p(N(\lambda)_G) \\ &= \sum_{\lambda \in \Pi_p(n,r)} \text{ number of } m\text{-tuples } (\psi_1, \dots, \psi_m) \text{ as above } \end{split}$$

so that in fact $TSM(\mathcal{W})$ is the number of (m+1)-tuples $(\lambda, \psi_1, \ldots, \psi_m)$, where $\lambda \in \beth_p(n, r)$ and ψ_1, \ldots, ψ_m are as above. Call the set of such (m+1)-tuples β . Now define a map

 $\kappa: \mathfrak{G} \to \Lambda_m^+(n, r) \text{ via } (\lambda, \psi_1, \dots, \psi_m) \mapsto (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$ where $\alpha_j = \sum_{i \ge 0} p^i \psi_j(i)$ for each $j \in \underline{m}$.

LEMMA 6.7. κ is a bijection.

PROOF. Due to uniqueness of *p*-adic expansions, we know that κ is both well defined and injective. Now say $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_m) \in \Lambda_m^+(n, r)$. Again, by uniqueness, for each $j \in \underline{m}$ we can write $\alpha_j = \sum_{i \ge 0} \xi_j(i)$, where the $\xi_j(i)$ are uniquely determined. Now $r = \sum_{j=1}^m |\alpha_j(i)| =$ $\sum_{i \ge 0} p^i (\sum_{j=1}^m |\xi_j(i)|)$, so by putting $b_i = \sum_{j=1}^m |\xi_j(i)|$ for all $i \ge 0$ we retrieve an (m+1)-tuple $(\lambda', \xi_1, \ldots, \xi_m)$ where $\lambda' = (\emptyset; \ldots; \emptyset; 1^{b_0} p^{b_1} \ldots)$

99

6.3. THE COUNT 100

and for $j \in \underline{m}$ each $\xi_j = (\xi_j(0), \xi_j(1), \dots)$ is a sequence of column *p*-regular partitions such that $\sum_{j=1}^m |\xi_j(i)| = b_i$.

Therefore $(\lambda', \xi_1, \ldots, \xi_m) \in \mathfrak{G}$ with $\kappa(\lambda', \xi_1, \ldots, \xi_m) = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_m)$ and κ is surjective also.

We get the following theorem as a corollary.

THEOREM 6.8. When p does not divide |G| we have that $TSM(W) = |\#_0(G \wr Sym(r))|$ and the p-Mackey system W for the group $G \wr Sym(r)$ is balanced.

CHAPTER 7

Mackey Systems and Partition Algebras

In this chapter we consider a new Mackey system and determine when it is balanced. These methods will then help to us consider the irreducible representations of the partition algebras.

An unlikely Mackey system

We let \mathcal{P} be the following system of subgroups of Sym(n):

$$\mathcal{P} = \{\operatorname{Sym}(j)^{\omega} \mid j \in \{1, 2, \dots, n\}, \, \omega \in \operatorname{Sym}(n)\}.$$

Note that \mathcal{P} can also be written as

$$\mathcal{P} = \{ \operatorname{Sym}(X) \, | \, X \subseteq \{1, 2, \dots, n\} \}.$$

At first glance this looks too simple to be a Mackey system. However, we have the following.

LEMMA 7.1. Let p be a prime. Then \mathcal{P} is a p-Mackey system for Sym(n).

PROOF. (M1) $\operatorname{Sym}(\emptyset) = \{1\}$ is in \mathcal{P} .

 $(M2)(i) \mathcal{P}$ is closed under conjugation by definition.

(M2)(ii) Recall that each member of \mathcal{P} looks like Sym(X) for some $X \subseteq \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$. Now say $X, Y \subseteq \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ then

$$\operatorname{Sym}(X) \cap \operatorname{Sym}(Y) = \operatorname{Sym}(X \cap Y)$$

and since $X \cap Y \subseteq \{1, 2, \ldots, r\}$ we have that

$$\operatorname{Sym}(X) \cap \operatorname{Sym}(Y) \in \mathcal{P}$$

102

and \mathcal{P} is closed under intersection.

(M3) $\operatorname{Sym}(n) \in \mathcal{P}$ and therefore this is trivially satisfied.

Now for the vertices, which we recall are

 $\mathcal{P}_0 = \{ P \in \mathcal{P} \mid p \text{ divides } | P : B | \text{ for all } B \in \mathcal{P} \text{ with } B < P \}.$

LEMMA 7.2. We have

 $\mathcal{P}_0 = \{\{1\}\} \cup \{\operatorname{Sym}(X) \mid X \subseteq \{1, 2, \dots, n\} \text{ and } p \text{ divides } |X|\}.$

PROOF. $\{1\}$ is trivially a member of \mathcal{P}_0 .

Now say $X \subseteq \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ with |X| = px for some positive integer x, and put P = Sym(X). Then every proper subgroup of P in \mathcal{P} is a subgroup of some H = Sym(Y), where $Y \subset X$ with |Y| = px - 1, or is H itself. Since |P : H| = px we must have p divides |P : K| for all $K \in \mathcal{P}$ with K < P. Therefore each Sym(X) with $X \subseteq \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ and |X| = px is a member of \mathcal{P}_0 .

Conversely, if a member of \mathcal{P} is not of the above form, then it must look like G = Sym(X), where $X \subseteq \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ with |X| = px + ywhere x is a non-negative integer and $1 \leq y \leq p - 1$. Each G has subgroup H = Sym(Y) where $Y \subset X$ and |Y| = px + y - 1. Now |G:H| = px + y, and since (p, y) = 1 we get that |G:H| and p are also coprime. Therefore each of the above subgroups G has a proper subgroup, like H, of p' index and we are done.

So for \mathcal{P}'_0 , the set of vertices up to conjugacy, we can take the set $\{\operatorname{Sym}(ip) \mid 0 \leq i \leq \lfloor n/p \rfloor\}$, bearing in mind that $\operatorname{Sym}(0) = \{1\}$. Now each of these is a Young subgroup and from [27, 4.6.3] we know the normalizer in $\operatorname{Sym}(n)$ of each of its Young subgroups. From this we get the following.

LEMMA 7.3. For $0 \leq i \leq \lfloor n/p \rfloor$ we have

7. MACKEY SYSTEMS AND PARTITION ALGEBRAS

$$\frac{N_{\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(\operatorname{Sym}(ip))}{\operatorname{Sym}(ip)} \cong \operatorname{Sym}(n-ip).$$

Let $\Lambda^+(r)$ denote the set of all partitions of r, so that when $r \leq n$ we have that $\Lambda^+(n,r) = \Lambda^+(r)$. Then for $s \geq 0$, let $\Lambda^+(s)_p$ denote the set of partitions of s which correspond to p-regular conjugacy classes of Sym(s) i.e. if $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(s)_p$ then $(\lambda_i, p) = 1$ for all $1 \leq i \leq s$. Call these class p-regular partitions. Of course when $s \leq n$ we have $|\Lambda^+(s)_p| = |\Lambda^+(n,s)_{col}|$, so that applying Grabmeier's count we have that

$$TSM(\mathcal{P}) = \sum_{i \ge 0} \#_p(Sym(n-ip)) = \sum_{i \ge 0} |\Lambda^+(n-ip)_p|.$$

The corollory at the end of the following discussion will enable us to decide precisely when the Mackey system \mathcal{P} is balanced.

Let
$$A = \bigsqcup_{i \ge 0} \Lambda^+(i) \times \Lambda^+(n - ip)_p$$
, and define
 $f : A \to \Lambda^+(n)$ via $f((\mu, \nu)) = p\mu \cup \nu$

where for $\mu = (\mu_1, \mu_2, \dots, \mu_i) \in \Lambda^+(i)$ and our prime p we have that $p\mu = (p\mu_1, p\mu_2, \dots, p\mu_i)$, and for $\tau(1) \in \Lambda^+(a)$ and $\tau(2) \in \Lambda^+(n-a)$ we have that $\tau(1) \cup \tau(2)$ is the member of $\Lambda^+(n)$ given by arranging the parts $\tau(1)_1, \tau(1)_2, \dots, \tau(1)_a, \tau(2)_1, \tau(2)_2, \dots, \tau(2)_{n-a}$ in descending order.

LEMMA 7.4. f is a bijection.

PROOF. Say $f((\mu, \nu)) = f((\mu', \nu')) \in \Lambda^+(n)$. Then the parts of these two partitions which are divisible by p must be the same, and hence on dividing these parts by p we get that $\mu = \mu'$. The parts left over must be the same in each partition, and all must be coprime to p, which gives that both ν and ν' are p-regular and moreover that $\nu = \nu'$. Therefore $f((\mu, \nu)) = f((\mu', \nu')) \implies (\mu, \nu) = (\mu', \nu')$ and f is injective.

7. 1. \mathcal{P} IN ACTION

Now say that $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n)$. We can arrange all parts of λ which are coprime to p in descending order to give a class p-regular partition $\tau_p \in \Lambda^+(n-a)_p$, say. The leftover parts will all be divisible by p, and so on dividing these parts by p we get a partition $\tau \in \Lambda^+(a/p)$. Putting a = ip, which it must do for some $i \ge 0$, we have a pair of partitions $(\tau, \tau_p) \in \Lambda^+(i) \times \Lambda^+(n-ip)_p$ with $f((\tau, \tau_p)) = \lambda$, which tells us that fis surjective.

COROLLARY 7.5.
$$|\Lambda^+(n)| = \sum_{i \ge 0} |\Lambda^+(i)| |\Lambda^+(n-ip)_p|$$
, $\forall n \ge 0$

We can now prove the following.

PROPOSITION 7.6. \mathcal{P} is a balanced p-Mackey system for Sym(n) if and only if p > n/2 i.e. $\text{TSM}(\mathcal{P}) = |\Lambda^+(n)| \iff p > n/2$.

PROOF. If $i \ge \lfloor n/p \rfloor$ then $|\Lambda^+(n-ip)_p| = 0$. This gives us that

$$TSM(\mathcal{S}) = \sum_{i \ge 0} |\Lambda^+ (n - ip)_p| = \sum_{i=0}^{\lfloor n/p \rfloor} |\Lambda^+ (n - ip)_p|$$

and from the above corollary we know that

$$|\Lambda^{+}(n)| = \sum_{i \ge 0} |\Lambda^{+}(i)| |\Lambda^{+}(n-ip)_{p}| = \sum_{i=0}^{\lfloor n/p \rfloor} |\Lambda^{+}(i)| |\Lambda^{+}(n-ip)_{p}|.$$

Therefore, for $|\Lambda^+(n)|$ and $\text{TSM}(\mathcal{P})$ to be equal, we would require that $|\Lambda^+(i)| = 1$ for each $0 \leq i \leq \lfloor n/p \rfloor$, but since $|\Lambda^+(i)| > 1$ whenever i > 1 we must have that $0 \leq i \leq 1$. Therefore we have equality if and only if $\lfloor n/p \rfloor \leq 1$ i.e. if and only if p > n/2.

7.1. \mathcal{P} in action

We have now applied Grabmeier's count to the *p*-Mackey system \mathcal{P} of Sym(n). We can now show that in certain cases the point stabilisers of basis elements of a Sym(n)-action on a familiar space, called $E_n^{\otimes r}$, are nearly the same as our Mackey system \mathcal{P} . Then for particular values

of p, we can use our count of the last section to count the number of trivial source modules of $E_n^{\otimes r}$ as a $\operatorname{Sym}(n)$ -module, and hence calculate the number of irreducible $\operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$ -modules to boot.

Let $r, n \ge 0$, and also let E_n be an *n*-dimensional *k*-vector space with basis $\{e_1, e_2, \ldots, e_n\}$. Then r^{th} tensor power of E_n , denoted $E_n^{\otimes r}$, has *k*-basis $\{e_i = e_{i_1} \otimes e_{i_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{i_r} | \mathbf{i} = (i_1, i_2, \ldots, i_r) \in I(n, r)\}$. Of course, we usually denote this module by $E^{\otimes r}$, but now *n* is of increased importance. As in chapter 1 this is a right $\operatorname{Sym}(r)$ -module, the action being via place permutation, and the resulting endomorphism algebra $\operatorname{End}_{k \operatorname{Sym}(r)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$ is the classical Schur algebra.

But we can also make Sym(n) act on the left of I(n, r). The action of $\pi \in \text{Sym}(n)$ on an element $\mathbf{i} = (i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r) \in I(n, r)$ is given by

$$\pi \mathbf{i} = \pi(i_1, i_2, \dots, i_r) = (\pi(i_1), \pi(i_2), \dots, \pi(i_r)).$$

We can now transfer this action to $E_n^{\otimes r}$ via $\pi e_i = e_{\pi i}$. Extending this action linearly makes $E_n^{\otimes r}$ into a left $k \operatorname{Sym}(n)$ -module, and if $n \ge 2r$, then $\operatorname{End}_{k \operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$ is isomorphic to the partition algebra $P_r(n)$ as in chapter 1, or [26, 5.5].

We now look at the point stabilizers of standard basis elements of the Sym(n)-module $E_n^{\otimes r}$. Say $n \ge r+2$ then as every basis element $e_{i_1} \otimes e_{i_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{i_r}$ of $E_n^{\otimes r}$ has at most r of the vectors e_1, e_2, \ldots, e_n in it, there must be at least two of these vectors which do not figure in each basis element respectively. Therefore, the smallest possible point stabilizer in these cases is Sym(2), or a conjugate of this, and so the identity subgroup does not appear as a point stabilizer. Therefore when $n \ge r+2$ the point stabilizers of the Sym(n)-module $E_n^{\otimes r}$ do not form a Mackey system. We therefore restrict our attention to the case $n \le r+1$. For $1 \leq s \leq n$, let $\mathcal{P}(s) = \{ \operatorname{Sym}(X) \mid X \subseteq \{1, 2, \dots, n\}, |X| \leq s \}$, so that $\mathcal{P}(n) = \mathcal{P}$ itself. Then it is easy to see that for $n \leq r+1$, the set of point stabilizers of basis elements of the $\operatorname{Sym}(n)$ -module $E_n^{\otimes r}$ is precisely $\mathcal{P}(n-1)$. We then have the following.

LEMMA 7.7. If p does not divide n then $\mathcal{P}(n-1)$ is a p-Mackey system for $\operatorname{Sym}(n)$.

PROOF. We know already that $\mathcal{P}(n-1)$ is closed under conjugation and intersection, and that the identity subgroup $\{1\}$ is a member of $\mathcal{P}(n-1)$. Now since p does not divide n any $S \in \text{Syl}_p(\text{Sym}(n))$ must be a subgroup of some subgroup of Sym(n) which is conjugate to Sym(n-1). Since all such subgroups are in $\mathcal{P}(n-1)$ we can conclude that $S \in \mathcal{P}(n-1)$ and $\mathcal{P}(n-1)$ is a p-Mackey system. \Box

Now for the vertices.

LEMMA 7.8. If p does not divide n then $\mathcal{P}(n-1)'_0 = \mathcal{P}(n)'_0$

PROOF. If p does not divide n then $|\operatorname{Sym}(n) : \operatorname{Sym}(n-1)|$ is also not divisible by p, and $\operatorname{Sym}(n) \notin \mathcal{P}(n)_0$. Therefore $\mathcal{P}(n)_0 \subseteq \mathcal{P}(n-1)_0$ but also we trivially have $\mathcal{P}(n-1)_0 \subseteq \mathcal{P}(n)_0$.

So using the above lemma and the count from the last section we get the following.

COROLLARY 7.9. If
$$p \nmid n$$
 then $TSM(\mathcal{P}(n-1)) = TSM(\mathcal{P}(n))$.

Now if M is a direct summand of $E_n^{\otimes r}$, and if m is a basis vector of M with $\operatorname{stab}_{\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(m) = \operatorname{Sym}(i)$ for some $1 \leq i \leq n$ then our discussion in chapter 4 we know that $M \cong k \uparrow_{\operatorname{Sym}(i)}^{\operatorname{Sym}(n)}$. As all summands of $E_n^{\otimes r}$ must be indecomposable components of such an M, we get the following. PROPOSITION 7.10. When char k = p does not divide n the Sym(n)-module $E_n^{\otimes r}$ has $\sum_{i \ge 0} |\Lambda^+(n-ip)_p|$ isomorphism types of indecomposable summands.

Now we can apply Fitting's Theorem.

COROLLARY 7.11. When char k = p does not divide n, the kalgebra $\operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$ has $\sum_{i\geq 0} |\Lambda^+(n-ip)_p|$ irreducibles. There are $|\Lambda^+(n)|$ of these if and only if p > n/2.

Remark

As outlined in chapter 1, if $n \leq r+1$ and p = 0, or indeed if p > n, then S(n-1) is a *p*-Mackey system for Sym(n), as in this case the Sylow *p*-subgroup is the identity subgroup, and we already know that the other conditions are satisfied. In this case $\{1\}$ is the only $\mathcal{P}(n-1)$ vertex, and all conjucacy classes are *p*-regular, so $TSM(\mathcal{P}(n-1)) =$ $|\Lambda^+(n)|$ and $End_{k\,Sym(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$ has $|\Lambda^+(n)|$ irreducibles.

Also, in [20], Halverson looks at $P = \operatorname{End}_{\mathbb{C}\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$, the partition algebra over \mathbb{C} , and shows using Bratteli diagrams that the set

 $\widehat{P_r(n)} = \{\lambda \vdash n \mid |\lambda^*| \leq r\}$ where $\lambda^* = (\lambda_2, \lambda_3, \lambda_4, \dots) \in \Lambda^+(n - \lambda_1)$ indexes the irreducible \mathbb{C} Sym(n)-modules in $E_n^{\otimes r}$ for all r and n. This means that he has shown that P has $|\widehat{P_r(n)}|$ irreducibles, by theorem 1.2 (Fitting's Theorem). However all is not lost as when $n \leq r+1$ we have that $\widehat{P_r(n)} = \Lambda^+(n)$, and the two counts agree, as they should.

7.2. Irreducible modules of Partition Algebras

As we have seen, when n > r+1 we have no Mackey system to play with. This is fine however, as in this case we can use other methods to count the number of irreducibles for $\operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$, and also to give a formula for the dimension of these modules in terms of certain modules for the general linear group. When $n \ge 2r$ this gives us the number of and dimensions of the irreducible modules for the partition algebra in characteristic p. As usual we will use Fitting's Theorem, but this time we make use of both results it gives us.

As in chapter 1, for $\lambda \in \Lambda(n, r)$ it is standard (see [8], for example) to define induced modules M^{λ} , or $M(\lambda)$, to be $M^{\lambda} = k \uparrow_{\text{Sym}(\lambda)}^{\text{Sym}(r)}$. Also, for $n, r \ge 1$ let $\text{Hook}(r) = \{(n-j, 1^j) \in \Lambda^+(n) | 1 \le j \le r\}$. We now see how $E_n^{\otimes r}$ decomposes into a direct sum of permutation modules M^{α} , for $\alpha \in \text{Hook}(r)$. Now for positive integers u and v we let St(u, v)denote the Stirling number i.e. the number of ways of partitioning a set of size u into exactly v parts.

LEMMA 7.12. If
$$n, r \ge 1$$
 then $n^r = \sum_{j=1}^r St(r, j)n!/(n-j)!$

PROOF. Let $I(n,r)_j = \{f \in I(n,r) \mid f \text{ takes exactly } j \text{ values}\}$. Then $n^r = |I(n,r)| = |\bigsqcup_{j=1}^r I(n,r)_j| = \sum_{j=1}^r |I(n,r)_j|$. Now the number of ways of partitioning r into exactly j parts is the Stirling number St(r,j), and the number of ways of choosing j values from 1 to n for these to take is $\binom{n}{j}$, and there are j! ways of fitting these into the j parts. Therefore

$$|I(n,r)_j| = St(r,j)\binom{n}{j}j! = St(r,j)n!/(n-j)!$$

so that

$$n^{r} = \sum_{j=1}^{r} |I(n,r)_{j}| = \sum_{j=1}^{r} St(r,j)n!/(n-j)!$$

and we are done.

Now let $\alpha = (n - j, 1^j) \in \text{Hook}(r)$, and let $f(\alpha) \in I(n, r)$ such that $f(\alpha)$ takes exactly j different values. Then as every standard basis element e_i in the cyclic module $k \operatorname{Sym}(n) e_{f(\alpha)}$ has point stabilizer which is conjugate to $\operatorname{Sym}(n - j)$, it is easy to see that
7. 2. IRREDUCIBLE MODULES OF PARTITION ALGEBRAS $M^{\alpha} \cong k \operatorname{Sym}(n) e_{f(\alpha)}$, as left $k \operatorname{Sym}(n)$ -modules.

Note that the choice of $f(\alpha)$ is not unique, nor does it lead to a unique module. In fact, choosing different values of $f(\alpha)$ leads to St(r, j)different but isomorphic modules, as you would expect from the above identity involving n^r . Then using the same argument as in the lemma above we have the following.

COROLLARY 7.13. For
$$n, r \ge 1$$
 we have that
 $E_n^{\otimes r} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^r (k \operatorname{Sym}(n) e_{f(\alpha)})^{\oplus St(r,j)} \cong \bigoplus_{j=1}^r M(n-j, 1^j)^{\oplus St(r,j)}$

To apply Fitting's Theorem we just need to know how many isomorphism types of indecomposable summands there are in $E_n^{\otimes r}$. So our above decomposition tells us that we can throw away the multiplicities and just count the number of isomorphism types of indecomposable summands of the left $k \operatorname{Sym}(n)$ -module $\bigoplus_{j=1}^{r} M(n-j, 1^j)$. Now it is well known (see for example [8], for the *q*-case) that the indecomposable summands of the permutation modules for the symmetric group are the so called Young modules, which are again labelled by partitions of *n*, and so we will denote them by Young(λ), for $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n)$. So we need to work out how the modules M^{α} , where $\alpha \in \operatorname{Hook}(r)$, decompose into Young modules. Luckily, in [7], Donkin gives us a recipe for doing just this.

LEMMA 7.14. Let $\alpha, \lambda \in \Lambda^+(n)$ and let $L(\lambda)^{\alpha}$ denote the α weight space of the simple GL_n -module $L(\lambda)$. Then

$$(M^{\alpha}|\operatorname{Young}(\lambda)) = \dim L(\lambda)^{\alpha}.$$

In particular let $\lambda = \sum_{i=0} p^i \lambda(i)$ be the unique p-adic expansion of λ , so that each $\lambda(i)$ is column p-regular. Then $(M^{\alpha}|\operatorname{Young}(\lambda)) \neq 0$ if there exists an expansion $\alpha = \sum_{i=0} p^i \alpha(i)$ where each $\alpha(i)$ is a composition, and $\overline{\alpha(i)} \leq \lambda(i)$ for all $i \geq 0$.

We can now prove the following.

LEMMA 7.15. Let p be a prime which does not divide n. Let $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n)$, and let $\lambda = \sum_{i=0} p^i \lambda(i)$ be the unique p-adic expansion of λ . Then there exists an $\alpha = \sum_{i=0} p^i \alpha(i) \in \operatorname{Hook}(r)$ with each $\alpha(i)$ a composition with $\overline{\alpha(i)} \leq \lambda(i)$ for all $i \geq 0$ if and only if $\lambda = \lambda(0) + px$ where $x \geq 0$, $\lambda(0)$ is column p-regular and $\lambda_1 \geq n - r$.

PROOF. Say $\lambda = \lambda(0) + px$ where $x \ge 0$, $\lambda(0)$ is column *p*-regular and $\lambda_1 \ge n - r$, and also say that $\lambda_2 \ne 0$. Then if $\lambda = \lambda(0) + px$ put $\lambda' = (\lambda(0)_1, 1^{|\lambda(0)| - \lambda(0)_1}) + px$. Then $\lambda' \in \text{Hook}(r)$ with $\lambda'(i) \le \lambda(i)$ for all $i \ge 0$, and we are done. Now say $\lambda_2 = 0$ so that $\lambda = z + px$ where $1 \le z \le p - 1$. Now $\lambda' = (n - 1, 1) = (z - 1, 1) + px$ so $\lambda' = (n - 1, 1) \in \text{Hook}(r)$ and $\lambda'(i) \le \lambda(i)$ for all $i \ge 0$. Note this works even when z = 1.

Conversely say λ is not of this form. Then either:

- (i) $\lambda(0)$ is not column *p*-regular;
- (ii) $\lambda_1 < n r$; or

(iii) $\lambda(i)_2 \neq 0$ for some $i \geq 1$.

We consider each case in turn and show each cannot occur.

(i) If $\lambda = \sum_{i=0} p^i \lambda(i)$ is a *p*-adic expansion, we must have that all $\lambda(i), i \ge 0$ are column *p*-regular. Therefore in particular $\lambda(0)$ must be column *p*-regular.

(ii) If $\overline{\alpha(i)} \leq \lambda(i)$ for all $i \geq 0$ we must have that $\alpha \leq \lambda$. Since the "smallest" $\alpha \in \operatorname{Hook}(r)$ has $\alpha_1 = n - r$ we must have that $\lambda_1 \geq n - r$. (iii) All possible expansions of $\alpha \in \operatorname{Hook}(r)$ must have $\alpha(i)_j = 0$ for $i \geq 1, j \geq 2$, therefore for $i \geq 1$ each $\alpha(i)$ must be a single part partition. Since we require $\overline{\alpha(i)} \leq \lambda(i)$ for all $i \geq 0$ we must have that $|\overline{\alpha(i)}| = |\lambda(i)|$ for all $i \geq 0$. Therefore $\lambda(i) = \alpha(i)$ for all $i \geq 0$ i.e. $\lambda(i)_2 = 0$ as the only other choices with $|\alpha(i)| = |\lambda(i)|$ would give $\lambda(i) < \alpha(i)$.

Write $\Lambda^+(n; r, p)$ for the subset of $\Lambda^+(n)$ consisting of partitions λ where $\lambda(0) + px$ for some $x \ge 0$, $\lambda(0)$ a column *p*-regular partition and $\lambda_1 \ge n - r$. The above lemma tells us that

$$(M^{\alpha}|\operatorname{Young}(\lambda)) \neq 0$$
 for some $\alpha \in \operatorname{Hook}(r)$ and $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n)$
if and only if $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n; r, p)$,

and so $E_n^{\otimes r}$ has $|\Lambda^+(n; r, p)|$ types of indecomposable summand. Again we apply Fitting's Theorem.

PROPOSITION 7.16. When p, the characteristic of k, does not divide n, our algebra $\operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$ has $|\Lambda^+(n;r,p)|$ non-isomorphic irreducible modules. In particular, when $n \ge 2r$ the partition algebra $P_r(n)$ has $|\Lambda^+(n;r,p)|$ non-isomorphic irreducible modules.

Dimensions

We have now shown that there exist irreducible modules $U(\lambda)$ for $\operatorname{End}_{k\operatorname{Sym}(n)}(E_n^{\otimes r})$ such that $\{U(\lambda)|\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n;r,p)\}$ is full set of such objects. For each $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n;r,p)$, Fitting's Theorem tells us that the multiplicity of Young (λ) in the decomposition of $E_n^{\otimes r}$ into Young modules is exactly dim $U(\lambda)$. We can now show the following.

PROPOSITION 7.17. Let $L(\lambda)^{\alpha}$ be the α -weight space of the irreducible GL_n -module $L(\lambda)$. Then for $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n; r, p)$ we get

 $\dim U(\lambda) = \sum_{\alpha \in \operatorname{Hook}(r)} St(r, j) \dim L(\lambda)^{\alpha}$

where each $\alpha = (n - j, 1^j)$ for some $1 \leq j \leq r$.

PROOF. Fitting tells us that dim $U(\lambda) = (E_n^{\otimes r} | \operatorname{Young}(\lambda))$, but we know that $E_n^{\otimes r} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^r M(n-j, 1^j)^{\oplus St(r,j)} = \bigoplus_{\alpha \in \operatorname{Hook}(r)} M(\alpha)^{\oplus St(r,j)}$,

so using the fact that $(M^{\alpha}|\operatorname{Young}(\lambda)) = \dim L(\lambda)^{\alpha}$ we arrive at the above formula.

COROLLARY 7.18. When $n \ge 2r$, and p does not divide n, the irreducible modules for the partition **q**lgebra, $P_r(n)$, have dimensions as given by the formula above.

Remarks (a) If $n \leq r+1$ then $\lambda_1 \geq n-r$ is no restriction at all. So the size of $\Lambda^+(n;r,p)$ is given by adding up the number of column *p*-regular partitions of n-ip, for each $i \geq 0$. So in this case $|\Lambda^+(n;r,p)| = \sum_{i\geq 0} |\Lambda^+(n-ip)_p|$ and this agrees with our count using the Mackey system.

(b) Say p > n/2, and recall that $\widehat{P_r(n)} = \{\lambda \vdash n | \lambda_1 \ge n - r\}$. Let $\lambda \in \widehat{P_r(n)}$. Then if λ is column *p*-regular, λ is also in $\Lambda^+(n; r, p)$. If λ is not column *p*-regular, in this case we must have that $\lambda = \lambda(0) + p$, with $\lambda(0)$ being column *p*-regular. Therefore $\lambda \in \Lambda^+(n; r, p)$ and so when p > n/2, we have that $|\Lambda^+(n; r, p)| = |\widehat{P_r(n)}|$. Conversely if $p \le n/2$ then the partition $(n - p, p) \in \widehat{P_r(n)} \setminus \Lambda^+(n; r, p)$ and therefore when $p \le n/2$ we have that $|\Lambda^+(n; r, p)| < |\widehat{P_r(n)}|$, as certainly we have that $\Lambda^+(n; r, p) \subseteq \widehat{P_r(n)}$. This is the analogue of determining when the "Mackey system" is "balanced" for this type of count.

(c) In [26, 5.5] Martin and Woodcock show that the irreducible modules for $P_r(n)$ are labelled by the set $\bigsqcup_{i=0}^r \Lambda^+(n,i)_{col}$, so that there are $\sum_{i=0}^r |\Lambda^+(n,i)_{col}|$ of them. Now say that $n \ge 2r$, so that certainly $\Lambda^+(n,i)_{col} = \Lambda^+(n,i-1)_{col}$ for all $0 \le i \le r$. Then we define

$$f:\bigsqcup_{i=0}^{r} \Lambda^{+}(n-1,i)_{col} \to \Lambda^{+}(n;r,p)$$
$$f(\lambda_{1},\lambda_{2},\ldots,\lambda_{n-1}) = (n-i,\lambda_{1},\lambda_{2},\ldots,\lambda_{n-1})$$

Then f is a bijection, so that $\sum_{i=0}^{r} |\Lambda^{+}(n,i)_{col}| = |\Lambda^{+}(n;r,p)|$, and the two counts agree, as they should.

112

CHAPTER 8

Conjectures

In this section we conjecture how some of our results may, or may not, extend to complex reflection groups and Ariki-Koike algebras. Firstly, we define these and make some comments about them and related objects. Our notation for complex reflection groups is based on [30, Section 9].

Let $m, r \ge 1$. Then the group G(m, 1, r), sometimes called a generalized symmetric group, is given by generators $s_0, s_1, \ldots, s_{r-1}$ and relations

$$s_0^m = 1,$$

 $s_i s_j = s_j s_i \text{ if } |i - j| > 1, \text{ and if } j = 0 \text{ ond}$
 $s_i s_{i+1} s_i = s_{i+1} s_i s_{i+1} \text{ for } 1 \leq i \leq r-2$
 $s_0 s_1 s_0 s_1 = s_1 s_0 s_1 s_0.$

It is well known that G(m, 1, r) is isomorphic to the wreath product $\frac{\mathbb{Z}}{m\mathbb{Z}} \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, so that G(1, 1, r) is $\operatorname{Sym}(r)$, and G(2, 1, r) is our beloved hyperoctahedral group. We also wish to know about some subgroups of G(m, 1, r). Let $t = s_0 s_1 s_0 s_1$, and then we define $G(m, m, r) = \langle t, s_1, s_2, \ldots, s_{r-1} \rangle$. Then G(m, m, r) is a normal subgroup of G(m, 1, r) of index m, and is isomorphic to $(\frac{\mathbb{Z}}{m\mathbb{Z}})^{r-1} \rtimes \operatorname{Sym}(r)$. Also note that G(2, 2, r) is D(r), the Weyl group of type D. Let a|m so that m = ba for some $b \in \underline{m}$, and put $u = s_0^a$, so that u has order

b. Then we define $G(m, a, r) = \langle t, u, s_1, s_2, \dots, s_{r-1} \rangle$. Then G(m, a, r) is isomorphic to $((\frac{\mathbf{Z}}{m\mathbf{Z}})^{r-1} \times \frac{\mathbf{Z}}{b\mathbf{Z}}) \rtimes \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, and G(m, a, r) is a normal

subgroup of G(m, 1, r) of index a. Of course G(m, 1, r) and G(m, m, r) are special cases of G(m, a, r).

The groups G(m, a, r), where $m, a, r \ge 1$ with a|m, give all the infinite families of complex reflection groups. There are also 34 sporadic complex reflection groups, but we do not consider them here. See [33] for the full classification.

We can quantize the groups G(m, 1, r) to give us the Ariki-Koike (or cyclotomic Hecke) algebras, which are given as follows. Let k be a field and let q, Q_1, Q_2, \ldots, Q_r be members of k, with q invertible. Then the Ariki-Koike algebra $\mathfrak{H}(m, r)$ has generators $T_{s_0}, T_{s_1}, \ldots, T_{s_{r-1}}$ and relations

$$(T_{s_i} - q)(T_{s_i} + 1) = 0 \text{ for } 1 \leq i \leq r - 1,$$

$$(T_{s_0} - Q_1)(T_{s_0} - Q_2) \cdots (T_{s_0} - Q_r) = 0$$

$$T_{s_i}T_{s_j} = T_{s_j}T_{s_i} \text{ if } |i - j| > 1, \text{ and if } j = 0 \text{ and}$$

$$I \leq i \leq r,$$

$$T_{s_i}T_{s_{i+1}}T_{s_i} = T_{s_{i+1}}T_{s_i}T_{s_{i+1}} \text{ for } 1 \leq i \leq r - 2$$

$$T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1} = T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}T_{s_0}.$$

If $w = s_{a(1)}s_{a(2)} \dots s_{a(b)}$ is a reduced expression for $w \in \langle s_1, \dots, s_{r-1} \rangle$ then we write T_w for $T_{s_{a(1)}}T_{s_{a(2)}} \cdots T_{s_{a(b)}}$. Note that when m = 1 and $Q_1 = q$ we have that $\mathfrak{H}(1,r) = \operatorname{Hec}(r)$, the Hecke algebra of type A, and if $m = 2, Q_1 = Q$ and $Q_2 = -1$ we have that $\mathfrak{H}(2,r) = \mathcal{H}(r)$, the type B Hecke algebra. Also note that if ζ is an m^{th} root of 1 of order m, then putting q = 1 and $Q_i = \zeta^i$ for $1 \leq i \leq r$ gives us that $\mathfrak{H}(m,r) = k \operatorname{G}(m,1,r)$, the group algebra of $\operatorname{G}(m,1,r)$.

As in chapter 1, we let $\lambda = (\lambda(1); \lambda(2); \ldots; \lambda(m))$ be an *m*-tuple of compositions of integers in $\{0, 1, \ldots, r\}$ such that each $\lambda(i)$ has at most *n* parts, and such that $\sum_{i=1}^{m} |\lambda(i)| = r$. Then we call λ an *m*composition of *r*, and we denote the set of these by $\Lambda_m(n, r)$. If each $\lambda(i)$ is a partition then we call λ an *m*-partition and denote the set of these by $\Lambda_m^+(n, r)$.

In [6], Dipper, James and Mathas assign to each $\lambda \in \Lambda_m(n,r)$ an $\mathfrak{H}(m,r)$ -module M^{λ} as follows. Let $\lambda \in \Lambda_m(n,r)$ and put $a_0 = 0$ and $a_i = a_{i-1} + |\lambda(i)|$ for $i \ge 0$. Then the sequence $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_m)$ is called the cumulative norm sequence, or c.n.s, of λ . For $1 \le i \le r$ we also let $L_i = q^{1-i}T_{s_{i-1}}\cdots T_{s_1}T_{s_0}T_{s_1}\cdots T_{s_{i-1}}$. Let $x_{\lambda} = \sum_u T_u$, where the sum is over all $u \in \operatorname{Sym}(\lambda(1)) \times \cdots \times \operatorname{Sym}(\lambda(m))$, and also define

$$\pi_{\lambda} = \prod_{l=2}^{m} \prod_{i=1}^{a_{l-1}} (L_i - Q_l)$$

and finally we put $m_{\lambda} = \pi_{\lambda} x_{\lambda}$. Then our module M^{λ} is given by $M^{\lambda} = m_{\lambda} \mathfrak{H}(m, r).$

Then Du and Rui call the algebra

$$\mathcal{S}^m_q(n,r) = \operatorname{End}_{\mathfrak{H}(m,r)}(\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_m(n,r)} M^{\lambda})$$

the q-Schur^m algebra, as in [10], and Dipper, James and Mathas define the cyclotomic q-Schur algebra similarly. Note that when we are back in the group case, so that q = 1 and $Q_i = \zeta^i$, we write $\mathcal{S}^m(n,r)$ for the Schur^m-algebra End_{kG(m,1,r)} $(\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_m(n,r)} M^{\lambda})$.

8.1. A tensor space for G(m, 1, r)

In the hope that we can see $\bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_m(n,r)} M^{\lambda}$ as a genuine tensor space, we now generalize the construction of the k Hyp(r)-module $Y^{\otimes r}$ to the complex reflection group G(m, 1, r). Let k be a field of arbitrary characteristic containing m distinct m^{th} roots of unity. Let X_m be the k-vector space with basis

$$\{ x_j^{a,b} \mid 1 \leqslant j \leqslant n , 1 \leqslant a \leqslant b \leqslant m \}$$

where $r \leq n$. Let $X_m^{\otimes r}$ be its r^{th} tensor power, so a typical basis element in $X_m^{\otimes r}$ looks like

$$x_{j_1}^{a_1,b_1}\otimes x_{j_2}^{a_2,b_2}\otimes\cdots\otimes x_{j_r}^{a_r,b_r}$$

Then $X_m^{\otimes r}$ is $(n \sum_{i=1}^m i)^r$ -dimensional and we have the following.

LEMMA 8.1. G(m, 1, r) acts on the right of $X_m^{\otimes r}$. The action is as follows:

For i > 0, s_i swaps the i^{th} and $(i + 1)^{th}$ places in

$$x_{j_1}^{a_1,b_1} \otimes x_{j_2}^{a_2,b_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes x_{j_r}^{a_r,b_r}$$

and, for $y \in X_m^{\otimes r-1}$,

$$(x_{j}^{a,b} \otimes y)s_{0} = \begin{cases} (x_{j}^{a+1,b} \otimes y) & \text{if } a < b \\ (e_{1}(a)x_{j}^{a,a} - e_{2}(a)x_{j}^{a-1,a} + \dots \\ \dots + (-1)^{a+1}e_{a}(a)x_{j}^{1,a}) \otimes y & \text{if } a = b \end{cases}$$

where for $t \in \{1, ..., a\}$, $e_t(a)$ denotes the t^{th} elementary symmetric function in the variables $\{1 = \zeta^0, \zeta, \zeta^2, ..., \zeta^{a-1}\}$, with ζ a primitive m^{th} root of unity in k, of order m.

PROOF. We need to show that the defining relations for G(m, 1, r)hold when applied to our tensor space $X_m^{\otimes r}$. We already know that any of these relations not involving s_0 hold, by [18, 2.6], for example. Also note that

$$x \cdot s_0 s_i = x \cdot s_i s_0$$
 for $i > 1$, and $x \in X_m^{\otimes r}$

as s_0 only acts on the first coordinate of $X_m^{\otimes r}$, whilst the elements s_i only act on the other r-1 coordinates, when i > 1. Therefore we just need to show that

- $(i)s_0^m$ and
- $(ii)(s_0s_1)^4$

act trivially on our tensor space. Here we go.

(i) Since the action of s_0 only sees the first coordinate of $X_m^{\otimes r}$, we can just consider the case r = 1 here, and the general case will follow

5. 1. A TENSOR SPACE FOR G(m, 1, r)

117

from that. This means that we need to show

 $x_j^{a,b}.s_0^m = x_j^{a,b}$ for all $j \in \underline{n}$, and $1 \leq a \leq b \leq m$.

Let $1 \leq b \leq m$. As the action of s_0 can't affect the *j*'s, and thinking of a linear combination of elements $x_j^{1,b}, x_j^{2,b}, \ldots, x_j^{b,b}$ as a row vector (or *b*-tuple) then the action of s_0 on such elements can be represented by the matrix

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b+1} e_b(b) \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^b e_{b-1}(b) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b+1} e_{b-2}(b) \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^b e_{b-3}(b) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 & e_1(b) \end{pmatrix}$$

Showing that $A^m = I_b$ will prove this case. Now

$$\det(A - \lambda I_b) = \begin{vmatrix} -\lambda & 0 & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b+1} e_b(b) \\ 1 & -\lambda & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^b e_{b-1}(b) \\ 0 & 1 & -\lambda & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b+1} e_{b-2}(b) \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^b e_{b-3}(b) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 & e_1(b) - \lambda \end{vmatrix}$$

$$= -\lambda \begin{vmatrix} -\lambda & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b} e_{b-1}(b) \\ 1 & -\lambda & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b+1} e_{b-2}(b) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 & e_{1}(b) - \lambda \end{vmatrix}$$

$$+e_b(b) \begin{vmatrix} 1 & -\lambda & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & -\lambda & \dots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 \end{vmatrix}$$

$$= (-\lambda)^{2} \begin{vmatrix} -\lambda & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b+1} e_{b-2}(b) \\ 1 & -\lambda & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b} e_{b-3}(b) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 & e_{1}(b) - \lambda \end{vmatrix}$$

$$+(-\lambda)e_{b-1}(b)\begin{vmatrix} 1 & -\lambda & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & -\lambda & \dots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 \end{vmatrix} + e_b(b)$$

$$= (-\lambda)^{3} \begin{vmatrix} -\lambda & 0 & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b} e_{b-3}(b) \\ 1 & -\lambda & \dots & 0 & (-1)^{b+1} e_{b-4}(b) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 & e_{1}(b) - \lambda \end{vmatrix}$$

$$+(-\lambda)^{2}e_{b-2}(b)\begin{vmatrix} 1 & -\lambda & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & -\lambda & \dots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \dots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \dots & 1 \end{vmatrix} + (\lambda)e_{b-1}(b) + e_{b}(b),$$

bearing in mind that the determinant of an upper triangular matrix with each entry on the main diagonal being 1 is equal to 1. Continuing in this manner gives

$$\det(A - \lambda I_b) = \sum_{i=0}^{b} (-\lambda)^{b-i} e_i(b),$$

where we take $e_0(b) = 1$, which can be rewritten as

$$\det(A - \lambda I_b) = (-1)^b (\lambda - 1)(\lambda - \zeta)(\lambda - \zeta^2) \cdots (\lambda - \zeta^{b-1}).$$

Therefore A has eigenvalues $1, \zeta, \zeta^2, \ldots, \zeta^{b-1}$, and as ζ is an m^{th} root of unity of order m, and $b \leq m$, these eigenvalues are all distinct. So A is a $b \times b$ matrix with b distinct eigenvalues, and therefore A can be diagonalized i.e. we can find a non-singular matrix P such that $A = P^{-1}DP$, where $D = \operatorname{diag}(1 \in \zeta^2) = \zeta^{b-1}$

$$A = P^{-1}DP, \text{ where } D = \text{diag}(1, \zeta, \zeta^{2}, ..., \zeta^{b-1}).$$

Then $A^{m} = (P^{-1}DP)^{m} = P^{-1}D^{m}P$
 $= P^{-1} \text{ diag}(1^{m}, \zeta^{m}, (\zeta^{2})^{m}, ..., (\zeta^{b-1})^{m})P$
 $= P^{-1} \text{ diag}(1, 1, 1, ..., 1)P$ (since $\zeta^{m} = 1$)
 $= P^{-1}I_{b}P = I_{b},$

so that $A^m = I_b$, so this relation holds.

(ii) We must now check that $s_0s_1s_0s_1 = s_1s_0s_1s_0$. It suffices to check this for the case r = 2, as s_0 and s_1 only see the first two coordinates of the tensor space. In fact, we can also drop the suffices *i* and *j* from elements like $x_i^{a,b} \otimes x_j^{c,d}$, as the action of G(m, 1, 2) cannot alter them.

We must check this holds on all elements $x_i^{a,b} \otimes x_j^{c,d} \in X_m^{\otimes r}$. There are four cases to consider.

(1) a < b, c < d. We have $(x^{a,b} \otimes x^{c,d})s_0s_1s_0s_1 = (x^{a+1,b} \otimes x^{c,d})s_1s_0s_1 = (x^{c,d} \otimes x^{a+1,b})s_0s_1$ $= (x^{c+1,d} \otimes x^{a+1,b})s_1 = x^{a+1,b} \otimes x^{c+1,d},$ and $(x^{a,b} \otimes x^{c,d})s_1s_0s_1s_0 = (x^{c,d} \otimes x^{a,b})s_0s_1s_0 = (x^{c+1,d} \otimes x^{a,b})s_1s_0$

$$=(x^{a,b}\otimes x^{c+1,d})s_0=x^{a+1,b}\otimes x^{c+1,d},$$

so the two expressions are equal.

$$(2) \ a = b, \ c < d. \text{ We have}$$
$$(x^{b,b} \otimes x^{c,d})s_0s_1s_0s_1$$
$$= ((e_1(b)x^{b,b} - e_2(b)x^{b-1,b} + \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b}) \otimes x^{c,d})s_1s_0s_1$$
$$= (x^{c,d} \otimes (e_1(b)x^{b,b} - e_2(b)x^{b-1,b} + \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b}))s_0s_1$$
$$= (x^{c+1,d} \otimes (e_1(b)x^{b,b} - e_2(b)x^{b-1,b} + \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b}))s_1$$
$$= ((e_1(b)x^{b,b} - e_2(b)x^{b-1,b} + \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b}) \otimes x^{c+1,d})$$
and

$$(x^{b,b} \otimes x^{c,d})s_1s_0s_1s_0 = (x^{c,d} \otimes x^{b,b})s_0s_1s_0$$

= $(x^{c+1,d} \otimes x^{b,b})s_1s_0 = (x^{b,b} \otimes x^{d,d})s_0$
= $((e_1(b)x^{b,b} - e_2(b)x^{b-1,b} + \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b}) \otimes x^{c+1,d}),$

so the two expressions are equal.

(3)
$$a < b, c = d$$
. We have
 $(x^{a,b} \otimes x^{d,d})s_0s_1s_0s_1 = (x^{a+1,b} \otimes x^{d,d})s_1s_0s_1 = (x^{d,d} \otimes x^{a+1,b})s_0s_1$
 $= ((e_1(d)x^{d,d} - e_2(d)x^{d-1,d} + \dots + (-1)^{d+1}e_d(d)x^{1,d}) \otimes x^{a+1,b})s_1$
 $= x^{a+1,b} \otimes (e_1(d)x^{d,d} - e_2(d)x^{d-1,d} + \dots + (-1)^{d+1}e_d(d)x^{1,d})$

and

$$(x^{a,b} \otimes x^{d,d})s_1s_0s_1s_0 = (x^{d,d} \otimes x^{a,b})s_0s_1s_0$$

= $((e_1(d)x^{d,d} - e_2(d)x^{d-1,d} + \dots + (-1)^{d+1}e_d(d)x^{1,d}) \otimes x^{a,b})s_1s_0$
= $(x^{a,b} \otimes (e_1(d)x^{d,d} - e_2(d)x^{d-1,d} + \dots + (-1)^{d+1}e_d(d)x^{1,d}))s_0$
= $x^{a+1,b} \otimes (e_1(d)x^{d,d} - e_2(d)x^{d-1,d} + \dots + (-1)^{d+1}e_d(d)x^{1,d}),$

so the two expressions are equal.

(4) a < b, c < d. We have

$$(x^{b,b} \otimes x^{d,d}) s_0 s_1 s_0 s_1$$

= $((e_1(b)x^{b,b} - \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b}) \otimes x^{d,d}) s_1 s_0 s_1$
= $(x^{d,d} \otimes (e_1(b)x^{b,b} - \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b})) s_0 s_1$
= $(e_1(b)x^{b,b} - \dots + (-1)^{b+1}e_b(b)x^{1,b}) \otimes (e_1(d)x^{d,d} - \dots + (-1)^{d+1}e_d(d)x^{1,d})$

$$\begin{aligned} (x^{b,b} \otimes x^{d,d}) s_1 s_0 s_1 s_0 &= (x^{d,d} \otimes x^{b,b}) s_0 s_1 s_0 \\ ((e_1(d) x^{d,d} - \dots + (-1)^{d+1} e_d(d) x^{1,d}) \otimes x^{b,b}) s_1 s_0 \\ (x^{b,b} \otimes (e_1(d) x^{d,d} - \dots + (-1)^{d+1} e_d(d) x^{1,d})) s_0 \\ &= (e_1(b) x^{b,b} - \dots + (-1)^{b+1} e_b(b) x^{1,b}) \otimes e_1(d) x^{d,d} - \dots + (-1)^{d+1} e_d(d) x^{1,d}) \\ \text{so the two expressions are equal, and the proof is complete.} \quad \Box \end{aligned}$$

Extending this action linearly makes $X_m^{\otimes r}$ into a right kG(m, 1, r)-module. We now come to our first conjecture.

CONJECTURE 8.2. As right kG(m, 1, r)-modules $X_m^{\otimes r} \cong \bigoplus_{\lambda \in \Lambda_m(n,r)} M^{\lambda}.$

This would also tell us that

 $\mathcal{S}^m(n,r) \cong \operatorname{End}_{kG(m,1,r)}(X_m^{\otimes r}).$

This would extend all our results of chapter 3 to the generalized symmetric groups G(m, 1, r). However all attempts to quantize this action to give us a genuine tensor space for the Ariki-Koike algebras $\mathfrak{H}(m, r)$ were fruitless.

5.2. The Mackey system of Young subgroups for G(m, a, r)

As G(m, 1, r) is isomorphic to the wreath product $\frac{\mathbb{Z}}{m\mathbb{Z}} \wr \operatorname{Sym}(r)$, we have from chapter 6 that the set of Young subgroups

 $\mathcal{Y} = \{ \mathrm{S}(\lambda)^g \mid g \in \mathrm{G}(m, 1, r), \lambda \in \Lambda(n, r) \}$

of G(m, 1, r) is a Mackey system for G(m, 1, r), and moreover if $p \nmid m$ then we know that \mathcal{Y} is a balanced *p*-Mackey system for G(m, 1, r).

Recall from chapter 1 that Grabmeier shows that if H is a subgroup of a finite group G, and if \mathcal{M} is a *p*-Mackey system for G, then

$$\mathcal{M}\downarrow_{H}=\{A\cap H|A\in\mathcal{M}\}$$

is a p-Mackey system for H. So we have that

8. 2. THE MACKEY SYSTEM OF YOUNG SUBGROUPS FOR G(m, a, r) 122

$$\mathcal{Y}\downarrow_{\mathcal{G}(m,a,r)} = \{\mathcal{S}(\lambda)^g \cap \mathcal{G}(m,a,r) \,|\, \mathcal{S}(\lambda)^g \in \mathcal{Y}\}$$

is a *p*-Mackey system for G(m, a, r) when $p \nmid m$. We make the following claim.

CONJECTURE 8.3. If $p \nmid m$ then $\mathcal{Y} \downarrow_{G(m,a,r)}$ is a balanced p-Mackey system for G(m, a, r).

Bibliography

- E. Al-Aamily, A. O. Morris and M. H. Peel, The representations of the Weyl groups of type B, J.Alg68 (1981), 298-305
- [2] D. Benson, Representations and Cohomology Vol.1, Cambridge Studies in Adv. Math. 30, CUP, 1998
- [3] R. Dipper and S. Donkin, Quantum GL_n , Proc.L.M.S.63 (1991), 165-211
- [4] R. Dipper and G. D. James, The q-Schur algebra, Proc.L.M.S.59 (1919),
- [5] R. Dipper, G. D. James and A. Mathas, The (Q,q)-Schur algebra, Proc.L.M.S.77 No.2 (1998), 327-361
- [6] R. Dipper, G. D. James and A. Mathas, The cyclotomic q-Schur algebra, Math.Zeit.229 No.3 (1998), 385-416
- [7] S. Donkin, On Tilting modules for algebraic groups, Math.Zeit.212 (1993), 39-60
- [8] S. Donkin, The q Schur algebra, L. M. S. Lecture Note Series 253, CUP, 1998
- [9] S. Donkin, Symmetric and exterior powers, linear source modules and representations of Schur superalgebras, Proc.L.M.S.83 No.3 (2001), 647-680
- [10] J. Du and H. Rui, Borel type subalgebras of the q-Schur^m algebras, J.Alg213
 No. 2 (1999), 567-595
- [11] J. Du and L. Scott, The q-Schur algebra, Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 352 No. 9 (2000), 4325-4353
- [12] H. Fitting, Die Theorie der Automorphismenringe Abelscher Fruppen und ihr Analogen bei nicht kommutativen Gruppen, Math.Ann.107 (1932), 514-542
- [13] M. Geck and G. Pfeiffer, Characters of finite Coxeter groups and Iwahori-Hecke algebras, L.M.S. Monographs New Series 21, Clarendon Press, Oxford (2000)

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [14] J. Grabmeier, Unzerlegbare moduln mit trivialer Youngquelle und darstellungstheorie der Schuralgebra, Bayreuther Math. Sch.20 (1985), 9-152
- [15] J. A. Green, On the indecomposable representations of a finite group, Math.Zeit.70 (1959), 430-445
- [16] J. A. Green, Vorlesungen über modulare darstellungtheorie endlicher gruppen, Universitat Giessen, 1974
- [17] J. A. Green, Locally finite representations, J.Alg.41 (1976), 137-171
- [18] J. A. Green, Polynomial representations of GL_n, Springer Lecture Notes
 830, Berlin/Heidelburg/New York, 1980
- [19] R. M. Green, Hyperoctahedral Schur algebras, J.Alg. 192 No.1 (1997), 418-438
- [20] T. Halverson, Characters of partition algebras, J.Alg238 No.2 (2001), 502-533
- [21] J. F. Humphreys, A course in group theory, 2nd edition, OUP, 1997
- [22] G. D. James, The representation theory of the symmetric groups, Springer Lecture Notes 682, Berlin/Heidelburg/New York, (1978)
- [23] G. D. James and A. Kerber, The representation theory of the symmetric group, Encyclopedia of Math. and its applications Vol.16, Addison-Wesley publ., Reading, Mass., (1981)
- [24] V. F. R. Jones, The Potts model and the symmetric group, in Subfactors : Proceedings of the Taniguchi symposium on Operator algebras (Kyuzeso 1993), World Sci. Publ., River Edge, NJ, (1994), pp259-267
- [25] A. Kerber, Representations of permutation groups : Part I, Springer Lecture Notes 240, Berlin/Heidelburg/New York (1971)
- [26] P. Martin and D. Woodcock, The partition algebras and a new deformation of the Schur algebras, J.Alg.203 (1998), 91-124
- [27] S. Martin, Schur algebras and representation theory, Cambridge Tracts in Math. 112, CUP, (1993)
- [28] A. Mathas, Iwahori Hecke algebras and Schur algebras of the symmetric group, Univ. Lecture Series 15, A.M.S., Providence, R. I., (1999)
- [29] B. Parshall and J. Wang, Quantum Linear Groups, Mem. Am. Math. Soc.
 439, Providence, R.I., (1991)

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [30] R. Rouquier, Weyl groups, affine groups and reflection groups, R. W. Carter (ed.) et al., in *Representations of reductive groups*, Publ. Newton Inst., Cambridge, (1998), pp21-39
- [31] I. Schur, Uber eine klasse von Matrizen die sich einer gegebenen Matrix zuorden lassen (1901); in, I. Schur, GesammelteAbhandlungenI, pp1-70.
 Springer, Berlin, (1973)
- [32] J-P. Serre, Représentation linéaires des groupes finis. 5ieme éd. Collection Methodes, Hermann, Paris, (1998)
- [33] G. C. Shephard and J. A. Todd, Finite unitary reflection groups. Can.J.Math.6, 274-304, (1954)
- [34] M. E. Sweedler, Hopf algebras, W. A. Benjamin, New York, 1969

EXTRA REFERENCE (ADDED AFTER ORAL EXAM)

[35] P. Landrock, Finite group algebras and their modules, L.M.S. Lecture Notes 84, C.U.P., 1984